

Copyright Undertaking

This thesis is protected by copyright, with all rights reserved.

By reading and using the thesis, the reader understands and agrees to the following terms:

- 1. The reader will abide by the rules and legal ordinances governing copyright regarding the use of the thesis.
- 2. The reader will use the thesis for the purpose of research or private study only and not for distribution or further reproduction or any other purpose.
- 3. The reader agrees to indemnify and hold the University harmless from and against any loss, damage, cost, liability or expenses arising from copyright infringement or unauthorized usage.

If you have reasons to believe that any materials in this thesis are deemed not suitable to be distributed in this form, or a copyright owner having difficulty with the material being included in our database, please contact lbsys@polyu.edu.hk providing details. The Library will look into your claim and consider taking remedial action upon receipt of the written requests.

Pao Yue-kong Library, The Hong Kong Polytechnic University, Hung Hom, Kowloon, Hong Kong

http://www.lib.polyu.edu.hk

AMERICAN OPTION PRICING AND PENALTY METHODS

by

Kai Zhang

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in

Department of Applied Mathematics The Hong Kong Polytechnic University

Supervisor: Professor XIAO QI YANG Co-supervisor: Professor Kok Lay Teo Co-supervisor: Dr. Song Wang

June 2006



CERTIFICATE OF ORIGINALITY

I hereby declare that this submission is my own work and that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, it contains no material previously published or written by another person nor material which to a substantial extent has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma of a university or other institute of higher learning, except where due acknowledgment is made in the text.

•

Kai Zhang

-

.

Abstract

The main purpose of this thesis is to study penalty approaches to American option pricing problems. We consider penalty approaches to pricing plain American options, American options with jump diffusion processes and two-asset American options. Convergence properties of these methods are investigated. Also, the numerical schemes – finite element method and fitted finite volume method – for solving the penalized PDE are developed. Finally, an augmented Lagrangian method is applied to solving the plain American option pricing. Empirical tests are carried out to illustrate the effectiveness and usefulness of our methods.

For plain American option pricing, based on the theory of variational inequalities, a monotonic penalty approach is developed and its convergence properties are established in some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces. We derive the convergence rate of the combination of two power penalty functions. This convergence rate gives a unified result on that of higher and lower order penalty functions. After that, a fitted finite volume method is applied to finding the numerical solution of the penalized nonlinear PDE. We then test this method empirically, and compare it with projected successive over relaxation method (PSOR for short). We conclude that the monotonic penalty method is roughly comparable with the PSOR method, but is more desirable for its robustness under changes in market parameters, and furthermore the effect of the time reserving of the monotonic penalty method becomes significantly enhanced as the number of space steps increases.

Pricing American options with jump diffusion processes can be formulated as a partial integro-differential complementarity problem. We propose a power penalty approach for solving this complementarity problem. The convergence analysis of this method is established in some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces. Then, using the finite element method, we propose a numerical scheme to solve the penalized problem and carry out the numerical tests to illustrate the efficiency of our method.

The two-asset American option pricing problem is formulated as a continuous complementarity problem involving a two dimensional Black-Scholes operator. By using a power penalty method, the two-asset American option model is reformulated as a two dimensional nonlinear parabolic PDE. By introducing a weighted Sobolev space and the corresponding norm, the coerciveness and continuity of the bilinear operator in the variational problem are derived. Hence, the unique solvability of the original and penalized problems is established. The convergence rate of the power penalty method is obtained in some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces. Moreover, to overcome the computational difficulty of the convection-dominated Black-Scholes operator, a novel fitted finite volume method is proposed to solve the penalized nonlinear two dimensional PDE. We perform numerical tests empirically to illustrate the efficiency of our new method.

Finally, based on the fitted finite volume discretization, an algorithm is developed by applying an augmented Lagrangian method (ALM for short) to pricing the plain American option. Convergence properties of ALM are considered. By empirical numerical experiments, we conclude that ALM is more effective than penalty method and Lagrangian method, and comparable with the PSOR method. Furthermore, numerical results show that ALM is more robust in terms of computation time under the changes in market parameters: interest rate and volatility.

Acknowledgments

First and foremost. I wish to express my deep gratitude to my supervisors Professor Xiao Qi Yang, Professor Kok Lay Teo, and Dr. Song Wang for their constant encouragement and helpful guidance. It has been a precious experience for me to study for my PhD degree under their supervision in the Department of Applied Mathematics at The Hong Kong Polytechnic University. Especially I wish to thank Professor Xiao Qi Yang and Professor Kok Lay Teo for their careful reading and providing useful comments and suggestions to all the papers that have been written over the past three years. I would like to thank Dr. Song Wang (The University of West Australia, Australia) for his comments and suggestions during the course of this research. I had many fruitful and stimulating discussions with him.

I wish to thank Professor Liqun Qi for his encouragement and help. To Dr. Shengjie Li, Dr. Chen Ling, and Dr. Yuying Zhou, I am grateful to them for their help and friendship. In addition, I would like to acknowledge a number of editors and anonymous referees from several journals, who have given me valuable comments and suggestions which have contributed to a better presentation of certain results.

I would like to thank my parents. They gave me the whole life and have always encouraged me to keep on studying. Many thanks to Yan Xu, for being my wife. I thank them for their love, encouragement, support, and tolerance. I thank them for always being by my side, even during those moments when I was astray and down.

Last but not least, I would like to thank the Department of Applied Mathematics for its excellent facility and friendly staff and students. Because of them, these three years of study at the Hong Kong Polytechnic University were memorable. I treasure their friendship and support.

Contents

1	Intr	roduction	1
	1.1	Financial Models	1
		1.1.1 Pricing American Vanilla Option	2
		1.1.2 Pricing American Option with Jump Diffusion Processes \ldots .	3
		1.1.3 Pricing Two-Asset American Option	5
	1.2	American Option Pricing and Numerical Methods	7
	1.3	Contributions and Outlines	13
	1.4	Preliminaries	16
2	AN	Monotonic Penalty Method for American Option Pricing	19
	2.1	The Monotonic Penalty Approach	20
	2.2	Convergence Analysis of The Monotonic Penalization	26
	2.3	Some Special Monotonic Penalty Functions	31
	2.4	The Fitted Finite Volume Method	35
	2.5	Numerical Experiments	38
		2.5.1 Comparison of Different Penalty Methods	39

		2.5.2 Comparison of Solution Times for The PSOR and Monotonic	
		Penalty Methods	43
	2.6	Summary	48
3	AI	Power Penalty Method for American Option Pricing with Jump	
	Dif	fusion Processes	49
	3.1	Mathematical Model	50
	3.2	The Power Penalty Approach	54
	3.3	Convergence Analysis of The Power Penalization	56
	3.4	Numerical Scheme for The Penalized Equation	60
	3.5	Numerical Experiments	64
		3.5.1 American Put Option Example	64
		3.5.2 American Butterfly Option Example	66
		3.5.3 Remarks	68
	3.6	Summary	68
4	A F	Power Penalty Method for Two-Asset American Option Pricing	69
	4.1	Mathematical Model	70
	4.2	Variational Analysis	73
	4.3	The Power Penalty Approach	77
	4.4	Convergence Analysis	78
	4.5	Discretization Scheme – The Fitted Finite Volume Method	83
		4.5.1 Discretization	84

		4.5.2 Boundary Conditions	85
		4.5.3 The Fitted Finite Volume Method for Two-Asset Model \ldots	86
		4.5.4 Solution to Discrete System	91
	4.6	Numerical Experiments	93
	4.7	Summary	99
5	Aug	gmented Lagrangian Method for American Option Pricing	100
	5.1	Continuous Models of American Option Pricing	102
	5.2	Fitted Finite Volume Discretization	103
	5.3	Augmented Lagrangian Method for American Option Pricing	106
		5.3.1 Augmented Lagrangian Algorithm	106
		5.3.2 Convergence Analysis of ALM	108
	5.4	Empirical Tests	111
		5.4.1 Comparison of ALM, Lagrangian Method and Penalty Method .	111
		5.4.2 Comparison of ALM and PSOR	114
	5.5	Summary	118
6	Con	clusions and Suggestions For Future Research	119
	6.1	Conclusions	119
	6.2	Future Research Directions	121
7	App	pendix	122
	7.1	The Projected SOR Method	122

7.2	Smoothing Techniques		•					•		•	• •					•	•			•	•	•	•	•				12	3
-----	----------------------	--	---	--	--	--	--	---	--	---	-----	--	--	--	--	---	---	--	--	---	---	---	---	---	--	--	--	----	---

List of Tables

2.1	l_2 penalty method	40
2.2	l_1 penalty method with smoothing interval $(0, 10^{-3})$	41
2.3	Lower penalty method $(l_{1/2})$ with smoothing interval $(0, 10^{-3})$	41
2.4	'Valley at zero' penalty function with smoothing interval $(0, 10^{-3})$	42
2.5	Comparison of l_2 and $l_2 + l_{1/2}$ penalty methods with $\sigma = 0.2$ and smooth- ing interval $(0, 10^{-3})$.	42
2.6	Comparison of l_2 and $l_2 + l_{1/2}$ penalty methods with $\sigma = 0.8$ and smooth- ing interval $(0, 10^{-3})$.	43
2.7	Solution times of monotonic penalty method and PSOR method with different space steps	44
2.8	Solution times of monotonic penalty method and PSOR method with different time steps	44
2.9	Solution times of PSOR method with different market parameters	47
2.10	Solution times of monotonic penalty method with different market parameters	47
3.1	Market Parameters used in American put option examples	64

3.2	Computed results of American put option in the Merton model with $C_{1} = 1.0$ and the discretizations the number of time stars = 50 and the	
	S = 1.0 and the discretization: the number of time steps = 50 and the number of space steps = 128	65
3.3	Computed results of American put option in the Merton model with $S = 1.0$ and the discretization: the number of time steps = 50 and the number of space steps = 256	65
3.4	Computed results of American put option in the Merton model with $S = 1.0$ and the discretization: the number of time steps = 100 and the number of space steps = 256	66
3.5	Computed results of American butterfly option in the Merton model with $S = 1.0$ and the discretization: the number of time steps = 100 and the number of space steps = 256	67
5.1	Results by l_1 penalty method $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	112
5.2	Results by power penalty method	113
5.3	Results by ALM	113
5.4	Results by Lagrangian method	114

List of Figures

2.1	Solution times of PSOR and monotonic penalty method for different space steps	45
2.2	Solution times of PSOR and monotonic penalty method for different time steps	45
2.3	Solution times of PSOR and monotonic penalty methods for different market parameters	47
3.1	American put option value at time $t = 0$, obtained by $l_{1/2}$ penalty method with the discretization: the number of time steps = 100 and the number of space steps = 256	65
3.2	American Butterfly option value at time $t = 0$, obtained by $l_{1/2}$ penalty method with the discretization: the number of time steps = 100 and the number of space steps = 256	67
4.1	V at time to maturity computed by the quadratic penalty method $(\rho=0)$	95
4.2	$V - V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the quadratic penalty method $(\rho = 0)$	95
4.3	V at time to maturity computed by the linear penalty method $(\rho=0)$.	96
4.4	$V-V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the linear penalty method $(\rho=0)$	96
4.5	V at time to maturity computed by the lower order penalty method $(\rho=0)$	96

4.6	$V-V^\ast$ at time to maturity computed by the lower order penalty method	
	$(\rho = 0)$	97
4.7	V at time to maturity computed by the quadratic penalty method $(\rho=0.5)$	97
4.8	$V - V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the quadratic penalty method $(\rho = 0.5)$	97
4.9	V at time to maturity computed by the linear penalty method $(\rho=0.5)$	98
4.10	$V - V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the linear penalty method $(\rho = 0.5)$	98
4.11	V at time to maturity computed by the lower order penalty method $(\rho=0.5)$	98
4.12	$V - V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the lower order penalty method $(\rho = 0.5)$	99
5.1	Option values at $t = 0$	115
5.2	Optimal exercise boundaries	115
5.3	Solution times of ALM and PSOR with different space steps $(r = 0.10)$	116
5.4	Solution times of ALM and PSOR with different time steps $\left(r=0.10\right)$.	116
5.5	Solution times of PSOR method with different market parameters (time steps = 1000 , space steps = 4000)	117
5.6	Solution times of ALM with different market parameters (time steps $= 1000$, space steps $= 4000$)	117

Notations

μ, μ_1, μ_2	drift rates
r	risk-free interest rate
$\sigma, \sigma_1, \sigma_2$	volatilities
S, S_1, S_2, x, y	prices of underlying assets
t, au	time variables
w_1, w_2	weights of underlying assets x, y (or S_1, S_2), respectively
ρ	correlation of underlying assets x, y (or S_1, S_2)
V	option value
Т	expiry date
K, K_1, K_2	striking prices
$V^*, \mathbf{\Lambda}$	payoff functions
W	Brownian process
Ν	Possion process
ν	the mean arrival rate of jumps of the Possion process
η	an impulse function producing a jump from S to $\left(1+\eta\right)S$
κ	expectation $E\left(\eta\right)$
μ_η	mean of the jumps
δ	variance of the jumps
L	original Black-Scholes operator
${\cal L}$	Black-Scholes operator after variable changes

l_1 linea	ar penalty function
-------------	---------------------

 l_2 quadratic penalty function

 l_k kth power penalty function

 ξ penalty parameter

 λ Lagrangian multiplier vector with component λ_i

 ζ damping parameter of damped Newton method

\mathbb{R}^{n}	n dimensional space
\mathbf{S},\mathbf{I}	subsets of \mathbb{R}
Ω	subset of \mathbb{R}^2
Γ	boundaries of Ω
$L^{p}\left(\mathbf{S}\right)$	denote the space of all p -integrable functions on ${f S}$
$H^{m.p}\left(\mathbf{S}\right)$	Sobolev space over \mathbf{S} :
	$H^{m,p}(\mathbf{S}) = \{ v : v \in L^p(\mathbf{S}), \frac{d^{\alpha}v}{dx^{\alpha}} \in L^p(\mathbf{S}), \ \forall \ 0 \le \alpha \le m \},\$
$H^m_\varpi, H^m_{0,\varpi}$	weighted Sobolev spaces
${\cal K}$	closed convex set
PSOR	projected successive over relaxation method
ALM	augmented Lagrangian method
PDE	partial differential equation
PIDE	partial integro-differential equation
DCP	differential complementarity problem
PIDC	partial integro-differential complementarity problem
VI	variational inequality problem
FEM	finite element method
FVM	finite volume method

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Financial Models

A derivative security is a financial asset whose payoff depends on the value of some underlying variable. The underlying variable can be traded asset, such as a stock; an index portfolio; a future's price; a currency; or some location or the volatility of an index. The payoff can involve various patterns of cash flows. Payments can be spread evenly through time, occur at specific dates, or a combination of the two. Derivatives are also referred to as contingent claims.

An option is a derivative security that gives the right to buy or sell the underlying asset, on or before some maturity date T, for a prespecified price K, called the striking price or exercise price. A call (put) option is a right to buy (sell). Because exercise is a right and not an obligation, the exercise payoff is $V^* = \max\{S - K, 0\}$ for a call option and $V^* = \max\{K - S, 0\}$ for a put option, where S denotes the price of the underlying asset. Option can be European style, which can only be exercised at the maturity date, or American style, where exercise is at the discretion of the holder, at any time before or at the maturity date.

Plain options, such as those described above, were introduced on organized option exchanges such as the Chicago Board of Option Exchange (CBOE), which was established in 1973. Since then, different types of options have led to the creation of numerous products designed to fill the needs of various types of investors. Pathdependent options, such as barrier options, Asian options, and lookbacks are examples of contractual forms that have emerged since and are now routinely traded in markets or quoted by financial institutions, or both. Even more exotic types of contracts, whose payoffs depend on multiple underlying assets or on occupation times of predetermined regions, have emerged in recent years. Because options are highly complex financial instruments, pricing option correctly is crucial in financial management. The option pricing problem is both computationally challenging as well as practically significant. It has attracted great interests amongst researchers, since the publication of the pioneer work by Black and Scholes [10] and Merton [92].

1.1.1 Pricing American Vanilla Option

In 1973, one of the most important insights of the seminal papers by Black and Scholes [10] was to show how to derive an analytic formula to pricing options, which is based on the no-arbitrage valuation theory. The significance of the Black-Scholes option pricing model and its extensions are far beyond the theoretical framework. They have been widely used by practitioners to price a variety of options. The basic Black-Scholes analysis starts from the premise that the underlying asset price S follows a geometric Brownian motion process

$$\frac{dS}{S} = \mu dt + \sigma dW, \tag{1.1.1}$$

where μ and σ are constants, which represent the expected (total) return on the asset, and the return volatility, respectively. The process W is a standard Brownian motion that captures the underlying uncertainty in the market. Trading in this asset is assumed to be unrestricted, i.e., no taxes, transactions costs, constraints, or other frictions. Likewise, investors can invest without restrictions, at the constant risk-free rate r. By using Ito's lemma [64, 7] and riskless hedging principle [82, 17], it can be shown that the European vanilla option price V(S, t) is governed by the famous Black-Scholes equation

$$-\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2 S^2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S^2} - rS \frac{\partial V}{\partial S} + rV = 0$$
(1.1.2)

on the domain $R^+ \times [0, T)$, along with the boundary and terminal conditions

$$V(S,T) = V^*(S),$$

$$V(0,t) = V^*(0)e^{-r(T-t)},$$

$$\lim_{S \to \infty} V(S,t) = V^*(\infty)e^{-r(T-t)},$$

Explicit formulas for the fair price of European vanilla options are available in the literature, see, for example, [85]. As mentioned above, American vanilla options differ from European agreements in that they can be exercised at any time up to and including the expiry date of the contract. Most exchange-traded options are American-style, and they potentially have a higher value than European-style due to the extra early exercise feature. In [127, 126], the American vanilla option price V is formulated as the solution of a complementarity problem as follows.

$$\begin{cases} LV \ge 0, \\ V - V^* \ge 0, \\ LV \cdot (V - V^*) = 0, \end{cases}$$
(1.1.3)

where L represents the Black-Scholes operator. For plain American vanilla options,

$$LV = -\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2 S^2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S^2} - rS \frac{\partial V}{\partial S} + rV.$$

Terminal and boundary conditions need to be specified for a particular option just as in the European case. It is well known that for an American call option without dividends it is never optimal to exercise the option before maturity [76, 13]. Hence the problem reduces to pricing an European option. However, for an American put option, there may exist an optimal stopping time before maturity. Hence, in this thesis we will restrict our attention to the pricing of American-style put options.

1.1.2 Pricing American Option with Jump Diffusion Processes

The standard Black-Scholes equation (1.1.2) is one of the most successfully and widely used tools in financial economics. The underlying model (1.1.1) and its related assumptions are simple and elegant. But as a tool for real-world applications the model must be comparable to financial data. Deviations between the model and empirical evidence offer opportunities for the development of more realistic models, which, in turn, create new computational challenges for the pricing and hedging of derivative securities. Recently, empirical findings have shown that the standard Black-Scholes assumption of lognormal stock diffusion with constant volatility is not consistent with the market price. This phenomenon is often referred to as the volatility skew or smile [3, 34]. It exists in all the major stock index markets today. In order to capture the existence of volatility smiles, various extensions of the Black-Scholes model have been proposed. Generally speaking, three approaches are being studied: the stochastic volatility approach [65, 56, 84, 26, 47, 117, 80], the jump diffusion model approach [93, 135, 35, 137, 14, 23, 58] and the deterministic volatility function approach [34]. In [3], the advantages and disadvantages of these three approaches have been carefully studied and the jump diffusion model is being identified to be a more adaptable approach. The jump diffusion model is introduced by Merton in [93]. Contrary to the Black-Scholes model [10], the stock price in jump diffusion model is not a continuous function of time. This allows to account for large changes in market prices due to rare events. More importantly, the jump diffusion model yields implied volatility curves similar to volatility smiles observed on markets.

For the underlying price, Merton [93] proposed the following jump diffusion model:

$$\frac{dS}{S} = \mu dt + \sigma dW + \eta dN,$$

where N is a Poisson process with intensity ν , η is an impulse function producing a jump from S to $(1+\eta)S$, which is taken to be a lognormally distributed jump amplitude with probability density

$$G(\eta) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}\delta\eta} \exp\left(\frac{\left(\log\eta - \mu_{\eta}\right)^2}{2\delta^2}\right),$$

The process N is independent of W. This model has three additional parameters: ν determines the arrival rate of jumps; and μ_{η} and δ determine the mean and variance of the jumps in return respectively. In [93, 94], Merton derived that the price V(S, t) of European option with jump diffusion processes is governed by the following partial integro-differential equation

$$-\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2 S^2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S^2} - (r - \nu\kappa) S \frac{\partial V}{\partial S} + (r + \nu)V - \left(\int_0^\infty V(S\eta)G(\eta)d\eta\right) = 0 \quad (1.1.4)$$

on the domain $R^+ \times [0, T)$, where κ represents the expectation $E(\eta)$, along with the boundary and terminal conditions

$$V(S,T) = V^*(S),$$

$$V(0,t) = V^*(0)e^{-r(T-t)},$$

$$\lim_{S \to \infty} V(S,t) = V^*(\infty)e^{-r(T-t)}.$$

Due to the feature of early exercising, the price V of an American option with jump diffusion processes is formulated as the solution to a complementarity problem as follows.

$$\begin{cases} LV \ge 0, \\ V - V^* \ge 0, \\ LV \cdot (V - V^*) = 0, \end{cases}$$

where

$$LV = -\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{\sigma^2 S^2}{2} \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S^2} - (r - \nu \kappa) S \frac{\partial V}{\partial S} + (r + \nu) V - \left(\int_0^\infty V(S\eta) G(\eta) d\eta \right).$$

Terminal and boundary conditions need to be specified for a particular option just as in the case of European option.

1.1.3 Pricing Two-Asset American Option

While many single-asset models work well in practice, such as (1.1.2) and (1.1.4), they are not satisfactory for models that have payoff dependent on two or more correlated underlying assets [55, 123, 16, 33, 49, 71]. Examples of these multi-state options include index options, basket options, cross-currency options, exchange options, options on the extremum of several assets, etc. Also, it is common for corporate security to contain embedded options whose payoff depends on several state variables. Thus, if the payoff depends on two underlying assets that are correlated in terminal conditions, then their joint distribution depends on their correlation – a consideration that a single-factor model cannot capture. In order to capture realistic correlation patterns, and thus covariance structures, multi-factor models, such as two-asset models, are needed.

Pricing two-asset option starts from the premise that the two underlying assets S_1

and S_2 follow the following geometric Brownian motion processes equations.

$$\frac{dS_1}{S_1} = \mu_1 \, dt + \sigma_1 \, dW_1,
\frac{dS_2}{S_2} = \mu_2 \, dt + \sigma_2 \, dW_2,$$

where μ_1 and μ_2 are the drift rates, σ_1 and σ_2 are the deterministic local volatility of the assets S_1 and S_2 , respectively, W_1 and W_2 are the standard Brownian motions followed by the assets S_1 and S_2 , respectively. For the two assets, they are assumed to be correlated by $\rho \in [-1, 1]$. By using the no-arbitrage theory and Ito's formula, it is derived that the two-asset European option price $V(S_1, S_2, t)$ is governed by the following two dimensional Black-Scholes equation

$$\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} + \frac{1}{2} \left[\sigma_1^2 S_1^2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S_1^2} + 2\rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 S_1 S_2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S_1 \partial S_2} + \sigma_2^2 S_2^2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S_2^2} \right] + r \left[S_1 \frac{\partial V}{\partial S_1} + S_2 \frac{\partial V}{\partial S_2} \right] - rV = 0,$$

where r is the risk free interest rate, with some appropriate boundary and terminal conditions. For example, for European basket option, the boundary conditions can be taken as:

$$V(0, S_2, t) = g_1(S_2, t), \quad V(S_1, 0, t) = g_2(S_1, t),$$
$$\lim_{S_1 \to \infty} V(S_1, S_2, t) = 0, \quad \lim_{S_2 \to \infty} V(S_1, S_2, t) = 0,$$

and terminal condition:

$$V(S_1, S_2, t = T) = V^*(S_1, S_2),$$

Here, g_1 and g_2 are given functions providing suitable boundary conditions, $V^*(S_1, S_2)$ is the payoff function. Typically, g_1 and g_2 are determined by solving the associated one dimensional European option problem, see [121]. For American two-asset option, its price is formulated as the solution to a complementarity problem as follows.

$$\begin{cases} LV \ge 0, \\ V - V^* \ge 0, \\ LV \cdot (V - V^*) = 0, \end{cases}$$
(1.1.5)

where L represents the Black-Scholes operator:

$$LV = -\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{2} \left[\sigma_1^2 S_1^2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S_1^2} + 2\rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 S_1 S_2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S_1 \partial S_2} + \sigma_2^2 S_2^2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S_2^2} \right] - r \left[S_1 \frac{\partial V}{\partial S_1} + S_2 \frac{\partial V}{\partial S_2} \right] + rV.$$

Terminal and boundary conditions need to be specified for a particular option just as in the case of European option. There are also some other kinds of American-style options, such as uncertain volatility model, transaction model [83], Asian option model, barrier option model, stochastic model, passport option model, and so on. All of them can be cast into the framework of (1.1.5) with specified operator L. See [127, 126, 19, 43, 41] for detailed analysis.

1.2 American Option Pricing and Numerical Methods

Unlike European options, closed-form solutions are not available for pricing American options. So the popular American options must be priced numerically, even for the simplest case of constant coefficients. Two broad classes of numerical methods have been developed to pricing American options: stochastic and PDE approaches. The Monte-Carlo simulation method [12, 82, 50, 64], and tree or lattice method [105, 25, 82, 15] are examples of stochastic approach. Explicit method [44], projected successive over-relaxation method [127, 62, 64, 118], linear programming method [31, 32], Lagrangian method [122], l_1 and l_2 penalty method [44, 35, 45, 37, 43, 41, 137], and barrier penalty method [98, 97, 96], are examples of PDE approach.

Monte-Carlo simulation method [95] has been proved to be a powerful and versatile technique [12, 82, 50]. It is basically a numerical procedure for estimating the expected value of a random variable, and so it is suitable to derivative pricing problems represented as expectations. Pricing a financial instrument using Monte-Carlo simulation involves three steps: (i) simulate the sample paths for the underlying asset in the derivative model over the life of the derivatives, according to the risk neutral probability distributions; (ii) for each simulated sample path, evaluate the discounted cash flow of the derivatives; (iii) take the sample average of the discounted cash flow over all sample paths. One of the advantages of the Monte-Carlo simulation method is the simplicity of the algorithm. The implementation of this method is straight forward. Another major advantage of this method is that it is easy to accommodate terminal payoff function in an option model [82]. The main drawback of the Monte-Carlo simulation method is the demand for a large number of simulation trials in order to achieve a high level of accuracy. Furthermore, unlike European options, American options are more difficult to price by using the Monte-Carlo simulation method, since they can be exercised at any time before the expiry date. Recently, several papers have attempted to estimate the American option price using the Monte-Carlo simulation method [120, 6, 18, 109]. Generally speaking, they attempted to estimate the expected return at exercise conditional only on known information using sophisticated algorithms.

The lattice method for pricing derivative securities was suggested by Parkinson [105, 107] and Cox, Ross, Rubinstein [25]. This scheme is most widely used in the finance community for the valuation of a wide variety of option models, due primarily to its ease of implementation and pedagogical appeal. Unlike the continuous Black-Scholes framework of analysis, the lattice method by passes the derivation of partial differential equations and so the comprehension of the method is accessible to a much wider audience in the finance community. In the lattice model, the asset price movement is simulated by a discrete random walk model, which converges to a continuous lognormal diffusion as the time interval between successive steps tends to zero. The lattice model is consistent with the risk neutrality argument where the option price obtained from the model depends only on the growth rate of a riskless bond but independent of the expected rate of return of the asset price. The lattice scheme can be easily modified to incorporate added features in an American option contract. For example, with a slight modification of the dynamic programming procedure [82, 127, 66], we can incorporate the effects of callable features in an American option. Some enhanced forms of the lattice scheme have been proposed in the literature. For instance, a good survey of these enhanced schemes can be found in Broadie and Demples' paper [15]. The lattice method is simple and computationally inexpensive. But some disadvantages are also obvious, such as the lack of accuracy of the results obtained [46]. Thus, the use of these results in the real financial market could have great adverse consequences.

Currently, the PDE approach is the most popular one. As a result of the possibility of early exercising in American-style options, part of the valuation problem consists of identifying the optimal exercise policy, i.e. the exercise time that maximizes value for the holder of the security. Pricing an American option is a free boundary problem (which is a PDE problem) [113, 91, 119, 92, 118], i.e. at any time t, there exists a value of S that marks the boundary of two regions: one in which early exercise is preferred and one in which the option should be held. An arbitrage-free argument shows that the valuation of an American option is always greater than or equal to the payoff at the time of exercise. The return on the portfolio containing the option should be no more than the return on a riskless asset. Further, the holder of the option would choose to exercise early when holding the option is less valuable than exercising it immediately and reinvesting the funds in a riskless asset. See, for example [127], for a detailed explanation. Thus, the problem can be formulated more formally as a partial differential complementarity problem given in the previous subsection. The resulting partial differential complementarity problem can be equivalently regarded as a variational inequality problem [70, 118, 17]. By using the finite difference, finite volume or finite element discretizations, explicit method [44], projected successive overrelaxation method (PSOR) [127, 62, 64, 118], linear programming method [31, 32], Lagrangian method [122], l_1 and l_2 penalty methods [44, 35, 45, 37, 43, 41, 137], barrier penalty method [98, 97, 96], etc, have been developed to solve this partial differential complementarity problem or variational inequality problem.

In the current practice, the most common method of handling the early exercise condition is simply to advance the discrete solution over a timestep ignoring the constraint, and then to apply the constraint explicitly, see, for example, [14, 70]. The main disadvantage of this approach is that the solution is inconsistent at the beginning of each timestep (i.e. the discrete form of the LCP is not approximately satisfied). Thus, this approach can only be regarded as a first order approximation in time. On the other hand, the explicit application of the constraint is computationally very inexpensive.

So far, the most popular algorithm has been the PSOR method. It is easy to implement. The PSOR method was proposed by Cryer [27] to solve the linear complementarity problem. This method, which is based on the usual SOR method for solving linear system, is modified to update only non-negative SOR solutions. In general, this method is fast and robust for many kinds of American option pricing problems. See, for example, [127, 126, 11, 112]. However, its convergence rate depends crucially on the choice of the relaxation parameter and it exhibits exponential solution-time behavior as the number of space discretization points increases, see [44, 31, 32, 11, 131, 133]. A multigrid method has been suggested in [21] to accelerate convergence of the basic relaxation method. Although this is a promising technique, multigrid methods are usually strongly coupled to the type of discretization used, and hence they are complicated to implement.

Recently, Dempster, Hutton and Richards [31, 32] proposed the linear programming method for pricing American options with an aim to overcome the problems encountered with the PSOR technique. By showing that the complementarity problem is equivalent to an abstract linear programming problem, the pricing problem is transformed into a linear programming problem. This method evaluates the American option in times that are varied linearly with respect to the space discretization. This feature is very suitable for the use of the linear programming method to solve a sequence of one space dimension problems. However, it is not well equipped to handle sparse matrix systems, especially in the case of multi-asset options. Moreover, it was shown [11] that this method is invalid for the implicit difference scheme.

Besides those methods we mentioned above, there are several other methods to price American options, such as Lagrangian method, barrier penalty method and the nonlocal boundary condition method in [1, 2]. Lagrangian method for the valuation of American options was used by Vàzque in [122]. This method is used to solve an equivalent quadratic programming problem. By applying the Uzawa's duality method [53], an algorithm was developed in [122] for solving the American option pricing problem. For this method, the optimal exercise boundary can be easily obtained from Kuhn-Tucker multipliers by taking into account the fact that the exercise boundary vanishes only outside the active set. However, the unsatisfactory convergence rate and low accuracy are the two major disadvantages. A barrier penalty method was first proposed by Nielson [98, 97, 96] to solve the American vanilla option pricing problem. For the complementarity problem resulting from the American option pricing problem, a barrier term was added in the partial differential inequality. Some convergence properties of this method were shown in [98, 97, 96]. However, its convergence rate has not been obtained. For this reason, it is less popular than other methods. In [96], this method was used to price multi-asset American options. In [60, 59], Hon applied this method to pricing both single-asset and multi-asset American option pricing problems with a specific numerical scheme – radial basis function method (RBF). Allegretto, Lin and Yang in [1, 2] proposed an exact nonlocal boundary condition method, and presented the finite element error estimates for this method. Essentially, this method introduces a new nonlocal boundary condition, which is mathematically exact. Then the problem is reformulated as a variational inequality problem on a very narrow region, without changing the solution.

There is a large number of general methods for solving linear complementarity problems [79, 100, 24]. We can divide these methods into essentially two categories: direct methods, such as pivoting techniques [24, 78], and iterative methods, such as Newton's method [100, 24, 103, 22] and interior point algorithms [79]. Some of these methods, which have been applied specifically to American option pricing, include pivoting methods [62], and interior point methods [63, 102]. As pointed out in [63], pivoting methods (such as Lemke's algorithm [24]) is not well equipped to handle sparse systems, especially for problems with more than one dimension (multi-factor options).

As well known, complementarity problems (both linear and nonlinear) can be posed in the form of a set of nonlinear equations, see [103, 102, 104]. Various nonsmooth Newton methods have been suggested for these types of problems [72, 74, 39, 101, 104]. More recently, combinations of nonsmooth Newton and smoothing methods have been proposed [75].

It is well known that a complementarity problem (or, equivalently, a variational inequality problem) can be solved by a penalty method [30, 51, 77, 48, 99, 114, 38]. In [8, 77, 51], the quadratic (l_2) and linear (l_1) penalty methods were used to solve a variational inequality problem. With the rigorous variational analysis, it has been shown that the solution to the penalized problem converges to that of the original variational inequality problem. Moreover, for quadratic and l_1 penalty methods, their convergence rates have been shown to be of order $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/4})$ and $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2})$ respectively in [8, 77, 51], where ξ is the penalty parameter. Since the American option pricing problem can be cast into the framework of complementarity problem or variational inequality problem, quadratic and l_1 penalty methods were used to price American options. In the context of American option pricing, Forsyth and Zvan [44, 137] first developed the penalty approach to this problem. In [44], l_1 penalty method was used to price an American vanilla option, where quadratic convergence rate was obtained in terms of selected time steps. The quadratic and l_1 penalty methods were used to price American options with stochastic volatility in [137]. In [37, 35, 89, 88, 90], l_1 penalty method was applied to valuating American options with jump diffusion processes. Moreover, for other American-style exotic options, such as shout options, American Asian option under jump diffusion, uncertain volatility models, quadratic and l_1 penalty methods were widely used, see [128], [41] and [36], respectively. In these papers, quadratic and l_1 penalty methods were used to solve sequential linear complementary problems, which are derived from the original differential complementarity problem by the discretization scheme. An advantage of these methods is that it is simple to implement and can make full use of the existing softwares to handle the sparse matrix structure. This technique is suitable for any type of discretization, for any dimension, and for any unstructured meshes. It also works for multiple-connected problems, and problems with nonlinearity, such as uncertain volatility models, drift-dominated problems, transaction cost models and jump diffusion models [127]. A major disadvantage is that the solution obtained by the penalty methods only satisfies approximately the complementarity conditions. However, the error can be controlled by adjusting the penalty parameter.

Although the error of the quadratic and l_1 penalty methods can be controlled by adjusting the penalty parameter, the convergence rates of these two penalty methods $(\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/4}) \text{ and } \mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2}), \text{ respectively})$ imply that much larger penalty parameters should be attained in order to obtain a desirable accuracy level of the solutions. It is widely acknowledged [40] that, too large penalty parameters can cause computational difficulties. Thus, in order to overcome this difficulty, a more general power penalty method $(l_k, k > 0)$, especially the lower order penalty method $([\cdot]_+^k, 0 < k < 1)$, was proposed in [125] to solve the differential complementarity problems, based on the theories of variational inequality and complementarity problems.

Methods based on lower order penalty functions for mathematical programs with equilibrium constraints and nonlinear optimization problems have been under investigation in the last three decades, see Luo and Pang [86], Pang [102], Luo et al. [87], Rubinov [110], and Yang and Huang [130]. In [87], Luo et al gave a global exact penalty function result for a lower order penalty function. Rubinov, Yang and Bagirov [111] showed that the existence of an exact lower order penalty function requires much weaker conditions than that of the classical l_1 penalty function. Moreover, the least exact penalty parameter of the lower order penalty function is smaller than that of the l_1 penalty function. Because of these features, the study of lower order penalty functions has attracted extensive attention in recent years. The applications of lower order penalty functions can be found in [129, 125, 130, 131, 132, 134]. It is worth pointing out that a lower order penalty function is in general nonsmooth and non-Lipschitz. Most numerical methods in nonlinear programming require differentiable functions. Thus, lower order penalty functions may cause some difficulties in numerical implementation. However, with the help of smoothing techniques (see [129, 125]), we are able to compute the solution of nonlinear PDE equations with lower order penalty functions.

Due to the advantages of the lower order penalty method, Wang, Yang and Teo [125] proposed a power penalty method to price American vanilla options. They reformulated the American option pricing problem as a variational inequality problem and the resulting variational inequality problem was then transformed into a nonlinear parabolic partial differential equation by adding a power penalty term. In some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces, they also obtained the rate of convergence of the power penalty approach. It has been shown that the rate of convergence of the l_k penalty method is of order $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2k})$. This is a much faster convergence rate than that of l_1 penalty method when 0 < k < 1.

1.3 Contributions and Outlines

In this thesis, we aim to further explore the penalty approach to valuating a broad class of problems related to American options, including the standard American option. The fitted finite volume method and finite element method are developed to solve the penalized problem. We propose a monotonic penalty method for plain American option pricing problem, and develop the fitted finite volume method to solve it. We develop a power penalty method for pricing American option with jump diffusion processes, and propose the finite element method to solve it. We also develop a power penalty method for two-asset American option pricing problem, and propose the two-dimensional version of the fitted finite volume method to solve it. Finally, we propose the augmented Lagrangian method for American option pricing problem. For each method, its convergence analysis is carried out. We also conducted some empirical numerical tests to verify the effectiveness of our methods.

In Chapter 2, we first introduce the American option pricing model and its formulations: differential complementarity problem and variational inequality problem. Then,

we consider the equivalence between the complementarity problem and variational inequality problem. Within the framework of complementarity problem and variational inequalities theories, a monotonic penalty method is proposed, which produces a nonlinear parabolic PDE. Based on the theory of variational inequalities, the convergence properties of the monotonic penalty approach are established in some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces. The solvability of the penalized problem is investigated. We also point out that the quadratic penalty method, linear penalty method, lower order penalty method, 'value at zero' penalty method, and the combination of two power penalty methods are all special cases of monotonic penalty methods. We derive the convergence rate of the combination of two power penalty methods in some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces. After that, the fitted finite volume method is applied to obtaining the numerical solution to the penalized nonlinear PDE. We then test this method empirically, and compare it with the PSOR (projected successive over relaxation) method. First, we compare the solution times of penalty methods and PSOR method under different time-space discretizations. We find that the monotonic penalty method is roughly comparable with the PSOR method, and the saving in computational time of the monotonic penalty method becomes more significant as the number of space steps increases. Second, we compare the solution times of these two methods under changes in market parameters. we conclude that the monotonic penalty method is more robust with respect to the changes in market parameters, such as interest rate and volatility.

In Chapter 3, pricing of American options with jump diffusion processes is studied. First, we present the mathematical model of the problem, which is a partial integrodifferential complementarity problem. Then, we present its equivalent form: variational inequality problem. The equivalence between the complementarity problem and variational inequality problem is shown. With the help of the complementarity problem and variational inequality problem, we propose a power penalty approach to this partial integro-differential complementarity problem. The solvability of the penalized problem is considered. After that, the convergence analysis of the power penalty approach, in some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces, is established. We show that the convergence rate of $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2k})$ can be achieved by the power penalty approach $(l_k, k > 0)$, where ξ is the penalty parameter and k is the order of the power penalty function. Therefore, when k is small, we need only a very small ξ to achieve a given accuracy. This is significantly superior over the existing theoretical results for the quadratic and linear penalty methods. Finally, a numerical scheme is developed to solve the penalized nonlinear equation. In this scheme, the finite element method is used in space and θ scheme is used in time. More specifically, a θ_J -scheme time-stepping method is applied to the jump integral term, which can overcome the difficulty caused by the convolution term in the penalized partial integro-differential equation. To this end, two numerical examples, i.e. an American vanilla option with jump diffusion and an American butterfly option with jump diffusion, are given to illustrate the efficiency and usefulness of the power penalty method.

In Chapter 4, a two-asset American option is investigated. We first present a mathematical model of the two-asset American option, which is described as a partial differential complementarity problem involving a two-dimensional Black-Scholes operator. The divergence form of this operator is derived. For the convenience of theoretical analysis, an equivalent standard form satisfying homogenous Dirichlet boundary conditions is derived from the original form. Then, we show that this reformulated problem is equivalent to a variational inequality problem. For the variational inequality problem, we introduce a weighted Sobolev space and its norm to prove the coerciveness and continuity of the corresponding bilinear operator. With the coerciveness and continuity of the corresponding bilinear operator, the unique solvability of the variational problem is established. On the basis of equivalence between variational inequalities of first kind and those of second kind, we develop a power penalty method for pricing the two-asset American option model, which is described by a high dimensional nonlinear parabolic PDE. In some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces, the convergence rate of the power penalty method is given. We show that the convergence rate of the l_k penalty method is of order $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2k})$, where ξ is the penalty parameter and k is the order of the power penalty function $(l_k, k > 0)$. After that, a two-dimensional version of the fitted finite volume method is proposed to solve the penalized nonlinear multi-dimensional PDE. The two-dimensional version of the fitted finite volume method is parallelized to the one-dimensional version as stated in Chapter 2, but its deduction is much more complicated and nontrivial. The computational formulas for the two-dimensional version is carefully deduced. We also develop the solution method for the resulting nonlinear system from the fitted finite volume discretization. Finally, numerical examples are designed to illustrate the usefulness of the power penalty methods for pricing two-asset American option. These power penalty methods include quadratic penalty method, linear penalty method, and lower order penalty method.

In Chapter 5, by combining the advantages of both Lagrangian method and penalty method, we introduce the augmented Lagrangian method (ALM) for American option pricing. First, the continuous models of American option pricing, which are described by a partial differential complementarity problem and a corresponding variational inequality problem, are discretized by using the fitted finite volume method. This leads to a large scale finite dimensional variational inequality problem or linear complementarity problem. Due to the fitted finite volume discretization, the obtained variational inequalities can be efficiently solved by the augmented Lagrangian method [57, 67, 68, 73]. Thus, we adapt the augmented Lagrangian method to pricing an American vanilla put option. We present the explicit augmented Lagrangian formulation and design the corresponding augmented Lagrangian algorithm. The existence of the Lagrangian multiplier is characterized. For a penalty parameter, ξ , a linear convergence rate, i.e. of order $\mathcal{O}(1/\xi)$, of the augmented Lagrangian method is given. Moreover, for fixed penalty parameter ξ , a superlinear convergence rate is shown. To explore the advantages of the ALM over penalty methods and the Lagrangian method, empirical tests are carried out with two sets of problems. Furthermore, to compare the ALM method with the PSOR method, empirical experiments with different market parameters σ and r and different step sizes of space variable and time variable are implemented. It is observed that the ALM method is more robust in terms of changes in market parameters than the PSOR method.

Finally, concluding remarks are presented in Chapter 6, where some future problems and research directions are also included.

1.4 Preliminaries

In this section, we introduce some functional spaces and notations, which will be used later in this thesis.

For an open set $\mathbf{S} \subset \mathbb{R}$ and $1 \leq p \leq \infty$, let $H^{m,p}(\mathbf{S})$ denote the Sobolev space over

the domain S defined by

$$H^{m,p}(\mathbf{S}) = \left\{ v : v \in L^p(\mathbf{S}), \frac{d^{\alpha}v}{dx^{\alpha}} \in L^p(\mathbf{S}), \ \forall \ 0 \le |\alpha| \le m \right\},\$$

where its norm $\|\cdot\|_{H^{m,p}(\mathbf{S})}$ or $\|\cdot\|_{m,p,\mathbf{S}}$ is defined by

$$\|v\|_{m,p,\mathbf{S}} = \|v\|_{H^{m,p}(\mathbf{S})} = \left(\sum_{|\alpha| \le m} \int_{\mathbf{S}} \left|\frac{d^{\alpha}v}{dx^{\alpha}}\right|^p dx\right)^{1/p},$$

where α is a positive integer. We simply use $H^m(\mathbf{S})$ with the norm $\|\cdot\|_{H^m(\mathbf{S})}$ or $\|\cdot\|_{m,\mathbf{S}}$ to denote $H^{m,2}(\mathbf{S})$ with the norm $\|\cdot\|_{H^{m,2}(\mathbf{S})}$ or $\|\cdot\|_{m,2,\mathbf{S}}$.

Let $L^p(\mathbf{S})$ denote the space of all *p*-integrable functions on \mathbf{S} with the norm $\|\cdot\|_{L^p(\mathbf{S})}$. We put

$$H_0^m(\mathbf{I}) = \{v(\cdot, t) : v(\cdot, t) \in H^m(\mathbf{I}), \ v(0, t) = v(X, t) = 0\}.$$

Finally, for any Hilbert space $H(\mathbf{I})$, the norm of $L^p(0,T; H(\mathbf{I}))$ is denoted by

$$\|v(\cdot,t)\|_{L^{p}(0,T;H(\mathbf{I}))} = \left(\int_{0}^{T} \|v(\cdot,t)\|_{H(\mathbf{I})}^{p} dt\right)^{1/p}$$

Obviously, $L^p(0,T;L^p(\mathbf{I})) = L^p(\mathbf{I} \times (0,T)) = L^p(\Omega).$

In the case of one dimensional space, we define the weighted Sobolev space $H^1_{0,\varpi}(\mathbf{I})$ as

$$H^1_{0,\varpi}(\mathbf{I}) = \left\{ v(\cdot, t) : v, xv_x \in H^1_0(\mathbf{I}), \, \forall x \in \mathbf{I} \right\}.$$

We put

$$\mathcal{K} = \left\{ v(\cdot, t) : v(t) \in H^1_{0, \varpi}(\mathbf{I}), \ v(\cdot, t) \le u^*(\cdot, t) \right\},\$$

where $u^*(\cdot, t)$ is a given function. It is easy to verify that \mathcal{K} is a convex and closed subset of $H^1_{0,\varpi}(\mathbf{I})$.

In the case of two dimensional space, let $\Omega = (0, X) \times (0, Y) \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ and Γ denote the boundaries of Ω . Clearly,

$$\Gamma = \{x = 0, 0 \le y \le Y\} \cup \{y = 0, 0 \le x \le X\} \cup \{x = X, 0 \le y \le Y\} \cup \{y = Y, 0 \le x \le X\}.$$

We can define the weighted Sobolev space $H^1_{\varpi}(\Omega)$ as

$$H^1_{\varpi}(\Omega) = \left\{ v(\cdot, \cdot, t) : v, xv_x, yv_y \in L^2(\Omega), \quad \forall x, y \in \Omega \right\}$$

with its norm denoted by $\|\cdot\|_{1,\varpi}$. We put

$$H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega) = \left\{ v(\cdot, \cdot, t) : v(\cdot, \cdot, t) \in H^{1}_{\varpi}(\Omega), \ v|_{\Gamma} = 0 \right\},$$
$$\mathcal{K} = \left\{ v(\cdot, \cdot, t) : v(t) \in H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega), \ v(\cdot, \cdot, t) \le u^{*}(\cdot, \cdot, t) \right\},$$

where $u^*(\cdot, \cdot, t)$ is a given function. It is clear that \mathcal{K} is a convex and closed subset of $H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$.

Chapter 2

A Monotonic Penalty Method for American Option Pricing

In this chapter, we propose a monotonic penalty method to price American vanilla put option. The monotonic penalty function includes l_2 , l_1 , l_k (0 < k < 1), and their linear combinations as special cases. By adding a monotonic penalty term, the original differential complementarity problem is converted into a nonlinear Black-Scholes equation with a strong monotonic operator. We establish the convergence of the monotonic penalty method within the framework of the variational inequalities under the general situation. For a general monotonic penalty method, it is impossible to give its explicit convergence rate. However, we are able to derive the convergence rate for the linear combination of two different l_k penalty functions $(0 < k < \infty)$. This result unifies several convergence rates given in [38] and [125]. We shall study and compare the performance of the higher order, l_1 , l_k , valley at zero and the combination of power penalty functions in solving the American option pricing problem with different market parameters. Numerical tests show that some of the monotonic penalty methods are particularly fast-convergent and accurate for our proposed option pricing models. From numerical experiments, we find that solution times of the monotonic penalty methods increase in a linear rate with respect to space steps and that these solution times do not depend on the changes in the interest rate and volatility. This is an obvious advantage over the PSOR method, where the exponential solution time behavior is observed when the number of the space steps gets large.

2.1 The Monotonic Penalty Approach

Consider an asset with price x which satisfies the following stochastic differential equation

$$dx = rx \, dt + \sigma x \, dW$$

where W is a standard Brownian motion, r is the risk-free interest rate, σ denotes a deterministic local volatility. Let V(x,t) denote the value of a standard American put option, T the *expiry time*, and K the *striking price*. It is well known, under the non-arbitrage assumption, that the American option pricing problem can be formally stated as a linear differential complementarity problem [127] as follows.

(DCP)

$$\begin{cases} LV \ge 0, \\ V - V^* \ge 0, \\ LV \cdot (V - V^*) = 0, \\ \text{a.e. in the region } \Omega = I \times (0, T), \end{cases}$$
(2.1.1)

where

$$L: = -\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2 x^2 \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x^2} - rx\frac{\partial}{\partial x} + r$$

denotes the Black-Scholes differential operator, $V^*(x)$ is the *payoff function* defined by $V^*(x) = \max\{K - x, 0\}$. V(x, t) at the final time T is given by

$$V(x,T) = V^*(x),$$
(2.1.2)

and $I = (0, X) \subset \mathbb{R}$ is the variable range of the underlying asset price. Realistically, we should choose $X \gg K$. Additionally, the boundary conditions are:

$$V(0,t) = K,$$

 $V(X,t) = 0.$
(2.1.3)

The system of (2.1.1)–(2.1.3) is the original American option pricing model.

For convenience, we adopt the reformulation technique in [125] to transform (2.1.1)–(2.1.3) into an equivalent standard form satisfying homogeneous Dirichlet boundary conditions. By introducing a new variable

$$u(x,t) = e^{\beta t} (V_0(x) - V(x,t))$$
with

$$\beta = \sigma^2, \ V_0(x) = \left(1 - \frac{x}{X}\right)K,$$

we obtain the following (LCP) which is equivalent to (DCP).

Problem 2.1.1 (*LCP*)

$$\mathcal{L}u \leq f,
u - u^* \leq 0,
(\mathcal{L}u - f) \cdot (u - u^*) = 0,
a.e. in the region \quad \Omega = I \times (0, T),$$
(2.1.4)

where

$$\mathcal{L} := -\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ax^2 \frac{\partial}{\partial x} + bx \right] + c$$

is in the self-adjoint form with

$$a = \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2$$
, $b = r - \sigma^2$, $c = r + b + \beta$, and $f(x, t) = e^{\beta t}LV_0(x)$,

the payoff function becomes

$$u^*(x,t) = e^{\beta t} (V^*(x) - V_0(x,t)), \qquad (2.1.5)$$

and the new boundary conditions are

$$u(0,t) = u(X,t) = 0, t \in [0,T).$$
 (2.1.6)

In what follows, we will simply write v(t) when we regard $v(\cdot, t)$ as an element of $H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)$. We will also suppress the independent time variable t (or τ), when it causes no confusion in doing so.

In fact, the linear complementarity problem (2.1.4)–(2.1.6) can also be reformulated as the following variational inequality problem (2.1.7).

Problem 2.1.2 Find $u(t) \in \mathcal{K}$, such that, for all $v(t) \in \mathcal{K}$,

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, v - u\right) + A(u, v - u; t) \ge (f, v - u), \quad a.e. \text{ in } (0, T)$$

$$(2.1.7)$$

where

$$A(u, v; t) = (ax^{2}u' + bxu, v') + (cu, v)$$

is a bilinear form, and

$$\mathcal{K} = \left\{ v(t) \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(I) : v(t) \le u^*(t) \right\}$$

is a convex and closed subset of $H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)$.

Now, we prove the coerciveness and continuity of the operator A(u, v; t). Let $\|\cdot\|_A$ be a functional on $H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)$ defined by

$$||v||_{A}^{2} = (x^{2}v', v') + (v, v)$$

for any $v \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)$. It is easy to see that $\|\cdot\|_A$ is a weighted energy norm on $H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)$.

Lemma 2.1.1 There exist positive constants C and M, independent of v, such that for any $v, w \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)$,

$$A(v, v; t) \ge C \|v\|_A^2, \qquad (2.1.8)$$

$$|A(v,w;t)| \le M \|v\|_A \|w\|_A, \qquad (2.1.9)$$

for $t \in (0, T)$.

Proof. For any $v \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)$,

$$\int_0^X bxvv' dx = \int_0^X bxv dv = bxv^2|_0^X - \int_0^X bvd(xv) = -\int_0^X bxvv' dx - \int_0^X bv^2 dx.$$

Thus,

$$\int_0^X bxvv' dx = -\frac{1}{2} \int_0^X bv^2 dx.$$

Therefore, it follows from the above relationship that

$$\begin{aligned} A(v,v;t) &= (ax^2v' + bxv, v') + (cv,v) \\ &= (ax^2v', v') + ((r+b+\beta-b/2)v, v) \\ &= (ax^2v', v') + \frac{1}{2}((3r+2\beta-\sigma^2)v, v) \\ &\geq C[(x^2v', v') + (v, v)]. \end{aligned}$$

This proves (2.1.8).

The proof of (2.1.9) is standard and is hence omitted here.

From Lemma 2.1.1, we have

Lemma 2.1.2 Problem 2.1.2 is the variational form of Problem 2.1.1.

Proof. For any $w \in \mathcal{K}$, it follows from the definition of \mathcal{K} that

$$w - u^* \le 0$$
, a.e. on I .

Multiplying both sides of the first inequality of (2.1.4) by $w - u^*$ for an arbitrary $w \in \mathcal{K}$ and integrating the second term by parts, we obtain

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, w - u^*\right) + A(u, w - u^*; t) \ge (f, w - u^*), \quad \text{a.e. in } (0, T).$$
 (2.1.10)

Since \mathcal{K} is a convex and closed subset of $H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)$, we may write w as $w = \theta v + (1-\theta)u$, where $u, v \in \mathcal{K}$ and $\theta \in [0, 1]$. Therefore, (2.1.10) becomes

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, \theta\left(v-u\right)\right) + \left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, u-u^*\right) + A(u, \theta\left(v-u\right); t) + A(u, u-u^*; t)$$

$$\geq (f, \theta\left(v-u\right)) + (f, u-u^*), \quad \text{a.e. in } (0, T).$$
(2.1.11)

On the other hand, from the third relationship of (2.1.4), we have

$$(\mathcal{L}u - f, u - u^*) = 0,$$

i.e.

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, u - u^*\right) + A(u, u - u^*; t) - (f, u - u^*) = 0.$$

Therefore, (2.1.11) reduces to

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, \theta\left(v-u\right)\right) + A\left(u, \theta\left(v-u\right); t\right) \ge \left(f, \theta\left(v-u\right)\right), \quad \text{a.e. in } (0, T).$$
(2.1.12)

Since $\theta \in [0, 1]$, we see that (2.1.12) leads to

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, v-u\right) + A(u, v-u; t) \ge (f, v-u), \quad \text{a.e. in } (0, T).$$

Lemma 2.1.3 Variational inequality (2.1.7) has a unique solution.

Proof. In fact, by virtue of the coerciveness of the operator A(u; v; t), the conclusion is a consequence of Theorem 2.3 in [8], in which the unique solvability of a parabolic variational inequality problem is established.

In order to introduce the monotonic penalty approach, we first give the definition of a monotonic operator. A function $\rho : L^2(\Omega) \to L^2(\Omega)$ is called monotonic, if for any $u, v \in L^2(\Omega)$, it holds

$$(\rho(u) - \rho(v), u - v) \ge 0.$$

Now, a monotonic penalty approach to Problem 2.1.1 is stated as follows.

Problem 2.1.3

$$-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left[ax^2 \frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial x} + bx \right] + cu_{\xi} + \xi \,\rho(u_{\xi}(x,t)) = f(x,t), \quad (x,t) \in \Omega \qquad (2.1.13)$$

with the given boundary and final conditions

$$u_{\xi}(0,t) = 0 = u_{\xi}(X,t),$$

 $u_{\xi}(x,T) = u^{*}(x,T),$

where $\xi > 1$ is the penalty parameter and ρ is a continuous, monotonic penalty function subject to

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{ll} \rho(u)>0, \quad if \quad u(\cdot,t)\notin \mathcal{K},\\ \rho(u)=0, \quad if \quad u(\cdot,t)\in \mathcal{K}. \end{array} \right.$$

In the next section, we will present rigorous mathematical convergence analysis, that is, solutions $u_{\xi}(x,t)$ of (2.1.13) tend to that of (2.1.4) as $\xi \to +\infty$. Before proceeding, we first give the variational form of Problem 2.1.3 as below.

Problem 2.1.4 Find $u_{\xi}(t) \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)$ such that, for all $v(t) \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)$,

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t},v\right) + A(u_{\xi},v;t) + \xi\left(\rho(u_{\xi}),v\right) = (f,v), \quad a.e. \ in \ (0,T).$$

$$(2.1.14)$$

For Problem 2.1.3, we have the following unique solvability result.

Theorem 2.1.1 Suppose that $\rho: L^2(\Omega) \to L^2(\Omega)$ satisfies the following conditions

- 1. ρ is monotonic in $L^2(\Omega)$; and
- 2. ρ is continuous.

Then, Problem 2.1.3 has a unique solution.

Proof. First, note that $f(x,t) = e^{\beta t}LV_0$, where V_0 is sufficiently smooth in (x,t). We now prove this theorem by showing that the variational form of the nonlinear operator on the left-hand side of (2.1.13) is strictly monotone and continuous. In fact, for any $v_1, v_2 \in H^1_{0,\infty}(I)$ a.e. in (0,T) with the final condition being equal to $u^*(x,T)$ at t = T, it follows from the integration by parts that

$$\begin{pmatrix} \mathcal{L}(v_1 - v_2), v_1 - v_2 \end{pmatrix} + \xi \left(\rho(v_1) - \rho(v_2), v_1 - v_2 \right) \\ = \begin{pmatrix} -\frac{\partial (v_1 - v_2)}{\partial \tau}, v_1 - v_2 \end{pmatrix} + A \left(v_1 - v_2, v_1 - v_2; t \right) + \xi \left(\rho(v_1) - \rho(v_2), v_1 - v_2 \right).$$

$$(2.1.15)$$

First, consider the function $\rho(v_1)$. By definition, it is a monotonic function. Obviously, this function is non-decreasing in v. Thus

$$\xi\left(\rho(v_1) - \rho(v_2), v_1 - v_2\right) = \xi \int_{-R}^{R} \left(\rho(v_1) - \rho(v_2)\right) \left(v_1 - v_2\right) dx \ge 0.$$

Denote $e(\tau) = v_1(\tau) - v_2(\tau)$. Integrating both sides of (2.1.15) from 0 to T, and using the above inequality and (2.1.8), we have

$$\int_{0}^{T} \left[\left(\mathcal{L}e(\tau), e(\tau) \right) + \xi \left(\rho(v_{1}) - \rho(v_{2}), v_{1} - v_{2} \right) \right] d\tau$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \left[\left(-\frac{\partial e(\tau)}{\partial \tau}, e(\tau) \right) + A \left(e(\tau), e(\tau) \right) + \xi \left(\rho(v_{1}) - \rho(v_{2}), v_{1} - v_{2} \right) \right] d\tau$$

$$\geq \int_{0}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial e(\tau)}{\partial \tau}, e(\tau) \right) d\tau + C \int_{0}^{T} \|e(\tau)\|_{A} d\tau. \qquad (2.1.16)$$

However, for any $t \in (0, T)$, integrating by parts gives

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial e(\tau)}{\partial \tau}, e(\tau) \right) d\tau = \left(e(\tau), e(\tau) \right) - \int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial e(\tau)}{\partial \tau}, e(\tau) \right) d\tau,$$

because e(T) = 0. From this, it follows that

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial e(\tau)}{\partial \tau}, e(\tau) \right) d\tau = \frac{1}{2} \left(e(\tau), e(\tau) \right) \ge 0.$$
(2.1.17)

Therefore, from (2.1.16), (2.1.17), we get

$$\int_{0}^{T} \left[\left(\mathcal{L} \left(v_{1} - v_{2} \right), v_{1} - v_{2} \right) + \xi \left(\rho(v_{1}) - \rho(v_{2}), v_{1} - v_{2} \right) \right] d\tau \ge C \left\| v_{1} - v_{2} \right\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))}^{2}.$$

This implies that the operator on the left-hand side of (2.1.13) is strictly monotone.

Moreover, for any $v, w \in L^2(0,T; H^1_{0,\varpi}(I))$, it is easy to show by a standard argument that

$$\int_0^T |A(v,w;t)| \, dt \le C \, \|v\|_{L^2(0,T;H^1_{0,\varpi}(I))} \, \|w\|_{L^2(0,T;H^1_{0,\varpi}(I))},$$

which means that the operator A(v, w; t) is continuous in both v and w. Also, it is obvious that $(\rho(v), w)$ is continuous in both v and w. Therefore, using a standard result (see, for example, page 37 in [54]), we can conclude that Problem 2.1.3 is uniquely solvable.

2.2 Convergence Analysis of The Monotonic Penalization

Many regularity results on the solution of the penalty problem can be found in several monographs, such as [28], [8] and [106]. In brief, under the assumption that u_{ξ} and f(t) are sufficiently smooth, we have the following regularity results.

$$\frac{\partial u_{\xi}(x,t)}{\partial t}, \ u_{\xi}(x,t) \in L^{2}(0,T; H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I)) \cap L^{\infty}(0,T; L^{2}(I))$$

and

$$\rho(u_{\xi}(x,t)), f(x,t) \in L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I)).$$

On this basis, we have the following convergence result.

Theorem 2.2.1 Let u and u_{ξ} be the solutions to Problem 2.1.2 and Problem 2.1.3, respectively. Then,

$$\lim_{\xi \to \infty} \left(\|u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t)\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t)\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} \right) = 0.$$

Proof. The proof is divided into three parts. First, we obtain a prior estimates for $\{u_{\xi}\}$. Then the weak convergence of $\{u_{\xi}\}$, and finally the strong convergence of $\{u_{\xi}\}$.

(I) A prior estimate for $\{u_{\xi}\}$.

We have the estimates

$$\|u_{\xi}(x,t)\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|u_{\xi}(x,t)\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} \le C, \qquad (2.2.18)$$

where C is independent of ξ and u_{ξ} .

Let
$$v_0(t) \in K$$
. Then $\rho(v_0) = 0$. Setting $v(t) = u_{\xi}(t) - v_0(t)$, we have

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, u_{\xi} - v_0\right) + A(u_{\xi}, u_{\xi} - v_0; t) + \xi \left(\rho(u_{\xi}) - \rho(v_0), u_{\xi} - v_0\right) = (f(t), u_{\xi} - v_0).$$

Since ρ is monotonic, it follows that $(\rho(u_{\xi}) - \rho(v_0), u_{\xi} - v_0) \ge 0$. Thus, we get

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, u_{\xi} - v_0\right) + A(u_{\xi}, u_{\xi} - v_0); t) \le \left(f, u_{\xi} - v_0\right),$$

and hence

$$-\frac{1}{2}\frac{d}{dt}|u_{\xi}-v_{0}|^{2}+A(u_{\xi},u_{\xi};t)\leq (f,u_{\xi}-v_{0})+A(u_{\xi},v_{0};t).$$

Therefore,

$$-\frac{1}{2}\frac{d}{dt}|u_{\xi}-v_{0}|^{2}+\alpha ||u_{\xi}||^{2} \leq c |u_{\xi}|^{2}+c ||u_{\xi}|| ||v_{0}||+c ||f|| ||u_{\xi}-v_{0}||.$$

Since v_0 is a bounded element of $L^2(\Omega)$, we have

$$-\frac{d}{dt}|u_{\xi} - v_0|^2 + 2\alpha ||u_{\xi}||^2 \le c |u_{\xi} - v_0|^2 + \alpha ||u_{\xi}||^2 + c(1 + ||f||^2).$$

Integrating both sides of the above inequality from t to T, we obtain

$$|u_{\xi} - v_{0}|^{2} + \alpha \int_{t}^{T} ||u_{\xi}||^{2} d\tau$$

$$\leq c \int_{t}^{T} |u_{\xi} - v_{0}|^{2} d\tau + c (T - t) + \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||f||^{2} d\tau\right) + |u_{\xi}(T) - v_{0}(T)|^{2}. \quad (2.2.19)$$

Now, let $\eta(t) = |u_{\xi}(t) - v_0(t)|^2$. Then, the above inequality can be expressed as:

$$\begin{cases} \eta(t) \le c \int_{t}^{T} \eta(\tau) d\tau + d; \\ d \le cT + (\int_{0}^{T} ||f||^{2} d\tau) + |u_{\xi}(T) - v_{0}(T)|^{2}. \end{cases}$$

By virtue of Gronwall's inequality, the above inequalities imply $\eta(t) \leq d \exp(ct)$, i.e.

$$|u_{\xi}(t) - v_0(t)|^2 \le d \exp(ct).$$

On this basis, we deduce that

$$\|u_{\xi}(x,t)\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} \leq C, \quad (C \text{ independent of } \xi \text{ and } u_{\xi})$$
 (2.2.20)

Thus, from (2.2.19) and (2.2.20), it follows that (2.2.18) is valid.

(II) Weak convergence of $\{u_{\xi}\}$.

(2.2.18) implies that $\{u_{\xi}\}$ is uniformly bounded in the space $L^2(0,T; H^1_{0,\varpi}(I)) \cap L^{\infty}(0,T; L^2(I))$. Therefore, there exists a subsequence of $\{u_{\xi}\}$, still denoting it by $\{u_{\xi}\}$, such that

$$\lim_{\xi \to \infty} u_{\xi} = \bar{u}, weakly in L^{2}(0, T; H^{1}_{0, \varpi}(I)) \cap L^{\infty}(0, T; L^{2}(I)).$$

Our next task is to show that \overline{u} is a solution to Problem 2.1.2.

From (2.1.14), we have

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left(\rho(u_{\xi}), v\right) d\tau = \frac{1}{\xi} \left[\int_{t}^{T} (f, v) d\tau - \int_{t}^{T} \left(\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial \tau}, v \right) d\tau - \int_{t}^{T} A(u_{\xi}, v; \tau) d\tau \right].$$

Thus,

$$\|\rho(u_{\xi})\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} = O(\frac{1}{\xi}).$$

Therefore, when $\xi \to \infty$, we have $u_{\xi} \to \bar{u}$, and $\|\rho(u_{\xi})\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} \to 0$. Hence,

 $\|\rho(\bar{u})\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} = 0.$

So, we obtain $\rho(\bar{u}) = 0$. By the definition of $\rho(\bar{u})$, we see that $\bar{u}(x,t) \in K$. In addition, $\bar{u} \in L^2(0,T; L^2(I))$.

For any $v \in K$, we have $\rho(v) = 0$. Replacing v with $v - u_{\xi}$ in (2.1.14), it follows that

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, v - u_{\xi}\right) + A\left(u_{\xi}, v - u_{\xi}; t\right) + \xi\left(\rho(u_{\xi}) - \rho(v), v - u_{\xi}\right) = (f, v - u_{\xi}), \quad a.e. \text{ in } (0, T).$$

By the monotonicity of ρ , we get, for $v \in K$,

$$(\rho(u_{\xi}) - \rho(v), v - u_{\xi}) \le 0.$$

Thus,

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, v - u_{\xi}\right) + A(u_{\xi}, v - u_{\xi}; t) - (f, v - u_{\xi}) \ge 0, \quad a.e. \text{ in } (0, T).$$

Therefore,

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, v\right) + A(u_{\xi}, v; t) - (f, v) \ge \left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, u_{\xi}\right) + A(u_{\xi}, u_{\xi}; t), \ a.e. \text{ in } (0, T). \ (2.2.21)$$

Integrating both sides of (2.2.21) from 0 to T, we obtain

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial \tau}, v \right) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} A(u_{\xi}, v; \tau) d\tau - \int_{t}^{T} (f, v) d\tau$$
$$\geq \int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial \tau}, u_{\xi} \right) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} A(u_{\xi}, u_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau$$
$$= (u_{\xi}, u_{\xi}) + \int_{t}^{T} A(u_{\xi}, u_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau.$$
(2.2.22)

We deduce from the properties of weak convergence that

$$\liminf_{\xi \to \infty} \left((u_{\xi}, u_{\xi}) + \int_{t}^{T} A(u_{\xi}, u_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau \right) \ge (\bar{u}, \bar{u}) + \int_{t}^{T} A(\bar{u}, \bar{u}; \tau) d\tau.$$
(2.2.23)

From (2.2.22) and (2.2.23), we have

$$\liminf_{\xi \to \infty} \left[\int_t^T \left(-\frac{\partial u_\xi}{\partial \tau}, v \right) d\tau + \int_t^T A(u_\xi, v; \tau) d\tau - \int_t^T (f, v) d\tau \right]$$

$$\geq \int_t^T \left(-\frac{\partial \bar{u}}{\partial \tau}, \bar{u} \right) d\tau + \int_t^T A(\bar{u}, \bar{u}; \tau) d\tau.$$

Therefore,

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial \bar{u}}{\partial \tau}, v \right) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} A(\bar{u}, v; \tau) d\tau - \int_{t}^{T} (f, v) d\tau$$
$$\geq \int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial \bar{u}}{\partial \tau}, \overline{u} \right) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} A(\bar{u}, \bar{u}; \tau) d\tau.$$

Thus,

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial \bar{u}}{\partial \tau}, v - \bar{u} \right) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} A(\bar{u}, v - u; \tau) d\tau \ge \int_{t}^{T} (f, v - \bar{u}) d\tau,$$

i.e.

$$\left(-\frac{\partial \bar{u}}{\partial t}, v - \bar{u}\right) + A(\bar{u}, v - \bar{u}; t) \ge (f, v - \bar{u}), \quad \forall v \in K, \quad a.e. \text{ in } (0, T).$$

This shows that $\bar{u} = u$, and that the whole sequence $\{u_{\xi}\}$ converges weakly to u.

(III) Strong convergence of $\{u_{\xi}\}$.

We need to prove

$$\lim_{\xi \to \infty} \left(\left\| u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t) \right\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \left\| u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t) \right\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} \right) = 0.$$

Setting $v(t) = u_{\xi}(t) - u(t)$ in (2.1.14), we have

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, u_{\xi} - u\right) + A(u_{\xi}, u_{\xi} - u; t) + \xi\left(\rho(u_{\xi}) - \rho(u), u_{\xi} - u\right) = (f, u_{\xi} - u), \ a.e. \text{ in } (0, T).$$

Using the monotonic property of $\rho,$ we have

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, u_{\xi} - u\right) + A(u_{\xi}, u_{\xi} - u; t) \le (f, u_{\xi} - u), \ a.e. \ \text{in} \ (0, T).$$
(2.2.24)

Reformulating (2.2.24) yields

$$\left(-\frac{\partial (u_{\xi}-u)}{\partial t}, u_{\xi}-u\right) + A(u_{\xi}-u, u_{\xi}-u; t)$$

$$\leq (f, u_{\xi}-u) + \left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, u_{\xi}-u\right) + A(u, u_{\xi}-u; t).$$
(2.2.25)

Integrating both sides of (2.2.25) from 0 to T and then using the coerciveness property of the operator A, we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} |u_{\xi} - u|^{2} + \alpha \int_{t}^{T} ||u_{\xi} - u||_{H^{1}_{0,\infty}(I)}^{2} d\tau \\ &\leq c \left[\int_{t}^{T} ||f||_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(I))}^{2} d\tau \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \left[\int_{t}^{T} ||u_{\xi} - u||_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(I))}^{2} d\tau \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &+ c \left[\int_{t}^{T} ||u||_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(I))}^{2} d\tau \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \left[\int_{t}^{T} ||u_{\xi} - u||_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(I))}^{2} d\tau \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &+ c \left[\int_{t}^{T} \left\| \frac{\partial u}{\partial \tau} \right\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(I))}^{2} d\tau \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \left[\int_{t}^{T} ||u_{\xi} - u||_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(I))}^{2} d\tau \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\triangleq C \left[\int_{t}^{T} ||u_{\xi} - u||_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(I))}^{2} d\tau \right]^{\frac{1}{2}}. \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.2.26)$$

Thus, we deduce from (2.2.26) that

$$\lim_{\xi \to \infty} \left(\|u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t)\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t)\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} \right) = 0.$$

2.3 Some Special Monotonic Penalty Functions

The class of monotonic penalty functions is very rich. The l_2 penalty function, l_1 penalty function and lower order penalty function l_k (0 < k < 1) are the most frequently used monotonic penalty functions. These penalty methods for American option pricing have been extensively studied in [125, 44, 137]. In this section, we shall propose two new monotonic penalty functions, i.e. 'valley at zero' penalty function and a combination of two power penalty functions.

1. 'Valley at zero' penalty function

$$\rho(u) = \begin{cases}
1, & if \quad u \ge 1, \\
u, & if \quad 0 \le u \le 1, \\
0, & if \quad u \le 0.
\end{cases}$$
(2.3.27)

For a detailed study of 'valley at zero' penalty function, see [136]. It is easy to see that (2.3.27) given above is a monotonic penalty function. When $u \leq 1$ this penalty function is identical to the l_1 penalty function. From our numerical experiments, we find that its convergence rate is just the same as that of the l_1 penalty function. The reason for this phenomenon is that the option pricing problem is a well-behaved initial value problem [137]. The error at every iteration is far below one, so $\rho(u) = u$, as $0 \leq u \leq 1$, plays the dominating role. Thus, for the American option pricing problem, we conclude that the convergence rate of the 'valley at zero' penalty function (2.3.27) is the same as that of the l_1 penalty function.

2. A combination of two power penalty functions

$$c_{k,m}(u) = \left[\max\left\{u,0\right\}\right]^{1/k} + \left[\max\left\{u,0\right\}\right]^m, \quad 0 < k, m < \infty.$$
(2.3.28)

It is clear that the combined function $c_{k,m}(u)$ given by (2.3.28) is also monotonic. The motivation for this new kind of penalty functions is that for problems that u is not a 'good' initial guess, a higher order penalty term (e.g. m > 1) plays a dominating role in the behavior of u, controlling it to converge to near zero as quickly as possible. Then, the problem will behave as a well defined initial value problem, hence asymptotically the lower order penalty term (e.g. k > 1) will play the dominating role. The combination of these two power penalty functions possesses a good convergence behavior with a desirable convergence rate. These advantages are clearly seen from our numerical experiments.

In the following, we will establish a convergence rate of the penalty function (2.3.28).

Lemma 2.3.1 Let the combined penalty function $c_{k,m}(u)$ be used and $u_{\xi} \in L_p(\Omega)$ be the solution to Problem 2.1.4. Then there exists a positive constant C, independent of u_{ξ} and ξ , such that

$$\|[u_{\xi} - u^*]_+\|_{L_p(\Omega)} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/(p-1)}},\tag{2.3.29}$$

$$\|[u_{\xi} - u^*]_+\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^2(I))} + \|[u_{\xi} - u^*]_+\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;H^1_{0,\varpi}(I))} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/(2p-2)}},$$
(2.3.30)

where $p = 1 + \frac{m + 1/k}{2}$.

Proof. Assume that C is a generic positive constant, independent of u_{ξ} and ξ . To simplify the notation, we let $\varphi(\cdot, t) = [u_{\xi}(\cdot, t) - u^*]_+ \in H^1_{0,\infty}(I)$ for almost all $t \in (0, T)$, where $[u_{\xi}(\cdot, t) - u^*]_+ = \max\{u_{\xi}(\cdot, t) - u^*, 0\}.$

Now, setting $v(t) = \varphi(\cdot, t)$ in (2.1.14), and replacing $\rho(u)$ with

$$c_{k,m}(u) = [\max\{u,0\}]^{1/k} + [\max\{u,0\}]^m$$

we have

$$\left(\frac{-\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t},\varphi\right) + A(u_{\xi},\varphi;t) + \xi(\varphi^m + \varphi^{1/k},\varphi) = (f,\varphi), \text{ a.e. in } (0,T).$$
(2.3.31)

Taking $-(\frac{\partial u^*}{\partial t}, \varphi) + A(u^*, \varphi; t)$ away from both sides of (2.3.31) gives

$$-\left(\frac{\partial(u_{\xi}-u^{*})}{\partial t},\varphi\right) + A(u_{\xi}-u^{*},\varphi;t) + \xi(\varphi^{m}+\varphi^{1/k},\varphi)$$
$$= (f,\varphi) + \left(\frac{\partial u^{*}}{\partial t},\varphi\right) - A(u^{*},\varphi;t).$$
(2.3.32)

Integrating both sides of (2.3.32) from t to T and using the coerciveness property of the operator A and Hölder's inequality, we get

$$\frac{1}{2}(\varphi,\varphi) + \int_{t}^{T} ||\varphi||_{A}^{2} d\tau + \xi \int_{t}^{T} \left(\varphi^{m} + \varphi^{1/k},\varphi\right) d\tau$$

$$\leq \int_{t}^{T} (f,\varphi) d\tau - \beta \int_{t}^{T} e^{\beta\tau} (V_{0} - V^{*},\varphi) d\tau - \int_{t}^{T} A(u^{*},\varphi;\tau) d\tau$$

$$\leq C \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\varphi||_{L^{p}(I)}^{p} d\tau\right)^{1/p} + \beta \int_{t}^{T} e^{\beta\tau} (V_{0} - V^{*},\varphi) d\tau - \int_{t}^{T} A(u^{*},\varphi;\tau) d\tau. \quad (2.3.33)$$

Noting that $a + b \ge 2\sqrt{ab}$, if $a, b \ge 0$, we have

$$\frac{1}{2}(\varphi,\varphi) + \int_{t}^{T} ||\varphi||_{A}^{2} d\tau + \xi \int_{t}^{T} ||\varphi||_{L^{p}(I)}^{p} d\tau$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{2}(\varphi,\varphi) + \int_{t}^{T} ||\varphi||_{A}^{2} d\tau + \xi \int_{t}^{T} \left(\varphi^{m} + \varphi^{1/k},\varphi\right) d\tau \qquad (2.3.34)$$

where $p = \frac{m+1/k}{2}$.

From (2.3.33) and (2.3.34), we have

$$\frac{1}{2}(\varphi,\varphi) + \int_{t}^{T} ||\varphi||_{A}^{2} d\tau + \xi \int_{t}^{T} ||\varphi||_{L^{p}(I)}^{p} d\tau \leq C \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\varphi||_{L^{p}(I)}^{p} d\tau\right)^{1/p}, \text{ for all } t \in (0,T).$$
(2.3.35)

This implies that

$$\xi \int_t^T ||\varphi||_{L^p(I)}^p d\tau \le C \left(\int_t^T ||\varphi||_{L^p(I)}^p d\tau\right)^{1/p}$$

From this, it follows that

$$\left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\varphi||_{L^{p}(I)}^{p} d\tau\right)^{1/p} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/(p-1)}}, \quad where \quad p = 1 + \frac{m+1/k}{2}.$$
(2.3.36)

Now, from (2.3.35) and (2.3.36), we have

$$\frac{1}{2}(\varphi,\varphi) + \int_t^T ||\varphi||_A^2 d\tau \le C \left(\int_t^T ||\varphi||_{L^p(I)}^p d\tau\right)^{1/p} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/(p-1)}}$$

from which, it follows that

$$(\varphi,\varphi)^{\frac{1}{2}} + \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\varphi||_{A}^{2} d\tau\right)^{1/2} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/(2p-2)}}$$

for all $t \in (0,T)$. Clearly, by replacing $\varphi(\cdot,t)$ with $[u_{\xi}(\cdot,t) - u^*]_+$, we obtain readily (2.3.29) and (2.3.30).

Theorem 2.3.1 Assume that the assumptions of Theorem 2.2.1 are satisfied. Then, for the combined penalty function $c_{k,m}(u)$ defined by (2.3.28), it holds that

$$\left\| u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t) \right\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \left\| u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t) \right\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/(m+1/k)}}, \quad (2.3.37)$$

as $\xi \to \infty$.

In particular, when k = 2 and m = 2,

$$\|u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t)\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t)\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{2/5}},$$

as $\xi \to \infty$.

Proof. We still use the notation of Lemma 2.3.1. Setting $v_{-} = \min(v, 0)$ and $R_{\xi} = u - u^* + [u_{\xi} - u^*]_{-}$, it follows that

$$u - u_{\xi} = R_{\xi} - \varphi$$
, and $(\varphi^{\alpha}, [u_{\xi} - u^*]_{-}) = [u_{\xi} - u^*]^{\alpha}_{+} [u_{\xi} - u^*]_{-} \equiv 0, \ \alpha > 0.$ (2.3.38)

Set $v = u - R_{\xi}$ in (2.1.7) and $v = R_{\xi}$ in (2.1.14). Then, by replacing $\rho(u)$ with $c_{k,m}(u) = [\max\{u,0\}]^{1/k} + [\max\{u,0\}]^m$, we obtain

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, -R_{\xi}\right) + A(u, -R_{\xi}; t) \ge (f, -R_{\xi}), \qquad (2.3.39)$$

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, R_{\xi}\right) + A(u_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; t) + \xi \left(\varphi^m + \varphi^{1/k}, R_{\xi}\right) = (f, R_{\xi}).$$
(2.3.40)

Combining (2.3.39) and (2.3.40) gives

$$\left(-\frac{\partial(u_{\xi}-u)}{\partial t}, R_{\xi}\right) + A(u_{\xi}-u, R_{\xi}; t) + \xi(\varphi^m + \varphi^{1/k}, R_{\xi}) \ge 0$$

It follows from $u \leq u^*$ that

$$(\varphi^m + \varphi^{1/k}, R_{\xi}) = (\varphi^m + \varphi^{1/k}, u - u^*) + (\varphi^m + \varphi^{1/k}, [u_{\xi} - u^*]_{-}) = (\varphi^m + \varphi^{1/k}, u - u^*) \le 0.$$

Thus,

$$\left(-\frac{\partial(u-u_{\xi})}{\partial t}, R_{\xi}\right) + A(u-u_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; t) \le 0.$$

From (2.3.38), we get

$$\left(-\frac{\partial R_{\xi}}{\partial t}, R_{\xi}\right) + A(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; t) \le \left(-\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial t}, R_{\xi}\right) + A(\varphi, R_{\xi}; t)$$

Integrating both sides of the above from t to T and then using Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} (R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}) + \int_{t}^{T} A(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau \\ &\leq \int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial \tau}, R_{\xi} \right) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} A(\varphi, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau \\ &\leq (\varphi, R_{\xi}) + \int_{t}^{T} \left(\varphi, \frac{\partial R_{\xi}}{\partial \tau} \right) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} A(\varphi, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau \\ &\leq (\varphi, R_{\xi}) + \int_{t}^{T} \left(\varphi, \frac{\partial R_{\xi}}{\partial \tau} \right) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} A(\varphi, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} \left(\varphi, \frac{\partial u}{\partial \tau} \right) d\tau \\ &\leq ||\varphi||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + C_{1}||\varphi||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\infty}(I))} ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\infty}(I))} \\ &+ C_{2}||\varphi||_{L^{p}(\Omega)} \left\| \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} \right\|_{L^{q}(\Omega)} + ||V_{0} - V^{*}||_{L^{q}(\Omega)} \\ &\leq ||\varphi||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + C_{1}||\varphi||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\infty}(I))} ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\infty}(I))} + \frac{C_{2}}{\xi^{1/(p-1)}} .\end{aligned}$$

where $p = 1 + \frac{m+1/k}{2}$, and 1/p + 1/q = 1.

Using the coerciveness property of the operator A and (2.3.30), we obtain

$$\left(||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))}\right)^{2} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/(p-1)}},$$

and hence,

$$||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/(2p-2)}}.$$

By the triangle inequality, we finally have

$$\begin{split} ||u - u_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + ||u - u_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} \\ \leq ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} + ||\varphi||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + ||\varphi||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} \\ \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/(2p-2)}}, \end{split}$$

This is the estimate (2.3.37).

Setting k = 2 and m = 2, and then p = 9/4, we have

$$\|u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t)\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|u_{\xi}(x,t) - u(x,t)\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(I))} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{2/5}}$$

Remark 2.3.1 From the proof of Theorem 2.3.1, it can be seen that if we set m = 1/k, where k > 1, then we get the convergence rate, of order $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2m})$, of the lower order penalty function $l_{1/k}$ or l_m . Likewise, we obtain the convergence rates of l_2 and l_1 penalty functions by setting 1/k = m = 2 and m = k = 1, respectively. Therefore, Theorem 2.3.1 actually presents a unified convergence rate for all the penalty functions considered in [125] for American option pricing and in [38] for variational inequalities.

2.4 The Fitted Finite Volume Method

The standard finite difference method is widely applied to valuating the option pricing problems, see [115, 118, 127]. However, it is well known [115] that when using the standard finite difference method to solve those problems involving the convectiondiffusion operator, such as the Black-Scholes operator, some numerical difficulties may be encountered. The main reason is that when the volatility or the asset price is small, the Black-Scholes operator becomes a convection-dominated operator. Hence, the standard finite difference method will produce numerical oscillation, which will significantly affect the accuracy of the hedging parameters. The detailed analysis of this phenomenon can be found in [40, 115].

To overcome this numerical difficulty, the fitted finite volume discretization scheme was proposed in [125, 124] to solve the variational problem obtained as an equivalent formulation from the option pricing. The fitted finite volume method is based on the idea proposed by Allen and Southwell for convection-diffusion problems [29]. It has been shown in [125, 124] that the fitted finite volume method is numerically stable. Essentially, this method is based on finite volume formulation with a fitted local approximation to the solution. The local approximation is determined by a set of twopoint boundary value problems defined on the element edges. This fitting technique effectively eliminates the oscillation phenomenon.

In what follows, we give a brief account of the fitted finite volume method applied to (2.1.13). To avoid overloading of symbols, in the rest of this section, we suppress the subscript ξ of u_{ξ} used in the previous part.

Let the interval I = (0, X) be divided into N sub-intervals

$$I_i := (x_i, x_{i+1}), \quad i = 0, \dots, N-1$$

with $0 = x_0 < x_1 < \cdots < x_N = X$. For each i = 0, 1, ..., N - 1, we put $h_i = x_{i+1} - x_i$ and $h = \max_{0 \le i \le N-1} h_i$. We also let $x_{i-1/2} = (x_{i-1} + x_i)/2$ and $x_{i+1/2} = (x_i + x_{i+1})/2$ for each i = 1, 2, ..., N - 1. These mid-points form a second partition of (0, X) if we define $x_{-1/2} = x_0$ and $x_{N+1/2} = x_N$. Finally, we set $l_i := x_{i+1/2} - x_{i-1/2}$ for i = 1, ..., N - 1.

Integrating (2.1.13) over $(x_{i-1/2}, x_{i+1/2})$ and applying the mid-point quadrature rule to the first, third and last terms, we obtain N-1 'balance equations'

$$-\frac{\partial u_i}{\partial t}l_i - \left[x_{i+1/2}\psi(u)\big|_{x_{i+1/2}} - x_{i-1/2}\psi(u)\big|_{x-1/2}\right] + \left[c_iu_i - \xi\rho(u_i)\right]l_i = 0, \quad (2.4.41)$$

for i = 1, ..., N - 1, where $c_i = c(x_i)$, u_i is the nodal approximation to $u(x_i, t)$, which is to be determined, and $\psi(u)$ is a *flux* associated with u defined by

$$\psi(u) := ax \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + bu. \tag{2.4.42}$$

The key idea of the fitted volume method is to derive an approximation to the flux at the two end points $x_{i-1/2}$ and $x_{i+1/2}$. When $i \neq 0$, the flux (2.4.42) can be approximated by the following two-point boundary value problem

$$\begin{cases} (aux' + b_{i+1/2}u)' = 0, & x \in I_i \\ u(x_i) = u_i, & u(x_{i+1}) = u_{i+1}, \end{cases}$$
(2.4.43)

where $b_{i+1/2} = b(x_{i+1/2})$. When i = 0, $I_0 = (0, x_1)$, (2.4.43) is degenerated, so we cannot use the above approximation. Instead, we consider another approximation by adding an extra degree of freedom in the following form

$$\begin{cases} (aux' + b_{1/2}u)' = C_1, & \text{in } (0, x_1) \\ u(0) = u_0, & u(x_1) = u_1. \end{cases}$$
(2.4.44)

Now, using (2.4.43) and (2.4.44), we can define a global piecewise constant approximation to the flux $\psi(u)$ by $\psi_h(u)$ satisfying

$$\psi_h(u) = \begin{cases} b_{i+1/2} \frac{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_i} u_{i+1} - x_i^{\alpha_i} u_i}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_i} - x_i^{\alpha_i}}, & x \in I_i, \ i \neq 0, \\ \frac{1}{2} \left[\left(a + b_{1/2} u_1 \right) - \left(a - b_0 \right) u_0 \right], & x \in (0, x_1). \end{cases}$$
(2.4.45)

Substituting (2.4.45) into (2.4.41), we obtain

$$-\frac{\partial u_i}{\partial t}l_i + e_{i-1}^i u_{i-1} + e_i^i u_i + e_{i+1}^i u_{i+1} + d(u_i) = 0, \qquad (2.4.46)$$

where

$$\begin{cases} e_0^1 = -\frac{x_1(a-b_{1/2})}{4}, \\ e_1^1 = \frac{x_1(a-b_{1/2})}{4} + \frac{b_1 x_{1+1/2} x_1^{\alpha_1}}{x_2^{\alpha_1} - x_1^{\alpha_1}} + c_1 l_1, \\ e_2^1 = \frac{b_{i+1/2} x_{i+1/2} x_{i+1}^{\alpha_i}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_i} - x_i^{\alpha_i}}, \end{cases}$$

and

$$\begin{cases} e_{i-1}^{i} = -\frac{b_{i-1}x_{i-1/2}x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i}-1}}{x_{i}^{\alpha_{i}-1} - x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i}-1}}, \\ e_{i}^{i} = \frac{b_{i-1}x_{i-1/2}x_{i}^{\alpha_{i}-1}}{x_{i}^{\alpha_{i}-1} - x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i}-1}} + \frac{b_{i+1/2}x_{i+1/2}x_{i}^{\alpha_{i}}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i}} - x_{i}^{\alpha_{i}}} + c_{i}l_{i}, \\ e_{i+1}^{i} = \frac{b_{i+1/2}x_{i+1/2}x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i}}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i}} - x_{i}^{\alpha_{i}}}, \end{cases}$$

for i = 2, ..., N - 1. The nonlinear term

$$d(u_i) = -\xi l_i \rho(u_i).$$

We now discretize the time horizon [0, T] by letting t_i (i = 0, 1, ..., K) be a set of partition points in [0, T] satisfying $T = t_0 > t_1, ..., > t_K = 0$. Then, we apply the twolevel implicit time-stepping method with a splitting parameter $\theta \in [0, 1/2]$ to (2.4.46). We can write down a compact form of the discrete system by defining

$$\mathbf{u}^{k} = (u_{1}^{k}, \dots, u_{N-1}^{k})^{T},$$

$$E_{i}^{k} = (0, \dots, 0, e_{i-1}^{i}, e_{i}^{i}, e_{i+1}^{i}, 0, \dots, 0),$$

$$E^{k} = (E_{1}^{k}, \dots, E_{N-1}^{k})^{T},$$

$$G^{k} = diag(-l_{1}/\Delta t_{k}, \dots, -l_{N-1}/\Delta t_{k}),$$

$$D(\mathbf{u}^{k}) = (d(u_{1}), \dots, d(u_{N-1}))^{T},$$

for k = 0, 1, ..., K - 1, where $\Delta t_k = t_{k+1} - t_k < 0$, \mathbf{U}^k denotes the approximation of u at $t = t_k$ and $E_i^k = E_i(t_k)$. Then, the final full discrete system can be written as:

$$\left(\theta E^{k+1} + G^k\right) \mathbf{u}^{k+1} + \theta D(\mathbf{u}^{k+1}) = \left(G^k - (1-\theta) E^k\right) \mathbf{u}^k - (1-\theta) D(\mathbf{u}^k), \quad (2.4.47)$$

with u_0 and u_N satisfying the given boundary conditions (2.1.6).

2.5 Numerical Experiments

Now, we consider the numerical solution to the penalized equation (2.1.13), where the fitted finite volume method [124] is used in the space discretization. Details of the fitted finite volume method for the Black-Scholes differential equation can be found in [125], [124]. Crank-Nicolson method proposed in [108] and [44] is used for the discretization of time. It is worth noting that the lower order penalty function and the combined penalty function are nonsmooth. Moreover, they are not even locally Lipschitz continuous at u = 0. This, in turn, implies that the lower order penalty function is not semismooth. Hence, the generalized Newton method [104] cannot be applied to this kind of situations. Nonsmooth penalized equation (2.1.13) is smoothed by a polynomial function as shown in Appendix 7.2. We will use a test problem that is the same as the one in [44]. All the numerical results were computed in the double precision on a Pentium IV 2.8 GHz, 512M memory PC under the Visual C++.net environment.

2.5.1 Comparison of Different Penalty Methods

The test problem is a standard American vanilla put option with the following two sets of parameters

(i)
$$T = 0.25$$
, $K = 100$, $r = 0.10$, $\sigma = 0.2$.
(ii) $T = 0.25$, $K = 100$, $r = 0.10$, $\sigma = 0.8$.

We take the asset pricing (S) space as [0, 1000]. We divide it into 1000 sub-intervals, that is, $\Delta S = 1$, and divide the time interval [0, 0.25] into 100 sub-intervals, that is, $\Delta t = 0.0025$. The value at time t = 0, and S = K = 100 are computed and compared. Take V = 14.6747, when $\sigma = 0.8$, and V = 3.06444, when $\sigma = 0.2$ as the respective 'reference solutions'. These reference solutions were computed in [44].

For clarity, $\{\xi_n\}$ is denoted as a sequence of penalty parameters. For each ξ_n , a solution to Problem 2.1.3 is found, denoted by V_n . Let

$$\Delta V_n = V_n - V_{n-1}, \quad R_n = \frac{\Delta V_{n-1}}{\Delta V_n}$$

be the difference of the solutions and the ratio of changes corresponding to the two successive penalty parameters, respectively. Tables 2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4 and 2.5 show the details of the numerical results of the five monotonic penalty methods, where $l_1, l_{1/2}$ and l_2 stand for the linear penalty method, $\frac{1}{2}$ th order penalty method and quadratic penalty method, respectively.

From Tables 2.1, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4 and 2.5, some desirable conclusions can be drawn.

- 1. Among the l_2 , l_1 , $l_{1/2}$, 'valley at zero' and $l_2 + l_{1/2}$ penalty methods, with the same level of accuracy, the $l_2 + l_{1/2}$ and $l_{1/2}$ penalty methods need smaller penalty parameters, while the l_2 penalty method needs the largest. For the 'valley at zero' penalty method, the results obtained are similar to those of the l_1 penalty method. These findings suggest that the combined penalty function $l_2 + l_{1/2}$ is preferable to the others.
- 2. From the columns ξ_n and R_n of every table, we can observe a rough convergence speed. For the l_2 penalty method, when the penalty parameter is increased 4 times, the relative error $R_n = \frac{\Delta V_{n-1}}{\Delta V_n}$ is reduced to half, see Table 2.1. For the

$\sigma = 0.2$					$\sigma = 0$).8	
ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n
250	3.02733			250	14.6310		
1000	3.04530	0.01797		1000	14.6515	0.0205	
4000	3.05481	0.00951	1.9	4000	14.6628	0.0113	1.8
16000	3.05969	0.00488	1.9	16000	14.6688	0.0060	1.9
64000	3.06215	0.00246	2.0	64000	14.6718	0.0030	2.0
256000	3.06337	0.00122	2.0	256000	14.6734	0.0016	1.9
1024000	3.06398	0.00061	2.0	1024000	14.6742	0.0008	2.0
4096000	3.06428	0.00030	2.0	4096000	14.6746	0.0004	2.0
16384000	Failed	Failed	Failed	16384000	Failed	Failed	Failed

Table 2.1: l_2 penalty method.

 l_1 penalty method, when the penalty parameter is increased 2 times, the relative error R_n is reduced to half, see Table 2.2. However, for the $l_{1/2}$ penalty method, when the penalty parameter is increased 2 times, the relative error $R_n = \frac{\Delta V_{n-1}}{\Delta V_n}$ is reduced to one fourth, see Table 2.3 – approximately a second order convergence rate with respect to penalty parameter.

3. From Tables 2.5 and 2.6, we also find that there is little difference between the convergence rates of l_{1/2} and l₂ + l_{1/2}. However, with the same level of penalty parameter, the results obtained by l₂ + l_{1/2} penalty method are more accurate than those of l_{1/2}, when the penalty parameters are small. However, when the penalty parameters get larger, the results become nearly the same. In fact, when penalty parameters are small, the situation is corresponding to a less accuracy requirement. Thus, the initial value problem is not so well behaved. Hence, the l₂ penalty function plays the role of controlling the error of the solution obtained. However, as the penalty parameter gets larger, a higher accuracy is required. When u is large, the values of the functions are mainly from the contribution of the l₂ penalty function. On the other hand, when u is small, it is the l_{1/2} penalty function which plays the dominating role.

$\sigma = 0.2$					$\sigma = 0$.8	
ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n
125	3.04804			125	14.6541		
250	3.05622	0.01797		250	14.6641	0.0100	
500	3.06039	0.00951	1.9	500	14.6695	0.0054	1.9
1000	3.06250	0.00488	1.9	1000	14.6722	0.0027	2.0
2000	3.06354	0.00246	2.0	2000	14.6736	0.0014	2.0
4000	3.06406	0.00122	2.0	4000	14.6743	0.0007	2.0
8000	3.06432	0.00061	2.0	8000	14.6746	0.0003	2.3
16000	Failed	Failed	Failed	16000	Failed	Failed	Failed

Table 2.2: l_1 penalty method with smoothing interval $(0, 10^{-3})$.

Table 2.3: Lower penalty method $(l_{1/2})$ with smoothing interval $(0, 10^{-3})$.

	σ	= 0.2			σ :	= 0.8	
ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n
10	2.98285			10	14.5838		
20	3.03279	0.04994		20	14.6352	0.0792	
40	3.05569	0.02290	2.2	40	14.6630	0.0278	2.8
80	3.06229	0.00660	3.5	80	14.6719	0.0089	3.1
160	3.06400	0.00171	3.8	160	14.6742	0.0023	3.9
320	3.06443	0.00043	4.0	320	14.6747	0.0005	4.6
640	Failed	Failed	Failed	640	Failed	Failed	Failed

	$\sigma =$	= 0.2		$\sigma = 0.8$				
ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	
125	3.04804			125	14.6541			
250	3.05622	0.01797		250	14.6641	0.0100		
500	3.06039	0.00951	1.9	500	14.6695	0.0054	1.9	
1000	3.06250	0.00488	1.9	1000	14.6722	0.0027	2.0	
2000	3.06354	0.00246	2.0	2000	14.6736	0.0014	2.0	
4000	3.06406	0.00122	2.0	4000	14.6743	0.0007	2.0	
8000	3.06432	0.00061	2.0	8000	14.6746	0.0003	2.3	
16000	Failed	Failed	Failed	16000	Failed	Failed	Failed	

Table 2.4: 'Valley at zero' penalty function with smoothing interval $(0, 10^{-3})$.

Table 2.5: Comparison of l_2 and $l_2 + l_{1/2}$ penalty methods with $\sigma = 0.2$ and smoothing interval $(0, 10^{-3})$.

	$l_{1/2}$	2			$l_{1/2} +$	$-l_2$	
ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n
5	2.92458			5	2.94239		
10	2.98285	0.05827		10	2.99335	0.05096	
20	3.03279	0.04994	1.2	20	3.03498	0.04163	1.2
40	3.05569	0.02290	2.2	40	3.05582	0.02084	2.0
80	3.06229	0.00660	3.5	80	3.06229	0.00647	3.2
160	3.06400	0.00171	3.8	160	3.06400	0.00171	3.9
320	3.06443	0.00043	4.0	320	3.06433	0.00043	4.0
640	Failed	Failed	Failed	640	Failed	Failed	Failed

$l_{1/2}$					$l_{1/2} +$	l_2	
ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n
5	14.5216			5	14.5457		
10	14.5839	0.0623		10	14.5935	0.0478	
20	14.6352	0.0514	1.2	20	14.6378	0.0443	1.0
40	14.6630	0.0278	2.8	40	14.6632	0.0254	1.7
80	14.6719	0.0089	3.1	80	14.6719	0.0087	2.9
160	14.6742	0.0023	3.9	160	14.6742	0.0023	3.9
320	14.6747	0.0005	4.6	320	14.6747	0.0005	4.6
640	Failed	Failed	Failed	640	Failed	Failed	Failed

Table 2.6: Comparison of l_2 and $l_2 + l_{1/2}$ penalty methods with $\sigma = 0.8$ and smoothing interval $(0, 10^{-3})$.

2.5.2 Comparison of Solution Times for The PSOR and Monotonic Penalty Methods

In this subsection, comparison of solution times for the PSOR method and monotonic penalty method is presented. As well, under various market parameters, the validity of the monotonic penalty method and the PSOR method is studied via numerical experiments.

Comparison of Solution Time

As we pointed out in the introduction, the PSOR method is commonly used in American option pricing because of its simplicity and robustness. In this section, from the numerical experiments, we can give a rough comparison of solution times of the monotonic penalty method and the PSOR method.

Example 2.5.1 An American put option with the parameters: striking price K = 100, the interest rate r = 0.1, expiry date T = 0.25 and two different volatilities $\sigma = 0.2$ and 0.8.

Table 2.7: Solution times of monotonic penalty method and PSOR method with different space steps

		$\sigma = 0.2$		$\sigma = 0.8$	
N_s	N_t	$T_{l_{1/2}+l_2}$	T_{PSOR}	$T_{l_{1/2}+l_2}$	T_{PSOR}
200	200	0.07005	0.01043	0.08750	0.26300
400	200	0.13047	0.01978	0.14765	0.13152
800	200	0.23255	0.05573	0.27995	0.86223
1600	200	0.46933	0.55182	0.56301	6.01483

Table 2.8: Solution times of monotonic penalty method and PSOR method with different time steps

		$\sigma = 0.2$		$\sigma = 0.8$	
N_s	N_t	$T_{l_{1/2}+l_2}$	T_{PSOR}	$T_{l_{1/2}+l_2}$	T_{PSOR}
800	100	0.16380	0.04167	0.15858	0.83438
800	200	0.26198	0.05598	0.27995	0.86233
800	400	0.42343	0.08412	0.51983	0.90027
800	800	0.72187	0.13802	0.94115	0.96355

In this example, the security maximum price is chosen to be $S_{\text{max}} = 1000 = 10K$. Table 2.7 shows solution times of the PSOR method and monotonic penalty method under different space steps N_s and the same time steps N_t . Figure 2.1 presents the corresponding plots of solution times for these two methods as a function of space steps N_s .

Similarly, Table 2.8 and Figure 2.2 show results and graphs of the PSOR method and monotonic penalty method as the number of time steps N_t increases.

From Tables 2.7, 2.8 and Figures 2.1 and 2.2, we can draw some conclusions as below.



Figure 2.1: Solution times of PSOR and monotonic penalty method for different space steps



Figure 2.2: Solution times of PSOR and monotonic penalty method for different time steps

- 1. The monotonic penalty method $l_{1/2} + l_2$ gives almost linear computational time as a function of space steps N_s . On the other hand, the PSOR method exhibits exponential solution-time behavior as the number, N_s , of the space steps increases. For a smaller value of N_s , the PSOR method performs faster than the monotonic penalty method. However, as the number of the space steps increases, the effect on the time reserving of the monotonic penalty method becomes significantly enhanced.
- 2. For the monotonic penalty method, the computational time is linearly dependent on the number, N_t , of time steps. On the other hand, the PSOR method possesses an interesting property that the computational time is very flat as a function of N_t .

Validity of The Monotonic Penalty Method Under Different Market Parameters

For a standard American vanilla option, there are two parameters to be considered – the interest rate r and volatility σ . Here, we compare the solution times used for the PSOR and $l_2 + l_{1/2}$ penalty methods when the risk-free interest rate r is a constant taking, respectively, the value of 0.05, 0.10, 0.20, 0.40 and 0.80 for each case, while the volatility σ is also a constant, taking, respectively, 0.10, 0.20, 0.40 and 0.80. All other parameters are the same as those in Example 2.5.1.

Tables 2.9, 2.10 and Figure 2.3 show results and graphs of the PSOR method and monotonic penalty method as functions of market parameters σ and r.

From Tables 2.9, 2.10 and Figure 2.3, we can observe that

- 1. The monotonic penalty method is much more stable and robust when compared with the PSOR method. That is, the solution time of the monotonic penalty method appears to be independent of the market parameters σ and r.
- 2. For small σ and large r, the PSOR method needs less solution time than the monotonic penalty method. In contrast, the monotonic penalty method needs much less solution time than the PSOR method when σ is large and r is small.

	r							
σ	0.10	0.20	0.40	0.80				
0.10	0.10052	0.09895	0.93483	0.97642				
0.20	0.25157	0.24662	0.23438	0.90339				
0.40	1.12005	1.07238	1.03125	0.92473				
0.80	6.05442	6.02578	5.91875	5.65860				

Table 2.9: Solution times of PSOR method with different market parameters

Table 2.10: Solution times of monotonic penalty method with different market parameters

	r								
σ	0.10	0.20	0.40	0.80					
0.10	0.38750	0.34113	0.25417	0.28658					
0.20	0.46442	0.41407	0.38098	0.34505					
0.40	0.51772	0.47890	0.47448	0.42473					
0.80	0.58152	0.55572	0.54272	0.51900					



Figure 2.3: Solution times of PSOR and monotonic penalty methods for different market parameters

2.6 Summary

We have studied the monotonic penalty method for pricing American options. By using the equivalence between LCP and variational inequalities, the solvability and convergence properties of the monotonic penalty method were proposed. We have shown that the solution to the monotonic penalized nonlinear equation converges to that of the original LCP. A unified convergence rate of several monotonic penalty methods was established. Numerical experiments clearly confirmed the theoretical results obtained. The numerical results showed that the monotonic penalty method worked better than the PSOR method when the number of space steps is large or the parameter σ is small or r is large.

Chapter 3

A Power Penalty Method for American Option Pricing with Jump Diffusion Processes

In the original Black-Scholes analysis of the valuation of a plain option, constant volatility is assumed. Recently, empirical findings have shown that the standard Black-Scholes assumption of lognormal stock diffusion with constant volatility is not consistent with the market price. This phenomenon is often referred to as the volatility skew or smile [3] and exists in all the major stock index markets today. In order to capture the existence of volatility smiles, several extensions of the Black-Scholes model have been proposed. Generally speaking, three approaches are being studied: the stochastic volatility approach [64], the jump diffusion model approach [93, 135, 35] and the deterministic volatility function approach [34]. In [3], the advantages and disadvantages of these three approaches have been carefully studied and the jump diffusion model is being identified to be a more adaptable approach.

The jump diffusion model was introduced by Merton in [93]. Contrary to the Black-Scholes model [10], the stock price in jump diffusion model is not a continuous function of time. This allows to account for large changes in market prices due to rare events. More importantly, volatility curves obtained from the jump diffusion model exhibit behaviors similar to volatility smiles observed in markets.

In this chapter, we aim to develop a power penalty method to price American options arising from a jump diffusion model. Originally, this model is formulated as a partial integro-differential complementarity problem (PIDCP). With the help of the variational inequalities, we can transform the PIDCP into an equivalent variational form. Then, by applying the power penalty approach, it gives rise to a penalized nonlinear equation. We also study the convergence of the power penalty approach in some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces and show that a rate of convergence of $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2k})$ can be achieved, where ξ is the penalty parameter and k is the order of the power penalty function $(l_k, k > 0)$. We also propose a numerical scheme to solving the penalized nonlinear equation, in which the finite element method is used in space and θ -scheme is used in time. More specifically, a θ_J -scheme time-stepping method is applied to the jump integral term. Finally, numerical examples are presented to illustrate the efficiency of the power penalty method.

3.1 Mathematical Model

Let S denote the underlying stock price. In the Merton model, the stock price is governed by the following stochastic differential equation (SDE)

$$\frac{dS}{S} = \mu dt + \sigma dW + \eta dN,$$

where

- μ is the drift rate,
- σ is the deterministic local volatility,
- W is a standard Brownian motion,
- $N \quad \text{is a Possion process with intensity } \nu, \, dN = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{with probability } 1 \nu dt, \\ 1 & \text{with probability } \nu dt, \end{cases}$
- ν is the mean arrival rate of jumps of the Possion process,
- η is an impulse function producing a jump from S to $(1 + \eta) S$.

The Possion and Brownian motion processes are assumed to be uncorrelated. In the Merton model [93], η is taken to be a lognormally distributed jump amplitude with probability density

$$G(\eta) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}\delta\eta} \exp\left(\frac{\left(\log\eta - \mu_{\eta}\right)^{2}}{2\delta^{2}}\right),$$

where μ_{η} and δ denote, respectively, the mean and variance of the jumps.

Let V(S, t) represent the value of an American option with striking price K. If we define

$$LV = -\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{\sigma^2 S^2}{2} \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S^2} - (r - \nu \kappa) S \frac{\partial V}{\partial S} + (r + \xi) V - \left(\int_0^\infty V(S\eta) G(\eta) d\eta \right),$$

then the following partial integro-differential complementarity problem for the value of V(S,t) is found in [35, 45, 118, 62]:

$$\begin{cases} LV(S,t) \ge 0, \\ V(S,t) - V^*(S) \ge 0, \\ LV(S,t) \cdot (V(S,t) - V^*(S)) = 0, \end{cases}$$
(3.1.1)

where

- T is the expiry date,
- r is the risk free rate,
- t is the current time with $0 \le t \le T$,
- κ is the expectation $E(\eta)$ which is given by

$$\kappa = E(\eta) = \int_0^\infty y G(y) dy = \exp\left(\mu_\eta + \delta^2/2\right) - 1.$$

In the case of a put option, the boundary conditions are:

$$V(0,t) = K$$
, and $V(X,t) = 0$, (3.1.2)

where X is chosen so that X >> K, and the payoff function $V^*(S)$ is defined by

$$V^*(S) = V(S,T) = \max\{K - S, 0\}.$$
(3.1.3)

(3.1.1) - (3.1.3) is the original partial integro-differential complementarity problem. We define log-price of the underlying asset $x = \log(S)$, and use the changes of variables:

$$\tau = T - t$$
, $y = \log(\eta)$, $\eta = e^y$ and $d\eta = e^y dy$.

Also, for convenience, we transform (3.1.1) - (3.1.3) into an equivalent standard form satisfying homogeneous Dirichlet boundary conditions. For this, we define the following operator [89]

$$\begin{cases}
A_{BS}(u) = -\frac{\sigma^2}{2} \frac{\partial^2 u}{\partial x^2} + \left(\frac{\sigma^2}{2} - r\right) \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + ru, \\
A_j(u) = \nu \left(\kappa \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + u - \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u \left(x + y\right) g\left(y\right) dy\right) \\
\mathcal{L}(u) = \frac{\partial u}{\partial \tau} + A_{BS}(u) + A_j(u),
\end{cases}$$

where

$$g(\eta) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi\delta}} \exp\left(\left[\left(y - \mu_{\eta}\right)/2\delta\right]^{2}\right)$$

Now, by introducing a new variable

$$U(x,\tau) = V(x,\tau) - \psi(x),$$

where $\psi(x) = V^*(e^x)$, we obtain the following complementarity problem which is equivalent to (3.1.1).

Problem 3.1.1

$$\begin{cases} U(x,\tau) \ge 0, \\ \mathcal{L}U(x,\tau) \ge f(x,\tau), \\ (\mathcal{L}U(x,\tau) - f(x,\tau)) \cdot U(x,\tau) = 0, \end{cases}$$
(3.1.4)

with the initial condition

$$U(x,0) = 0, (3.1.5)$$

and the boundary conditions

$$U(-R,\tau) = 0 = U(R,\tau), \tag{3.1.6}$$

where the domain of U is $(-R, R) \times (0, T)$ and

$$f(x,\tau) = -A_{BS}(\psi) - A_j(\psi).$$

Remark 3.1.1 It is worth noting that after the change of variables mentioned above, the solution region defined by (3.1.1) - (3.1.3) is changed as well. From the computational viewpoint, we should choose a large enough R so that the result obtained by solving Problem 3.1.1 in the region I = (-R, R) is equivalent to that of (3.1.1) - (3.1.3) in (0, S). In fact, the complementarity problem (3.1.1) - (3.1.3) can also be reformulated as an equivalent variational inequality problem. By introducing the following bilinear form

$$a_{BS}(u,v;\tau) = \frac{\sigma^2}{2} \int_I \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} dx + \left(\frac{\sigma^2}{2} - r\right) \int_I \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} v dx + r \int_I uv dx,$$

$$a_j(u,v;\tau) = \nu \kappa \int_I \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} v dx + \nu \int_I uv dx - \nu \int_I \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u(x+y)g(y)v(x)dydx,$$

we obtain the equivalent variational inequality problem given by

Problem 3.1.2 Find $U \in L^2((0,T); H^1_0(I))$, $U_\tau \in L^2(\Omega)$, such that $U(\cdot, \tau) \in \mathcal{K}$, and for all $v \in \mathcal{K}$,

$$\left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial \tau}, v - U\right) + a_{BS}(U, v - U)) + a_j(U, v - U) \ge (f, v - U), \ a.e. \ in \ (0, T), \ (3.1.7)$$

where

$$\mathcal{K} = \left\{ v(\tau) \in H_0^1(I) : v(\tau) \ge 0 \right\}.$$

Theorem 3.1.1 Problem 3.1.2 is the variational form of Problem 3.1.1.

The proof of Theorem 3.1.1 is similar to that given for Lemma 2.1.2, and hence is omitted here.

The solvability of Problem 3.1.2 lies on the properties of the operator $a_{BS}(u, v; \tau)$ and $a_j(u, v; \tau)$. In [89], the properties of the operators $a_{BS}(u, v; \tau)$ and $a_j(u, v; \tau)$ have been extensively studied. The following lemma presents some useful properties which are required later in this chapter.

Lemma 3.1.1 [89] There exist positive constants C, M_1 , and M_2 , such that, for all ϕ , $\psi \in H_0^1(I)$,

$$a_j(\phi,\phi;\tau) \ge 0,\tag{3.1.8}$$

$$a_{BS}(\phi,\phi;\tau) \ge C\sigma^2 \|\phi\|_{H_0^1(I)}^2, \qquad (3.1.9)$$

and

$$|a_j(\phi, \psi; \tau)| \le M_1 \|\phi\|_{H_0^1(I)} \|\psi\|_{H_0^1(I)},$$

$$|a_{BS}(\phi, \psi; \tau)| \le M_2 \|\phi\|_{H_0^1(I)} \|\psi\|_{H_0^1(I)}.$$

The proof of Lemma 3.1.1 can be found in [90]. Based on this lemma, the following theorem is easily obtained.

Theorem 3.1.2 Variational inequality (3.1.7) has a unique solution, and it holds that

$$U, U_{\tau} \in L^2(0, T; H^1_0(I)) \cap L^{\infty}(0, T; L^2(I)).$$

For the proof of Theorem 3.1.2, see [53].

Remark 3.1.2 If we set $\xi = 0$ in the operator \mathcal{L} , then \mathcal{L} is degenerated to the standard Black-Scholes model with constant volatility assumption. Obviously, the analysis given above can be carried over to this case.

In the next section, we will develop a power penalty approach to solving Problem 3.1.1.

3.2 The Power Penalty Approach

The power penalty approach to Problem 3.1.1 is stated as follows:

Problem 3.2.1

$$\mathcal{L}U_{\xi}(x,t) - \xi \ [-U_{\xi}]_{+}^{k} = f(x,t), \quad (x,t) \in \Omega$$
(3.2.10)

with the initial condition and boundary conditions

$$U_{\xi}(x,0) = 0,$$

 $U_{\xi}(-R,\tau) = 0 = U_{\xi}(R,\tau),$

where $\xi > 0$ is the penalty parameter and $[-U_{\xi}]^{k}_{+}$ is the kth (k > 0) order penalty function defined by

$$\left[-U_{\xi}\right]_{+}^{k} = \left[\max\left\{-U_{\xi}(x,t),0\right\}\right]^{k}.$$

Remark 3.2.1 Corresponding to k = 1, 0 < k < 1 and k > 1, are, respectively, the l_1 , lower order and higher order penalty approaches. For example, k = 2 is the quadratic penalty method, k = 1 is the linear penalty method and k = 1/2 is the 1/2th order penalty method.

The variational form of Problem 3.2.1 is given below.

Problem 3.2.2 Find
$$U_{\xi} \in L^2((0,T); H^1_0(I)), \frac{\partial U_{\xi}}{\partial \tau} \in L^2(\Omega)$$
, such that, for all $v \in \mathcal{K}$,

$$\left(\frac{\partial U_{\xi}}{\partial \tau}, v\right) + a_{BS}(U_{\xi}, v; \tau) + a_j(U_{\xi}, v; \tau) - \xi \left(\left[-U_{\xi}\right]^k_+, v; \tau\right) = (f, v), \quad a.e. \text{ in } (0,T).$$
(3.2.11)

For Problem 3.2.1 (or Problem 3.2.2), we have the following unique solvability result.

Theorem 3.2.1 Problem 3.2.1 (or Problem 3.2.2) has a unique solution.

Proof. For any $v_1, v_2 \in H_0^1(I)$ a.e. in (0, T) with the initial conditions $v_1(x, 0) = 0$ and $v_2(x, 0) = 0$, it follows from the integration by parts that

$$(\mathcal{L}(v_1 - v_2), v_1 - v_2) - \xi \left([-v_1]_+^k - [-v_2]_+^k, v_1 - v_2 \right)$$

$$= \left(\frac{\partial (v_1 - v_2)}{\partial \tau}, v_1 - v_2 \right) + a_{BS}(v_1 - v_2, v_1 - v_2)$$

$$+ a_j(v_1 - v_2, v_1 - v_2) + \xi \left([-v_2]_+^k - [-v_1]_+^k, v_1 - v_2 \right).$$

$$(3.2.12)$$

First, consider the function $[-v]_{+}^{k}$. By definition, it is equal to $[\max\{-v, 0\}]^{k}$. Obviously, this function is non-decreasing in v, thus

$$\xi\left(\left[-v_{2}\right]_{+}^{k}-\left[-v_{1}\right]_{+}^{k}, v_{1}-v_{2}\right)=\xi\int_{-R}^{R}\left(\left[-v_{2}\right]_{+}^{k}-\left[-v_{1}\right]_{+}^{k}\right)\left(v_{1}-v_{2}\right)dx\geq0.$$
 (3.2.13)

Denote $e(\tau) = v_1(\tau) - v_2(\tau)$. Integrating both sides of (3.2.12) from 0 to T, and using the inequalities (3.1.8), (3.1.9) and (3.2.13), we have

$$\int_{0}^{T} \left[(\mathcal{L}e(\tau), e(\tau)) - \xi \left([-v_{1}(\tau)]_{+}^{k} - [-v_{2}(\tau)]_{+}^{k}, e(\tau) \right) \right] d\tau$$

$$= \int_{0}^{T} \left(\frac{\partial e(\tau)}{\partial \tau}, e(\tau) \right) + a_{BS}(e, e; \tau) + a_{j}(e, e; \tau) + \xi \left([-v_{2}]_{+}^{k} - [-v_{1}]_{+}^{k}, e(\tau) \right) d\tau$$

$$\geq \int_{0}^{T} \left(\frac{\partial e(\tau)}{\partial \tau}, e(\tau) \right) d\tau + C \int_{0}^{T} \|e(\tau)\|_{H^{1}(I)} d\tau. \qquad (3.2.14)$$

However, for any $t \in (0, T)$, integrating by parts gives

$$\int_0^t \left(\frac{\partial e(\tau)}{\partial \tau}, e(\tau)\right) d\tau = (e(\tau), e(\tau)) - \int_0^t \left(\frac{\partial e(\tau)}{\partial \tau}, e(\tau)\right) d\tau.$$

Taking $e(0) = v_1(x, 0) - v_2(x, 0) = 0$, we have

$$\int_0^t \left(\frac{\partial e(\tau)}{\partial \tau}, e(\tau)\right) d\tau = \frac{1}{2} \left(e(\tau), e(\tau)\right) \ge 0.$$
(3.2.15)

Therefore, from (3.2.14), (3.2.15) and (3.2.12), we get

$$\int_{0}^{T} \left[\left(\mathcal{L} \left(v_{1} - v_{2} \right), v_{1} - v_{2} \right) - \xi \left(\left[-v_{1} \right]_{+}^{k} - \left[-v_{2} \right]_{+}^{k}, v_{1} - v_{2} \right) \right] d\tau$$

$$\geq C \left\| v_{1} - v_{2} \right\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(I))}^{2}.$$

This implies that the operator on the left-hand side of (3.2.10) is strictly monotone.

Moreover, for any $v, w \in L^2(0,T; H^1_0(I))$, it is easy to show that

$$\int_0^T \left(a_{BS}(v,w;\tau) + a_j(v,w;\tau) \right) d\tau \le C \left\| v \right\|_{L^2(0,T;H^1_0(I))} \left\| w \right\|_{L^2(0,T;H^1_0(I))}$$

which means that the operator $a_{BS}(v, w; \tau) + a_j(v, w; \tau)$ is continuous in both v and w. Also, it is obvious that $([v]^k_+, w)$ is continuous in both v and w. Furthermore, it can be easily seen that the function f(x, t) in (3.2.10) belongs to the space $L^2(\Omega)$. Therefore, using a standard result in [54], we can conclude that Problem 3.2.1 (or Problem 3.2.2) is uniquely solvable.

Many results on the regularity of the solution to Problem 3.2.1 are now available in the literature, see, for example [54, 28, 8]. In particular, the solution U_{ξ} to Problem 3.2.1 is such that

$$U, \frac{\partial U}{\partial \tau} \in L^{2}\left(0, T; H_{0}^{1}\left(I\right)\right) \cap L^{\infty}\left(0, T; L^{2}\left(I\right)\right).$$

3.3 Convergence Analysis of The Power Penalization

In this section, we will show that the solution to Problem 3.2.1 converges to that of Problem 3.1.2 as $\xi \to \infty$ with the rate of order $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2k})$ in some appropriate norms. We begin this discussion with the following lemma.
Lemma 3.3.1 Let U_{ξ} be the solution to Problem (3.2.1). If $U_{\xi} \in L^{p}(\Omega)$, then there exists a positive constant C > 0, independent of U_{ξ} and ξ , such that

$$\left\| \left[-U_{\xi} \right]_{+} \right\|_{L^{p}(\Omega)} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/k}},$$
 (3.3.16)

$$\left\| \left[-U_{\xi} \right]_{+} \right\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \left\| \left[-U_{\xi} \right]_{+} \right\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0}(I))} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/2k}},$$
(3.3.17)

where k is the order of the power penalty function used in (3.2.10) and p = 1 + k.

Proof. Assume that C is a generic positive constant, independent of U_{ξ} and ξ . Let $\phi(\tau) = [-U_{\xi}(\tau)]_{+} \in H_{0}^{1}(I)$ for almost all $\tau \in (0, T)$.

Now, setting $v = \phi$ in (3.2.11), we have

$$\left(\frac{\partial U_{\xi}}{\partial \tau},\phi\right) + a_{BS}(U_{\xi},\phi;\tau) + a_j(U_{\xi},v;\tau) - \xi\left(\left[-U_{\xi}\right]_+^k,\phi\right) = (f,\phi), \quad \text{a.e. in } (0,T).$$
(3.3.18)

As $\phi(\tau) = [-U_{\xi}(\tau)]_+$, (3.3.18) can be reformulated as:

$$\left(\frac{\partial\phi}{\partial\tau},\phi\right) + a_{BS}(\phi,\phi;\tau) + a_j(\phi,\phi;\tau) + \xi\left(\phi^k,\phi\right) = (-f,\phi), \text{ a.e. in } (0,T).$$

Integrating from 0 to t, we get

$$\frac{1}{2}(\phi,\phi) + \int_0^t a_{BS}(\phi,\phi;\tau)d\tau + \int_0^t a_j(\phi,\phi;\tau)d\tau + \xi \int_0^t (\phi^k,\phi) d\tau = \int_0^t (-f,\phi)d\tau.$$

Using (3.1.8), (3.1.9), the fact that $f \in L^2(\Omega)$ and Hölder's inequality, we obtain

$$\frac{1}{2}(\phi,\phi) + C\int_0^t \|\phi\|_{H^1_0(I)}^2 d\tau + \xi \int_0^t \|\phi\|_{L^p(I)}^p d\tau \le C\int_0^t \|\phi\|_{L^p(I)}^p d\tau.$$
(3.3.19)

From the above inequality, we can easily see that

$$\xi \int_0^t \|\phi\|_{L^p(I)}^p \, d\tau \le C \int_0^t \|\phi\|_{L^p(I)}^p \, d\tau,$$

or

$$\left(\int_0^t \|\phi\|_{L^p(I)}^p \, d\tau\right)^{1-1/p} \le C\xi^{-1}.$$

From this, it follows that

$$\left(\int_0^t \|\phi\|_{L^p(I)}^p \, d\tau\right)^{1/p} \le C\xi^{\frac{-1}{p(1-1/p)}} = \frac{C}{\xi^{1/k}},\tag{3.3.20}$$

since p = 1 + k. This proves (3.3.16).

Now, from (3.3.19) and (3.3.20), we have

$$\frac{1}{2}(\phi,\phi) + \int_0^t \|\phi\|_{H^1_0(I)}^2 d\tau \le C \int_0^t \|\phi\|_{L^p(I)}^p d\tau \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/k}},$$

from which, it follows that

$$(\phi,\phi)^{1/2} + \left(\int_0^t \|\phi\|_{H^1_0(I)}^2 \, d\tau\right)^{1/2} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/2k}},$$

for all $t \in (0, T)$. This inequality, in turn, implies that

$$\left\| [-U_{\xi}]_{+} \right\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \left\| [-U_{\xi}]_{+} \right\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0}(I))} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/2k}}.$$

On the basis of Lemma 3.3.1, we next show that the solution to Problem 3.2.1 converges to that of Problem 3.1.2 as $\xi \to \infty$ with the convergence rate of order $O(\xi^{-1/2k})$ in some appropriate norms.

Theorem 3.3.1 Suppose that the assumptions in Lemma 3.3.1 are fulfilled, and let U and U_{ξ} be the solutions to Problem 3.1.2 and Problem 3.2.1, respectively. If $\frac{\partial U}{\partial \tau} \in L^{1/k+1}(\Omega)$, then there exists a constant C > 0, independent of ξ , U, U_{ξ} , such that

$$\|U - U_{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|U - U_{\xi}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0}(I))} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/2k}},$$
(3.3.21)

where k is the order of the power penalty function used in (3.2.10).

Proof. We follow the notation used in Lemma 3.3.1. Now, we decompose $U - U_{\xi}$ as:

$$U - U_{\xi} = U + [-U_{\xi}]_{+} - [-U_{\xi}]_{-} = \phi + U - [-U_{\xi}]_{-} \triangleq \phi + R_{\xi}, \qquad (3.3.22)$$

where

$$\phi = [-U_{\xi}]_{+},$$

$$[-U_{\xi}]_{-} = -\min\{-U_{\xi}, 0\},$$

$$R_{\xi} = U - [-U_{\xi}]_{-}.$$

Setting $v = U - R_{\xi}$ in (3.1.7) and $v = R_{\xi}$ in (3.2.11), we have, respectively,

$$\left(\frac{\partial U}{\partial \tau}, -R_{\xi}\right) + a_{BS}(U, -R_{\xi}; \tau) + a_j(U, -R_{\xi}; \tau) \ge (f, -R_{\xi}), \qquad (3.3.23)$$

$$\left(\frac{\partial U_{\xi}}{\partial \tau}, R_{\xi}\right) + a_{BS}(U_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) + a_j(U_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) - \xi\left(\phi^k, R_{\xi}\right) = (f, R_{\xi}).$$
(3.3.24)

Adding up (3.3.23) and (3.3.24) gives

$$\left(\frac{\partial(U_{\xi}-U)}{\partial\tau},R_{\xi}\right) + a_{BS}(U_{\xi}-U,R_{\xi};\tau) + a_j(U_{\xi}-U,R_{\xi};\tau) - \xi\left(\phi^k,R_{\xi}\right) \ge 0. \quad (3.3.25)$$

However,

$$(\phi^k, R_{\xi}) = (\phi^k, U - [-U_{\xi}]_{-}) = (\phi^k, U) - (\phi^k, [-U_{\xi}]_{-}) = (\phi^k, U) \ge 0,$$
 (3.3.26)

since $U \ge 0$ ($U \in \mathcal{K}$) and $\phi^k \ge 0$. Thus, from (3.3.25) and (3.3.26), we obtain

$$\left(\frac{\partial(U_{\xi}-U)}{\partial\tau}, R_{\xi}\right) + a_{BS}(U_{\xi}-U, R_{\xi}; \tau) + a_j(U_{\xi}-U, R_{\xi}; \tau) \ge 0,$$

or

$$\left(\frac{\partial(U-U_{\xi})}{\partial\tau}, R_{\xi}\right) + a_{BS}(U - U_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) + a_j(U - U_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) \le 0.$$
(3.3.27)

Using (3.3.22), (3.3.27) becomes

$$\left(\frac{\partial R_{\xi}}{\partial \tau}, R_{\xi}\right) + a_{BS}(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) + a_j(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) \le \left(-\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \tau}, R_{\xi}\right) - a_{BS}(\phi, R_{\xi}; \tau) - a_j(\phi, R_{\xi}; \tau).$$

Integrating both sides of the above inequality from 0 to t, and using Cauchy-Schwartz's inequality, we obtain

$$\frac{1}{2}(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}) + \int_{0}^{t} a_{BS}(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau + \int_{0}^{t} a_{j}(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau$$

$$\leq (-\phi, R_{\xi}) + \int_{0}^{t} \left(-\phi, \frac{\partial R_{\xi}}{\partial \tau}\right) d\tau + \int_{0}^{t} \left(a_{BS}(-\phi, R_{\xi}; \tau) + a_{j}(-\phi, R_{\xi}; \tau)\right) d\tau$$

$$\leq \|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} \|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + C \|\phi\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0}(I))} \|r_{\xi}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0}(I))}$$

$$+ \int_{0}^{t} \left(-\phi, \frac{\partial R_{\xi}}{\partial \tau}\right) d\tau,$$
(3.3.28)

for all $t \in (0,T)$. Since $(\phi, [-U_{\xi}]_{-}) = 0$ for almost all $t \in (0,T)$, it follows from (3.3.16) that

$$\int_{0}^{t} \left(-\phi, \frac{\partial R_{\xi}}{\partial \tau}\right) d\tau = \int_{0}^{t} \left(-\phi, \frac{\partial U}{\partial \tau}\right) d\tau \le C \left\|\phi\right\|_{L^{p}(\Omega)} \left\|\frac{\partial U}{\partial t}\right\|_{L^{q}(\Omega)} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/k}}, \quad (3.3.29)$$

where p = 1 + k and q = 1/k + 1. Substituting (3.3.29) into (3.3.28), and using (3.1.8), (3.1.9) and (3.3.17), we get

$$\left(\|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(I))} \right)^{2}$$

$$\leq C \left(\frac{1}{2} \|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))}^{2} + \|r_{\xi}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(I))}^{2} \right)$$

$$\leq C \left(\|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))}^{2} + \|\phi\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(I))}^{2} \right) \cdot \left(\|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))}^{2} + \|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(I))}^{2} + \xi^{-1/k} \right)$$

$$\leq C \left[\xi^{-1/2k} \left(\|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(I))} \right) + \xi^{-1/k} \right].$$

$$(3.3.30)$$

This is in the form of

$$y^2 \le C\rho^{1/2}y + C\rho,$$

which can be rewritten as:

$$\left(y - \frac{1}{2}C\rho^{1/2}\right)^2 \le \left(C + \frac{C^2}{4}\right)\rho.$$

Clearly, it implies that

 $y \le C \rho^{1/2}.$

Replacing y with $||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0},(I))}$ and ρ with $\xi^{-1/k}$, it follows from (3.3.30) that

$$\|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0}(I))} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{\frac{1}{2k}}}.$$

Using the triangle inequality, the above inequality and (3.3.17), we obtain

$$\begin{split} \|U - U_{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|U - U_{\xi}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(I))} \\ &\leq \left(\|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|R_{\xi}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(I))}\right) + \left(\|\phi\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(I))} + \|\phi\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H_{0}^{1}(I))}\right) \\ &\leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/2k}}. \end{split}$$

Remark 3.3.1 It is worth noting that if we set k = 1 in (3.3.21), then we can show that the convergent rate of the l_1 penalty method is $O(\xi^{-1/2})$. This result is consistent with that obtained in [8]. When 0 < k < 1, a faster convergent rate of order $O(\xi^{-1/2k})$ is achieved. This is consistent with the conclusion made in the study of minimization problem studied in [111]. With these, we can conclude that with the same level of accuracy, the lower order power penalty approach l_k (0 < k < 1) needs much less penalty parameter than the l_1 penalty approach [35, 45, 89]. In other words, by using the l_k (0 < k < 1) penalty method, we can achieve a much higher level of accuracy with a small penalty parameter.

3.4 Numerical Scheme for The Penalized Equation

In this section, we concentrate on the numerical solution to the penalized equation (3.2.10). This is a nonlinear parabolic partial integro-differential equation. For its

numerical solution, we first discretize it in time using the so-called θ -scheme and in space by a standard linear finite element method. This yields a nonlinear algebraic system. Then, we will give a solution algorithm for nonlinear algebraic system.

Let the space interval I = (-R, R) be divided into N + 1 sub-intervals

$$I_i = (x_i, x_{i+1}), \quad i = 1, 2, \dots, N+1$$

with $-R = x_1 < x_2 < \ldots < x_{N+1} = R$. We denote this partition as \mathcal{T} and $h_i = x_{i+1} - x_i$. Let V_h be the space of continuous piecewise linear functions with respect to the partition \mathcal{T} . In the following, we omit the subscript ξ of U_{ξ} when it causes no confusion in doing so. The semi-discretization form of (3.2.10) reads:

$$\begin{cases} \text{Find } U_h \in L^2(0,T;V_h) \text{, such that for all } v_h \in V_h, \\ \frac{d}{d\tau}(U_h,v_h) + a_{BS}(U_h,v_h;\tau) + a_j(U_h,v_h;\tau) - \xi([-U_h]_+^k,v_h) = (f,v_h), \\ U_1 = 0 = U_{N+1} \quad \text{and} \quad U_h(x,0) = 0, \text{ a.e. in } (0,T), \end{cases}$$

Moreover, for computational convenience, we apply the piecewise constant element for the nonlinear penalty term.

Let s = T/M with $M \in \mathbb{N}$ be the number of time steps. Let us denote by $U^m, m = 0, 1, \ldots, M$, the solution to the following backward Euler discretization of (3.2.11):

$$\begin{cases} \text{Find } U_h^{m+1} \in V_h, \ m = 0, 1, \ \dots, \ M, \text{ such that for all } v_h \in V_h, \\ (\frac{U_h^{m+1} - U_h^m}{s}, v_h) + a_{BS}(U_h^{m+\theta}, v_h; \tau) + a_j(U_h^{m+\theta_j}, v_h; \tau) - \xi([-U_h^{m+\theta}]_+^k, v_h) = (f^m, v_h), \\ U_1^0 = 0 = U_{N+1}^0(R, \tau) \quad \text{and} \quad U_h^0(x, 0) = 0, \ a.e. \text{ in } (0, T). \end{cases}$$

$$(3.4.31)$$

Here,

$$U^{m+\theta} := \theta U^{m+1} + (1-\theta) U^m,$$

and similarly

$$U^{m+\theta_J} := \theta_J U^{m+1} + (1 - \theta_J) U^m,$$

with $0 \leq \theta, \ \theta_J \leq 1$.

The sequence of finite dimensional variational equations (3.4.31) corresponds to a sequence of matrix form systems. Specifically, let $\mathcal{B} = \{b_j\}_{1 \leq j \leq N}$ be a basis for V_h , i.e. $V_h = span(\mathcal{B})$. Let \mathbf{M} denote the mass matrix with respect to \mathcal{B} , and let \mathbf{A}_{BS} and \mathbf{A}_j

denote the stiffness matrices of $a_{BS}(\cdot, \cdot)$ and $a_j(\cdot, \cdot)$ with respect to \mathcal{B} , respectively, i.e.

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{l} \mathbf{M}_{i,j} = (b_i, b_j)_{L^2(I)}, \\ \mathbf{A}_{BS} = a_{BS}(b_i, b_j), \\ \mathbf{A}_{BS} = a_j(b_i, b_j). \end{array} \right.$$

Also, let \mathbf{F}^m be the load vector defined by

$$\mathbf{F}_j^m = (f^m, b_j)_{L^2(I)} \,.$$

Therefore, the matrix form of (3.4.31) is written as:

$$\begin{cases} \text{Find } \underline{U}^{m+1} \in V_h, \ m = 0, 1, \ \dots, \ M, \text{ such that} \\ \frac{1}{s} \mathbf{M} \left(\underline{U}^{m+1} - \underline{U}^m \right) + \mathbf{A}_{BS} \underline{U}^{m+\theta} + \mathbf{A}_j \underline{U}^{m+\theta_j} - \xi \mathbf{D}(\underline{U}^{m+\theta}) = \mathbf{F}^m, \\ \underline{U}_1^0 = 0 = \underline{U}_{N+1}^0(R, \tau), \text{ and } \underline{U}_h^0(x, 0) = 0, \end{cases}$$

where \underline{U}^m is the coefficient vector of U_h^m with respect to \mathcal{B} and

$$\mathbf{D}(\underline{U}^{m+\theta}) = (h_1[d_1]^k_+, \cdots, h_i[d_i]^k_+, \cdots, h_{N+1}[d_{N+1}]^k_+)^T, \quad (3.4.32)$$

with $d_i = -(\underline{U}^{m+\theta})_i$.

Remark 3.4.1 Due to the non-local property of the operator A_j , the matrix \mathbf{A}_j is fully filled. In fact, it is a Toeplitz matrix. Hence, we can use the fast Fourier transform method to calculate it. In this way, the computation time will be significantly reduced [45, 118].

If we set $\theta = \theta_j = \frac{1}{2}$ in the time stepping scheme, we obtain the Crank-Nicolson method. Noting that the operator

$$a_j(u,v) = \nu k \int_I u_x v dx + \nu \int_I u v dx - \nu \int_I \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u(x+y)g(y)v(x)dydx$$

is not a local operator, we can see that the stiffness matrix $\mathbf{A}_j(\underline{U}^{m+\theta_j})$ is a dense one. The computation of the non-local operator is time-consuming. So, we use the so-called 'lagging' technique which is recommended by Tavella in [118]. That is, we can use the Crank-Nicolson time differential in the PDE part of the equation a(u, v), and just evaluate the integral term at the 'old' (lagged) time step:

$$\frac{1}{s}\mathbf{M}\left(\underline{U}^{m+1} - \underline{U}^{m}\right) + \mathbf{A}_{BS}\underline{U}^{m+\theta} - \xi\mathbf{D}(\underline{U}^{m+\theta}) = \mathbf{F}^{m} - \mathbf{A}_{j}\underline{U}^{m}.$$
(3.4.33)

Now the unknown values at the new time step \underline{U}^{m+1} are coupled only by the partial differential operators, leading to a sparse system of discrete equations. The convolution term couples \underline{U} over a wide range of x, but these are all known values.

Now, we can use the classical Newton method to solve the nonlinear equation (3.4.33). First, we reformulate (3.4.33) as:

$$\left[\frac{1}{s}\mathbf{M} + \theta\mathbf{A}_{BS}\right]\underline{U}^{m+1} - \xi\mathbf{D}(\theta\underline{U}^{m+1} + (1-\theta)\underline{U}^{m}) = \mathbf{F}^{m} - \left[\mathbf{A}_{j} + (1-\theta)\mathbf{A}_{BS}\right]\underline{U}^{m}.$$
 (3.4.34)

Applying the damped Newton method to (3.4.34) gives

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{s} \mathbf{M} + \theta \mathbf{A}_{BS} - \theta \xi \mathbf{J}_D(\boldsymbol{\varpi}^{l-1}) \end{bmatrix} \delta \boldsymbol{\varpi}^l = \mathbf{F}^m - [\mathbf{A}_j + (1-\theta) \mathbf{A}_{BS}] \underline{U}^m + (1-\theta) \xi \mathbf{D}(\underline{U}^m) - [s \mathbf{M} + \theta \mathbf{A}_{BS}] \boldsymbol{\varpi}^{l-1} + \theta \xi \mathbf{D}(\boldsymbol{\varpi}^{l-1}), \boldsymbol{\varpi}^l = \boldsymbol{\varpi}^{l-1} + \zeta \cdot \delta \boldsymbol{\varpi}^l,$$

for l = 1, 2, ..., with ϖ^0 a given initial guess, where $\mathbf{J}_D(\varpi^{l-1})$ denotes the Jacobian of the column vector $\mathbf{D}(\varpi)$, and $\zeta \in (0, 1]$ denotes a damping parameter. We then choose

$$\underline{U}^{m+1} = \lim_{l \to \infty} \overline{\omega}^l.$$

It is worth noting that when taking $0 < k \leq 1$ with the l_k penalty function, we can see from (3.4.32) that $([-d_i]_+^k)' \to \infty$ as $(-d)_i \to 0^+$. Hence, the Jacobian $\mathbf{J}_D(\varpi^{l-1})$ is singular. In order to overcome this difficulty, we use the smoothing technique, as given in Appendix 7.2, to smooth out the term $([-d_i]_+^k)$.

Now, we can give the solution algorithm as follows:

Penalty Iteration Let $(\underline{U}^{m+1})^0 = \underline{U}^m$ Let $(\underline{\widetilde{U}})^j = (\underline{U}^{m+1})^j$ Let $(\overline{D})^j = D((\underline{U}^{m+1})^j)$ Loop: For $j = 0, 1, 2, \cdots$ until convergence Solve $\frac{1}{s}\mathbf{M}(\underline{U}^{m+1} - \underline{U}^m) + \mathbf{A}_{BS}(\underline{U}^{m+\theta}) + \mathbf{A}_j(\underline{U}^{m+\theta_j}) - \xi \mathbf{I} [-\underline{U}]_+^k = \mathbf{F},$ $\underline{U}^0 = 0,$ End

63

3.5 Numerical Experiments

In this section, we present two examples to illustrate the performance and convergence of the power penalty approach. The first example is the American put option, and the second is the American butterfly option. For these two types of options, we compare the penalty parameters of the l_1 penalty method and the lower order penalty method $(l_{1/2})$ under several different discretization schemes.

3.5.1 American Put Option Example

Put options are contingent contracts with payoff at maturity

$$V^*(S) = (K - S)_+ = \max\{K - S, 0\},\$$

where K and S are striking price and asset price, respectively.

T	0.25
ν	0.10
δ	0.45
μ_η	-0.9
σ	0.15
r	0.05
K	100
B-S Implied Volatility	0.1886

Table 3.1: Market Parameters used in American put option examples.

We take the example which is used in [35], where the market parameters are listed in Table 3.1. The computational results are listed in Tables 3.2, 3.3 and 3.4. In these tables, 'Pen. Param.' means the penalty parameters. 'Aver. Iterations' means the average number of iterations required in the penalty method during every time step. 'Comp. Time' is the CPU time of the computation. All the numerical results were computed with the Matlab code on a Pentium IV PC. Finally, we depict the option value in Figure 3.1, which is obtained by $l_{1/2}$ penalty method with the discretization: the number of time steps = 100 and the number of space steps = 256.

Table 3.2: Computed results of American put option in the Merton model with S = 1.0and the discretization: the number of time steps = 50 and the number of space steps = 128.

	l_1 penalty method				$l_{1/2}$ penalty method			
Pen. Param.	10^{3}	10^{6}	10^{8}	10^{13}	20	200	2000	20000
Option Value	0.03436	0.03435	0.03435	0.03435	0.03435	0.03435	0.03435	0.03435
Free Boundary	0.91051	0.91051	0.91051	0.91051	0.91051	0.91051	0.91051	0.91051
Aver. Iteration	13 - 15	12 - 13	12 - 13	12 - 13	12 - 13	13 - 15	12 - 13	12 - 13
Comp. Time	13	10	10	10	12	10	10	10

Table 3.3: Computed results of American put option in the Merton model with S = 1.0and the discretization: the number of time steps = 50 and the number of space steps = 256.

	l_1 penalty method				$l_{1/2}$ penalty method			
Pen. Param.	10^{4}	10^{6}	10^{10}	10^{14}	80	8000	80000	800000
Option Value	0.03226	0.03225	0.03225	0.03225	0.03226	0.03225	0.03225	0.03225
Free Boundary	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678
Aver. Iteration	15 - 17	12 - 13	12 - 13	12 - 13	13 - 14	12 - 13	12 - 13	12 - 13
Comp. Time	24	21	21	21	26	21	21	21



Figure 3.1: American put option value at time t = 0, obtained by $l_{1/2}$ penalty method with the discretization: the number of time steps = 100 and the number of space steps = 256.

Table 3.4: Computed results of American put option in the Merton model with S = 1.0and the discretization: the number of time steps = 100 and the number of space steps = 256.

	l_1 penalty method				$l_{1/2}$ penalty method			
Pen. Param.	10^{4}	10^{7}	10^{10}	10^{13}	80	8000	80000	800000
Option Value	0.03238	0.03238	0.03238	0.03238	0.03438	0.03238	0.03238	0.03238
Free Boundary	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678	0.94678
Aver. Iteration	12 - 13	11 - 12	11 - 12	11 - 12	12 - 13	11 - 12	11 - 12	11 - 12
Comp. Time	40	38	38	38	40	38	38	38

3.5.2 American Butterfly Option Example

In this example, American butterfly option [127] is considered. This model is more challenging. A butterfly option has the payoff

$$V^*(S) = (S - K_1)_+ - 2\left(S - \frac{(K_1 + K_2)}{2}\right)_+ + (S - K_2)_+$$

where K_1 and K_2 ($K_1 < K_2$) are striking prices specified by the contract. We can see that the butterfly option is a combination of three put options, which can be easily seen if we arrange the payoff in the form

$$V^*(S) = (K_1 - S)_+ - 2\left(\frac{(K_1 + K_2)}{2} - S\right)_+ + (K_2 - S)_+$$

It is clear that American butterfly option possesses two free boundaries (left one - L. Boundary and right one - R. Boundary).

For our example, all the parameters are the same as those listed in Table 3.1, except $K_1 = 90$ and $K_2 = 110$ for the butterfly option payoff. The numerical results are listed in Table 3.5. We depict the option value in Figure 3.2, which is obtained by $l_{1/2}$ penalty method with the discretization: the number of time steps = 100 and the number of space steps = 256.

Table 3.5: Computed results of American butterfly option in the Merton model with S = 1.0 and the discretization: the number of time steps = 100 and the number of space steps = 256.

	l_1 penalty method				$l_{1/2}$ penalty method			
Pen. Param.	10^{4}	10^{7}	10^{10}	10^{13}	80	8000	80000	800000
Option Value	0.05263	0.05261	0.05261	0.05261	0.05263	0.05261	0.05261	0.05261
L. Boundary	0.9845	0.9845	0.9845	0.9845	0.9845	0.9845	0.9845	0.9845
R. Boundary	1.0813	1.0813	1.0813	1.0813	1.0813	1.0813	1.0813	1.0813
Aver. Iteration	12 - 13	12 - 13	12 - 13	12 - 13	12 - 13	12 - 13	12 - 13	12 - 13
Comp. Time	40	40	40	40	40	40	40	40



Figure 3.2: American Butterfly option value at time t = 0, obtained by $l_{1/2}$ penalty method with the discretization: the number of time steps = 100 and the number of space steps = 256.

3.5.3 Remarks

By comparing the results listed in the above two subsections, some interesting conclusions can be drawn. Also, several useful results are observed.

- 1. Both the l_1 and $l_{1/2}$ penalty methods are efficient to solve the American put and butterfly options. They are all robust with respect to the penalty parameters.
- 2. With the same level of accuracy, the $l_{1/2}$ penalty method needs much smaller penalty parameter than the l_1 penalty method, while their computational times are almost the same. Actually, a lower order penalty method has many advantages over a higher order penalty method. For details, see the study of this topic in the context of optimization theory reported in [111].
- 3. Exact penalty parameters are observed for both l_1 and $l_{1/2}$ penalty methods. These results are consistent with those for the classic optimization theory, see [111].

From the points 1, 2 and 3, we see that the power penalty method possesses several good properties. In particular, the power penalty method is a robust and efficient method to price the American option pricing with jump diffusion processes.

3.6 Summary

In this chapter, we proposed a power penalty approach to solving American option pricing with jump diffusion processes, which is a more practical model than the constant volatility Black-Scholes model. Within the framework of variational inequalities, we reformulated the PIDCP as a partial integro-differential equation. Then, we presented the unique solvability and convergence analysis of the resulting partial integro-differential equation. Moreover, a rate of convergence of this method was derived. By finite element discretization, a numerical scheme was proposed to solve the partial integro-differential equation. Finally, we demonstrated the efficiency of the power penalty method via solving an American put option example and an American butterfly option example. Desired results were obtained for both examples.

Chapter 4

A Power Penalty Method for Two-Asset American Option Pricing

For a single-asset American option pricing, it has been shown in [44, 125] and [131] that the solution obtained by the penalty approach converges to the original solution. In [137], the quadratic penalty method and l_1 penalty method were used to solve the American options with stochastic volatility, which are two-factor models and multidimensional complementarity problems. Also, in [137], a simple and intuitively equivalent relationship between the penalized problem and linear complementarity problem was given. However, there are few works that are devoted to the convergence analysis of the penalty approach to two-asset American option pricing. In the two previous chapters, the advantages of penalty method for American-style options over the PSOR method has been investigated: first, it is much more stable and computationally cheaper when compared with the PSOR method; second, it is more robust with respect to the changes of market parameters than the PSOR method. With these advantages, in this chapter, we develop a power penalty method for two-asset American options pricing. We first rewrite the continuous complementarity problem in a conservative form and give the corresponding variational form. Then, by applying variational inequalities theory, a power penalty approach to the complementarity problem is developed. We establish the unique solvability of the penalized nonlinear equation via the theory of abstract variational inequalities. After that, the convergence rate, of order $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2k})$, of the l_k penalty method is derived in some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces. To solve the penalized nonlinear equation effectively, the fitted finite volume method is proposed, which is known [125, 124, 131, 61] to be especially suitable for solving the Black-Scholes equation. Empirical numerical test is implemented to verify the effectiveness of our method.

4.1 Mathematical Model

Let x and y denote, respectively, the first and second underlying assets which follow the geometric Brownian motion processes

$$dx = \mu_1 x dt + \sigma_1 x dW_1,$$

$$dy = \mu_2 y dt + \sigma_2 y dW_2,$$

where μ_1 and μ_2 are the drift rates of the assets x and y, σ_1 and σ_2 are the deterministic local volatilities of the assets x and y, W_1 and W_2 are the standard Brownian motions followed by the assets x and y, respectively. For the two assets, they are assumed to be positively correlated by $\rho \in [0, 1]$ (see [116]).

Let V(x, y, t) represent the value of an European put option with expiry date T. We define

$$LV = -\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{2} \left[\sigma_1^2 x^2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial x^2} + 2\rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 x y \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial x \partial y} + \sigma_2^2 y^2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial y^2} \right] - r \left[x \frac{\partial V}{\partial x} + y \frac{\partial V}{\partial y} \right] + rV,$$

$$(4.1.1)$$

where r is the risk free interest rate. Then, by the no-arbitrage theory and Ito's formula, we can get the two-dimensional version of the Black-Scholes equation [121]

$$LV = 0$$

with the *payoff function*

$$V^*(x,y) = \max(K - w_1 x - w_2 y, 0), \qquad (4.1.2)$$

where K > 0 is the striking price, $w_1, w_2 \ge 0$ are the weights of the assets x and y, respectively.

For the case of American put options, there are possibilities of early exercise. Thus, an additional constraint is required

$$V - V^* \ge 0.$$

Consequently, the solution domain of the American option price can be divided into two parts: the hold regions and the exercise regions. In the hold regions, we have [127, 137]

$$LV = 0$$
, and $V - V^* > 0$,

while in the regions where it is optimal to exercise early, we have

$$LV > 0$$
, and $V - V^* = 0$.

In a nutshell, the value of the American put option is characterized by the following partial differential complementarity problem.

$$\begin{cases} LV \ge 0, \\ V - V^* \ge 0, \\ LV \cdot (V - V^*) = 0, \end{cases}$$
(4.1.3)

with the boundary conditions defined by

$$V(0, y, t) = g_1(y, t), \quad V(x, 0, t) = g_2(x, t),$$

$$V(X, y, t) = 0, \qquad V(x, Y, t) = 0,$$
(4.1.4)

and terminal condition

$$V(x, y, t = T) = V^*(x, y), \qquad (4.1.5)$$

where X >> x and Y >> y. Here, g_1 and g_2 are given functions that provide suitable boundary conditions. Typically, g_1 and g_2 are determined via solving the associated one dimensional American put option problems, see [121]. We will give further details in Section 4.5.2.

For convenience of theoretical analysis, we first transform (4.1.1) into the conservative form

$$LV = -V_t - \nabla \cdot (\mathbf{D}\nabla V + \underline{b}V) + \overline{c}V, \qquad (4.1.6)$$

where

$$\mathbf{D} = \begin{pmatrix} a_{11} & a_{12} \\ a_{21} & a_{22} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \underline{b} = \begin{pmatrix} b_1 \\ b_2 \end{pmatrix}.$$

It is not difficult to derive the following relationships by comparing (4.1.1) and (4.1.6).

$$\overline{c} = 3r - (\sigma_1^2 + \sigma_2^2 + \rho\sigma_1\sigma_2),$$

$$\mathbf{D} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{2}\sigma_1^2 x^2 & \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2 xy\\ \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2 xy & \frac{1}{2}\sigma_2^2 y^2 \end{pmatrix}, \ \underline{b} = \begin{pmatrix} rx - \sigma_1^2 x - \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2 x\\ ry - \sigma_2^2 y - \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2 y \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.1.7)

Now, we aim to transform the complementarity problem (4.1.4)-(4.1.5) into an equivalent standard form satisfying homogeneous Dirichlet boundary conditions.

Let $V_0(x, y) \in H^2(\Omega)$ for every t such that V_0 satisfies the boundary conditions given in (4.1.4). This can be (theoretically) determined by, for example, the Laplace equation $\Delta V_0 = 0$ with the boundary condition (4.1.4). In this case, ∇V_0 is continuous on Ω . With the definition of V_0 , we introduce a new function

$$u(x, y, t) = e^{\beta t} \left(V_0 - V \right),$$

where $\beta = \frac{1}{2}(\sigma_1^2 + \sigma_2^2 + \rho\sigma_1\sigma_2)$. Taking LV_0 away from both sides of the first inequality of (4.1.3) and translating V in (4.1.3)–(4.1.5) into the new function u, it is easy to show that the complementarity problem (4.1.3)–(4.1.5) becomes

$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{L}u \le f, \\ u - u^* \le 0, \\ (\mathcal{L}u - f) \cdot (u - u^*) = 0, \end{cases}$$
(4.1.8)

where

$$\mathcal{L}u = -u_t - \nabla \cdot (\mathbf{D}\nabla u + \underline{b}u) + \underline{c}V, \quad \underline{c} = \overline{c} + \beta$$
$$f(x, y, t) = e^{\beta t}LV_0, \qquad u^* = e^{\beta t} (V_0 - V^*). \quad (4.1.9)$$

The boundary conditions (4.1.4) now become

$$u(0, y, t) = u(X, y, t) = 0, \ \forall t \in [0, T] \text{ and } y \in [0, Y],$$
$$u(x, 0, t) = u(x, Y, t) = 0, \ \forall t \in [0, T] \text{ and } x \in [0, X],$$

The terminal condition (4.1.4) becomes

$$u(x, y, t = T) = u^*(x, y).$$

4.2 Variational Analysis

In this section, we will give an equivalent variational inequality of (4.1.8). Before proceeding, let us first recall some standard notation, which can be found in Section 1.4. Let $\Omega = [0, X] \times [0, Y]$ and Γ denote the boundaries of Ω . Clearly,

$$\Gamma = \{x = 0, 0 \le y \le Y\} \cup \{y = 0, 0 \le x \le X\} \cup \{x = X, 0 \le y \le Y\} \cup \{y = Y, 0 \le x \le X\}.$$

We have defined the weighted Sobolev space $H^1_{\varpi}(\Omega)$ given by

$$H^1_{\varpi}(\Omega) = \left\{ v(\cdot, \cdot, t) : v, xv_x, yv_y \in L^2(\Omega), \forall x, y \in \Omega \right\}$$

with its norm denoted by $\|\cdot\|_{1,\varpi}$. We also have

$$H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega) = \left\{ v(\cdot, \cdot, t) : v(\cdot, \cdot, t) \in H^1_{\varpi}(\Omega), \ v|_{\Gamma} = 0 \right\},$$
$$\mathcal{K} = \left\{ v(\cdot, \cdot, t) : v(t) \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega), \ v(\cdot, \cdot, t) \le u^*(\cdot, \cdot, t) \right\},$$

where $u^*(\cdot, \cdot, t)$ is defined by (4.1.9). It is easy to verify that \mathcal{K} is a convex and closed subset of $H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$. Finally, for any Hilbert space $H(\Omega)$, the norm of $L^p(0,T;H(\Omega))$ is denoted by

$$\|v(\cdot,t)\|_{L^{p}(0,T;H(\Omega))} = \left(\int_{0}^{T} \|v(\cdot,\cdot,t)\|_{H}^{p} dt\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}.$$

Obviously,

$$L^{p}(0,T;L^{p}(\Omega)) = L^{p}(\Omega \times (0,T)) = L^{p}(\Theta).$$

In what follows, we will simply write v(t) when we regard $v(\cdot, \cdot, t)$ as an element of $H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$. We will also suppress the independent time variable t (or τ), when it causes no confusion in doing so.

Now, we define the following variational inequality problem.

Problem 4.2.1 Find $u(t) \in \mathcal{K}$ such that, for all $v \in \mathcal{K}$,

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u(t)}{\partial t}, v - u(t)\right) + B(u(t), v - u(t); t) \ge (f, v - u(t)), \ a.e. \ in \ (0, T)$$
(4.2.10)

where B(u, v; t) is a bilinear form defined by

$$B(u,v;t) = (\mathbf{D}\nabla u + \underline{b}u, \nabla v) + (\underline{c}u, v), \quad u, v \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega).$$

$$(4.2.11)$$

For this variational inequality problem, we have the following theorem.

Theorem 4.2.1 Problem 4.2.1 is the variational form of the complementarity problem (4.1.8).

Proof. For any $w \in \mathcal{K}$, it follows from the definition of \mathcal{K} that

$$w - u^* \le 0$$
 a.e. on Θ .

Multiplying both sides of the first inequality of (4.1.8) by $w - u^*$, we obtain

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, w - u^*\right) - \left(\nabla \cdot \left(\mathbf{D}\nabla u + \underline{b}u\right) - \underline{c}u, w - u^*\right) \ge (f, w - u^*), \text{ a.e. in } (0, T).$$

Using the Gauss-divergence theory, we obtain

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, w - u^*\right) + B(u, w - u^*; t) \ge (f, w - u^*), \text{ a.e. in } (0, T).$$
 (4.2.12)

Since \mathcal{K} is a convex and closed subset of $H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$, we may write w as $w = \theta v + (1-\theta)u$, where $u, v \in \mathcal{K}$ and $\theta \in [0, 1]$. Therefore, (4.2.12) becomes

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, \theta\left(v-u\right)\right) + B(u, \theta\left(v-u\right); t)$$

$$\geq \left(f, \theta\left(v-u\right)\right) - \left(\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, u-u^*\right) + B(u, u-u^*; t) - (f, u-u^*)\right), \text{ a.e. in } (0, T).$$

$$(4.2.13)$$

On the other hand, form the third relationship of (4.1.8), we have

$$(\mathcal{L}u - f, u - u^*) = 0,$$

i.e.

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, u - u^*\right) + B(u, u - u^*; t) - (f, u - u^*) = 0$$

Therefore, (4.2.13) reduces to

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, \theta\left(v-u\right)\right) + B(u, \theta\left(v-u\right); t) \ge (f, \theta\left(v-u\right)), \text{ a.e. in } (0, T).$$
(4.2.14)

Since $\theta \in [0, 1]$, we can see that (4.2.14) leads to

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, v-u\right) + B(u, v-u; t) \ge (f, v-u), \text{ a.e. in } (0, T).$$

In order to establish the unique solvability of Problem 4.2.1, we study the properties of the operator B(u, v; t).

First, we define the semi-norm of B as follows:

$$|v|_{1,\varpi}^{2} \triangleq \int_{\Omega} \left[x^{2} v_{x}^{2} + \rho \left(x v_{x} + y v_{y} \right)^{2} + y^{2} v_{y}^{2} \right] d\Omega, \qquad (4.2.15)$$

for any $v \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$. It is easy to see that $|\cdot|_{1,\varpi}$ is a weighted semi-norm on $H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$.

Now, $||v||_{1,\varpi}$ is defined by

$$||v||_{1,\varpi}^2 \triangleq |v|_{1,\varpi}^2 + ||v||_{0,\varpi}^2.$$

Obviously, $\|\cdot\|_{1,\varpi}$ is a weighted energy norm on $H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$.

With the above definitions, we have the following lemma.

Lemma 4.2.1 There exist positive constants C and M, independent of v and w, such that for any $v, w \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$,

$$B(v, v; t) \geq C \|v\|_{1, \varpi}^{2}, \qquad (coerciveness)$$

$$|B(v, w; t)| \leq M \|v\|_{1, \varpi} \|w\|_{1, \varpi}. \quad (continuity)$$

Proof. Let C and M be two generic positive constants, independent of v and w. First, we note that for any $v \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$, we get by integrating by parts

$$\int_{\Omega} \underline{b}v \cdot \nabla v d\Omega = \int_{\partial\Omega} v^2 \underline{b} \cdot n ds - \int_{\Omega} v \nabla \cdot (\underline{b}v) d\Omega = -\int_{\Omega} v \underline{b} \cdot \nabla v d\Omega - \int_{\Omega} v^2 \nabla \cdot \underline{b} d\Omega. \quad (4.2.16)$$

Hence, from (4.2.16), we have

$$\int_{\Omega} \underline{b} v \cdot \nabla v d\Omega = -\frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \nabla \cdot \underline{b} v^2 d\Omega.$$

Therefore, using (4.2.11), (4.2.15) and (4.2.16), we obtain

$$\begin{split} B(v,v;t) &= \left(\mathbf{D}\nabla v + \underline{b}v, \nabla v\right) + \underline{c}(v,v) = \left(\mathbf{D}\nabla v, \nabla v\right) + \left(\underline{b}v, \nabla v\right) + \underline{c}\left(v,v\right) \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Omega} \left[(1-\rho) \,\sigma_1^2 x^2 v_x^2 + \rho \left(\sigma_1 x v_x + \sigma_2 y v_y\right)^2 + (1-\rho) \,\sigma_2^2 y^2 v_y^2 \right] d\Omega \\ &+ \left(\underline{c} - \frac{1}{2} \nabla \cdot \underline{b}\right) \left(v,v\right) \\ &\geq C \left|v\right|_{1,\varpi}^2 + \left(\beta + 2r - \frac{1}{2} \left(\sigma_1^2 + \sigma_2^2 + \rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2\right)\right) \left\|v\right\|_{0,\varpi}^2 \\ &\geq C \left\|v\right\|_{1,\varpi}^2 \,, \end{split}$$

since $\beta = \frac{1}{2}(\sigma_1^2 + \sigma_2^2 + \rho\sigma_1\sigma_2).$

Now, Let us show the continuity of B. For any $v, w \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$, we have

$$|B(v,w;t)| = |(\mathbf{D}\nabla v + \underline{b}v, \nabla w) + \underline{c}(v,w)| \le |(\mathbf{D}\nabla v, \nabla w)| + |(\underline{b}v, \nabla w)| + |\underline{c}(v,w)|.$$
(4.2.17)

1. For $|(\mathbf{D}\nabla v, \nabla w)|$ in (4.2.17), by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we have

$$\begin{aligned} |(\mathbf{D}\nabla v, \nabla w)| \\ &= \left| \int_{\Omega} \left(\frac{1}{2} \sigma_{1}^{2} x^{2} v_{x} w_{x} + \frac{1}{2} \sigma_{2}^{2} y^{2} v_{y} w_{y} + \frac{\rho}{2} \sigma_{1} \sigma_{2} xy \left(v_{x} w_{y} + v_{y} w_{x} \right) \right) d\Omega \right| \\ &\leq \frac{1}{2} \left[\int_{\Omega} \sigma_{1}^{2} x^{2} v_{x}^{2} d\Omega \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \cdot \left[\int_{\Omega} \sigma_{1}^{2} x^{2} w_{x}^{2} d\Omega \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} + \frac{1}{2} \left[\int_{\Omega} \sigma_{2}^{2} y^{2} v_{y}^{2} d\Omega \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} + \left[\int_{\Omega} \sigma_{2}^{2} y^{2} v_{x}^{2} d\Omega \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} + \frac{\rho}{4} \left[\int_{\Omega} \sigma_{1}^{2} x^{2} v_{x}^{2} d\Omega \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \cdot \left[\int_{\Omega} \sigma_{2}^{2} y^{2} w_{y}^{2} d\Omega \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq \left(\frac{1}{2} + \frac{\rho}{4} \right) \left[\int_{\Omega} \left(\sigma_{1}^{2} x^{2} v_{x}^{2} d\Omega + \sigma_{2}^{2} y^{2} v_{y}^{2} \right) d\Omega \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \cdot \left[\int_{\Omega} \left(\sigma_{1}^{2} x^{2} w_{x}^{2} d\Omega + \sigma_{2}^{2} y^{2} w_{y}^{2} \right) d\Omega \right]^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq M \left| v \right|_{1,\varpi} \left| w \right|_{1,\varpi} . \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.2.18)$$

2. For $|(\underline{b}v, \nabla w)|$ in (4.2.17), by the expression of \underline{b} in (4.1.7) and the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we get

$$\begin{aligned} |(\underline{b}v, \nabla w)| \\ &= \left| \int_{\Omega} \underline{b}v \cdot \nabla w d\Omega \right| = \left| \int_{\partial\Omega} v w \underline{b} \cdot n ds - \int_{\Omega} w \nabla \cdot (\underline{b}v) d\Omega \right| \\ &= \left| - \int_{\Omega} w \underline{b} \cdot \nabla v d\Omega - \int_{\Omega} v w \nabla \cdot \underline{b} d\Omega \right| \\ &\leq \left| \int_{\Omega} w \underline{b} \cdot \nabla v d\Omega \right| + \left| \int_{\Omega} v w \nabla \cdot \underline{b} d\Omega \right| \\ &\leq \left| \int_{\Omega} w \left[\left(r - \sigma_{1}^{2} - \frac{1}{2} \rho \sigma_{1} \sigma_{2} \right) x v_{x} + \left(r - \sigma_{2}^{2} - \frac{1}{2} \rho \sigma_{1} \sigma_{2} \right) y v_{y} \right] d\Omega \right| + \left| \int_{\Omega} v w \nabla \cdot \underline{b} d\Omega \right| \\ &\leq M \left\| w \right\|_{0,\varpi} \left| v \right|_{1,\varpi} + M \left\| v \right\|_{0,\varpi} \left\| w \right\|_{0,\varpi} \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.2.19)$$

3. For $|\underline{c}(v, w)|$ in (4.2.17), it is easy to see

$$|\underline{c}(v,w)| \le M \, \|v\|_{0,\varpi} \, \|w\|_{0,\varpi} \,. \tag{4.2.20}$$

Summarizing (4.2.17)-(4.2.20), the continuity of B is obtained as follows:

$$|B(v,w;t)| \le M\left(|v|_{1,\varpi} |w|_{1,\varpi} + ||w||_{0,\varpi} |v|_{1,\varpi} + ||v||_{0,\varpi} ||w||_{0,\varpi}\right) \le M ||v||_{1,\varpi} ||w||_{1,\varpi}.$$

Using Lemma 4.2.1 and the theory of abstract variational inequalities, the unique solvability of Problem 4.2.1 is established in the following theorem.

Theorem 4.2.2 There exists a unique solution to Problem 4.2.1.

4.3 The Power Penalty Approach

The underlying idea of the penalty approach to solving American option pricing is simple. Let k > 0 be a parameter. As for the single-asset option in [125], the power penalty approach to (4.1.8) is given as the following nonlinear equation.

$$\mathcal{L}u_{\xi} + \xi \left[u_{\xi} - u^* \right]_{+}^{k} = f, \qquad (x, y, t) \in \Theta$$
(4.3.21)

with the given boundary and final conditions

$$u_{\xi}(x, y, t)|_{\Gamma} = 0$$
 and $u_{\xi}(x, y, t = T) = u^{*}(x, y),$ (4.3.22)

where $\xi > 1$ is the *penalty parameter*.

If k = 2, this penalty approach corresponds to the quadratic penalty approach. When k = 1, the typical l_1 penalty approach is obtained. When 0 < k < 1, the socalled lower order penalty approach [111, 125] is achieved. For single-asset American option pricing, it has been shown [125, 131] that the solution to (4.3.21) converges to that of (4.1.8) at the rate of order $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2k})$. The same conclusion is valid for the multi-asset American option pricing. We will verify this conclusion in the following section.

Now, we give the rigorous mathematical derivation of the power penalty method for the complementarity problem (4.1.8). First, we give the penalty approach to the variational inequality (4.2.10).

Theorem 4.3.1 The variational inequality (4.2.10) of the first kind is equivalent to the following nonlinear variational inequality of the second kind, i.e. the penalization of (4.2.10):

Find
$$u_{\xi}(t) \in H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$$
 such that, for all $v \in H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$,
 $\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, v - u_{\xi}\right) + B(u_{\xi}, v - u_{\xi}; t) + j(v) - j(u_{\xi}) \ge (f, v - u_{\xi}), \ a.e. \ in \ (0,T) \ (4.3.23)$

where

$$j(v) = \frac{\xi}{k+1} \left[v - u^* \right]_+^{1+k}.$$
(4.3.24)

The above theorem presents a standard result on the equivalence between the variational inequalities of the first kind and those of the second kind, see [51]. The unique solvability is established by the coerciveness and continuity of the bilinear operator Band the lower semi-continuity of j, see [51]. Obviously, by virtue of Lemma 4.2.1 and (4.3.24), all the required conditions are satisfied. Hence, the penalization (4.3.23) is uniquely solvable.

From (4.3.24), we can see that j(v) is differentiable. Hence, the penalization (4.3.23) is equivalent to the following problem.

Problem 4.3.1 Find $u_{\xi} \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$ such that, for all $v \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$,

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, v\right) + B(u_{\xi}, v; t) + (j'(u_{\xi}), v) = (f, v), \ a.e. \ in \ (0, T)$$
(4.3.25)

where

$$j'(v) = \xi \left[v - u^* \right]_+^k.$$
(4.3.26)

Clearly, Problem 4.3.1 is the variational form of the nonlinear equation (4.3.21). Hence, we obtain the power penalty approach to the complementarity problem (4.1.8). In the next section, we will study the convergence rate of the power penalty approach.

4.4 Convergence Analysis

We now show that the solution to Problem 4.3.1 converges to that of Problem 4.2.1 as the penalty parameter $\xi \to \infty$ with the convergence rate of order $\mathcal{O}(\xi^{-1/2k})$ in some proper norms. In doing so, we first give the following Lemma.

Lemma 4.4.1 Let u_{ξ} be the solution to Problem 4.3.1. If $u_{\xi} \in L^{p}(\Theta)$, then there exists a positive constant C, independent of u_{ξ} and ξ , such that

$$\| [u_{\xi} - u^*]_+ \|_{L^p(\Theta)} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/k}}$$

$$\| [u_{\xi} - u^*]_+ \|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^2(\Omega))} + \| [u_{\xi} - u^*]_+ \|_{L^2(0,T;H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/2k}}$$

$$(4.4.27)$$

where k is the power of the power penalty function and p = 1 + k.

Proof. Assume that C is a generic positive constant, independent of u_{ξ} and ξ . To simplify the notation, we let $\phi = [u_{\xi} - u^*]_+$. Obviously, $\phi \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$ a.e. in (0,T).

Setting $v = \phi$ in (4.3.25) and (4.3.26), we have

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t},\phi\right) + B(u_{\xi},\phi;t) + \xi\left(\phi^k,\phi\right) = (f,\phi), \text{ a.e. in } (0,T)$$

$$\left(-\frac{\partial \left(u_{\xi}-u^{*}\right)}{\partial t},\phi\right)+B\left(\left(u_{\xi}-u^{*}\right),\phi;t\right)+\xi\left(\phi^{k},\phi\right)=\left(f,\phi\right)+\left(\frac{\partial u^{*}}{\partial t},\phi\right)-B\left(u^{*},\phi;t\right).$$

Integrating from t to T, we have

$$\int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial \left(u_{\xi} - u^{*}\right)}{\partial t}, \phi \right) + B\left(\left(u_{\xi} - u^{*}\right), \phi; t\right) + \xi\left(\phi^{k}, \phi\right) = (f, \phi) + \left(\frac{\partial u^{*}}{\partial t}, \phi\right) - B(u^{*}, \phi; t)$$

$$(4.4.28)$$

Integrating both sides of (4.4.28) from t to T and using the coerciveness property of the operator B and Hölder's inequality, we get

$$\frac{1}{2}(\phi(t),\phi(t)) + \int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{B}^{2} d\tau + \xi \int_{t}^{T} (\phi^{k},\phi) d\tau$$

$$\leq \int_{t}^{T} (f(\tau),\phi(\tau)) d\tau + \beta \int_{t}^{T} e^{\beta\tau} (V_{0} - V^{*},\phi(\tau)) d\tau - \int_{t}^{T} B(u^{*},\phi(\tau);\tau) d\tau$$

$$\leq C \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{L^{p}(\Omega)}^{p} d\tau \right)^{1/p} + \beta \int_{t}^{T} e^{\beta\tau} (V_{0} - V^{*},\phi(\tau)) d\tau - \int_{t}^{T} B(u^{*},\phi(\tau);\tau) d\tau.$$
(4.4.29)

Noting that $|V_0 - V^*|$ is uniformly bounded and $\beta = \sigma_1^2 + \sigma_2^2 + \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2$, we have

$$\frac{1}{2}(\phi(t),\phi(t)) + \int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{B}^{2} d\tau + \xi \int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{L^{p}(\Omega)}^{p} d\tau \\
\leq C \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\phi||_{L^{p}(\Omega)}^{p} d\tau\right)^{1/p} - \int_{t}^{T} B(u^{*},\phi(\tau);\tau) d\tau.$$
(4.4.30)

Since $B(u, v; t) = (\mathbf{D}\nabla u + \underline{b}u, \nabla v) + (\underline{c}u, v)$, we have

$$-\int_{t}^{T} B(u^{*},\phi(\tau);\tau)d\tau = -\int_{t}^{T} (\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*} + \underline{b}u^{*},\nabla\phi(\tau))d\tau - \int_{t}^{T} (\underline{c}u^{*},\phi(\tau))d\tau. \quad (4.4.31)$$

Furthermore, by Green's theorem, we obtain

$$-\int_{t}^{T} (\underline{b}u^{*}, \nabla\phi(\tau)) d\tau = \int_{t}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \nabla \cdot \underline{b}u^{*}\phi(\tau) d\Omega d\tau - \int_{t}^{T} \int_{\Gamma} u^{*} \cdot n\phi(\tau) d\Gamma d\tau. \quad (4.4.32)$$

Let $\Omega_1 = \{0 < x < K/w_1, 0 < y < K/w_2, K-w_1x-w_2y > 0\}$ and $\Omega_2 = \Omega \setminus \overline{\Omega}_1$. We also let Γ_0 denote the interface of Ω_1 and Ω_2 . Therefore, Γ_0 has two opposite orientations: Γ_0^+ when it is oriented in the same direction as $\partial\Omega_1$, and Γ_0^- when it is oriented in the same direction as $\partial\Omega_2$. Consider only the integrant ($\mathbf{D}\nabla u^*, \nabla \phi$) in (4.4.31). For $\phi \in H^1_{0,\varpi}(\Omega)$, note that $\phi = 0$ on Γ , we have

$$-(\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*},\nabla\phi)$$

$$=-\int_{\Omega} (\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*})^{T} \nabla\phi d\Omega = -\int_{\Omega_{1}} (\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*})^{T} \nabla\phi d\Omega - \int_{\Omega_{2}} (\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*})^{T} \nabla\phi d\Omega$$

$$=-\int_{\Gamma_{0}^{+}} \mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*} \cdot n\phi ds + \int_{\Omega_{1}} \nabla \cdot (\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*}) \phi d\Omega - \int_{\Gamma_{0}^{-}} \mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*} \cdot n\phi ds + \int_{\Omega_{2}} \nabla \cdot (\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*}) \phi d\Omega$$

$$=-\int_{\Gamma_{0}^{+}} (\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*}_{-} - \mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*}_{+}) \cdot n\phi ds + \int_{\Omega} \nabla \cdot (\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*}) \phi d\Omega \qquad (4.4.33)$$

where *n* denotes the unit outward normal direction of the boundary segments and ∇u_{-}^{*} and ∇u_{+}^{*} denote, respectively, the values of ∇u^{*} evaluated on the left and right sides of Γ_{0}^{+} . From $u^{*} = e^{\beta t}(V_{0} - V^{*})$ and (4.1.7), it is easy to see that

$$\nabla u^* = e^{\beta t} \left(\nabla V_0 - \nabla V^* \right).$$

Since $V_0 \in H^2(\Omega)$, ∇V_0 is continuous on Ω , as we mentioned before,

$$\nabla u_{-}^{*} - \nabla u_{+}^{*} = e^{\beta t} \left[(\nabla V_{0} - \nabla V^{*})_{-} - (\nabla V_{0} - \nabla V^{*})_{+} \right]$$

= $e^{\beta t} \left(\nabla V_{-}^{*} - \nabla V_{+}^{*} \right)$
= $e^{\beta t} \left(-w_{1}, -w_{2} \right)^{T}$.

Furthermore, the unit outward-normal vector to Γ_0^+ is:

$$n = \nabla \left(K - w_1 x - w_2 y \right) / \left\| \nabla \left(K - w_1 x - w_2 y \right) \right\| = \left(-w_1, -w_2 \right)^T / \left(w_1^2 + w_2^2 \right)^{1/2}.$$

Therefore, estimate (4.4.33) becomes

$$-\left(\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*},\nabla\phi\right) = -\int_{\Gamma_{0}^{+}} e^{\beta t} \frac{\left(w_{1},w_{2}\right)\mathbf{D}^{T}\left(w_{1},w_{2}\right)^{T}}{\left(w_{1}^{2}+w_{2}^{2}\right)^{1/2}}\phi ds + \int_{\Omega}\nabla\cdot\left(\mathbf{D}\nabla u^{*}\right)\phi d\Omega$$
$$\leq C\int_{\Omega}\phi(\tau)d\Omega,$$

because **D** is positive definite, ϕ is non-negative and $\nabla \cdot (\mathbf{D}\nabla u^*)$ is bounded above on Ω . Thus,

$$-\int_{t}^{T} (\mathbf{D}\nabla u, \nabla \phi(\tau)) d\tau \le C \int_{t}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \phi(\tau) d\Omega d\tau \le C \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{L^{p}(\Omega)}^{p} d\tau \right)^{1/p}.$$
 (4.4.34)

Also, from (4.4.32), it follows that

$$-\int_{t}^{T} \left(\underline{b}u^{*}, \nabla\phi(\tau)\right) d\tau \leq C \int_{t}^{T} \int_{\Omega} \phi(\tau) d\Omega d\tau \leq C \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{L^{p}(\Omega)}^{p} d\tau\right)^{1/p}, \quad (4.4.35)$$

because $\nabla \cdot \underline{b}u^*$ is bounded above on Ω .

Thus, from (4.4.29) to (4.4.35), it follows that

$$\frac{1}{2}(\phi(t),\phi(t)) + \int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{B}^{2} d\tau + \xi \int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{L^{p}(\Omega)}^{p} d\tau$$

$$\leq C \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{L^{p}(\Omega)}^{p} d\tau \right)^{1/p}, \text{ a.e. in } (0,T)$$
(4.4.36)

This implies that

$$\xi \int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{L^{p}(\Omega)}^{p} d\tau \leq C \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{L^{p}(\Omega)}^{p} d\tau \right)^{1/p}, \text{ a.e. in } (0,T).$$

From this, it follows that

$$\left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{L^{p}(\Omega)}^{p} d\tau\right)^{1/p} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/(p-1)}} = \frac{C}{\xi^{1/k}}, \text{ where } p = 1+k.$$
(4.4.37)

Now, from (4.4.36) and (4.4.37), we have

$$\frac{1}{2} \left(\phi(t), \phi(t) \right) + \int_t^T ||\phi(\tau)||_B^2 d\tau \le C \left(\int_t^T ||\phi(\tau)||_{L^p(\Omega)}^p d\tau \right)^{1/p} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/k}} ,$$

from which, it follows that

$$(\phi(t), \phi(t))^{\frac{1}{2}} + \left(\int_{t}^{T} ||\phi(\tau)||_{B}^{2} d\tau\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \le \frac{C}{\xi^{1/2k}}, \text{ a.e. in } (0, T).$$

Clearly, by replacing ϕ with $[u_{\xi} - u^*]_+$, we obtain readily (4.4.27).

Using the above Lemma, we are able to show that the solution to Problem 4.3.1 converges to that of Problem 4.2.1 at a rate of order $\xi^{-1/2k}$, as given in the next theorem.

Theorem 4.4.1 Let u and u_{ξ} be the solutions to Problem 4.2.1 and Problem 4.3.1, respectively. If $u_{\xi} \in L^{p}(\Theta)$ and $\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} \in L^{1/k+1}(\Theta)$, then there exists a positive constant C, independent of u_{ξ} and ξ , such that

$$\|u - u_{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + \|u - u_{\xi}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/2k}}$$
(4.4.38)

where k is the power of the power penalty function.

Proof. We still use the notation of Lemma 4.4.1. Setting $v_{-} = -\min(v, 0)$ and $R_{\xi} = u - u^* + [u_{\xi} - u^*]_{-}$, it follows that

$$u - u_{\xi} = R_{\xi} - \varphi,$$

$$(\varphi^{\alpha}, [u_{\xi} - u^*]_{-}) = [u_{\xi} - u^*]_{+}^{\alpha} [u_{\xi} - u^*]_{-} \equiv 0, \ \alpha > 0.$$
(4.4.39)

Set $v = u - R_{\xi}$ in (4.2.10) and $v = R_{\xi}$ in (4.3.25), we obtain

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}, -R_{\xi}\right) + B\left(u, -R_{\xi}; t\right) \ge \left(f, -R_{\xi}\right), \qquad (4.4.40)$$

$$\left(-\frac{\partial u_{\xi}}{\partial t}, R_{\xi}\right) + B\left(u_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; t\right) + \xi\left(\phi^{k}, R_{\xi}\right) = (f, R_{\xi}).$$

$$(4.4.41)$$

Combining (4.4.40) and (4.4.41) gives

$$\left(-\frac{\partial(u_{\xi}-u)}{\partial t}, R_{\xi}\right) + B\left(u_{\xi}-u, R_{\xi}; t\right) + \xi\left(\phi^{k}, R_{\xi}\right) \ge 0$$

It follows from $u \leq u^*$ and $\phi \geq 0$ that

$$(\phi^k, R_{\xi}) = (\phi^{1/k}, u - u^*) + (\phi^k, [u_{\xi} - u^*]_{-}) = (\phi^k, u - u^*) \le 0.$$

Therefore,

$$\left(-\frac{\partial(u-u_{\xi})}{\partial t}, R_{\xi}\right) + B(u-u_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; t) \le 0.$$

From (4.4.39), it follows that

$$\left(-\frac{\partial R_{\xi}}{\partial t}, R_{\xi}\right) + B(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; t) \le \left(-\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial t}, R_{\xi}\right) + B(\phi, R_{\xi}; t)$$

Integrating both sides of the above from $\tau = t$ to $\tau = T$ and then using Cauchy-Schwarz inequality and $(\varphi, [u_{\xi} - u^*]_{-}) = 0$, we obtain

$$\frac{1}{2}(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}) + \int_{t}^{T} B(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau$$

$$\leq \int_{t}^{T} \left(-\frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \tau}, R_{\xi}\right) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} B(\phi, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau$$

$$\leq (\phi, R_{\xi}) + \int_{t}^{T} \left(\phi, \frac{\partial R_{\xi}}{\partial \tau}\right) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} B(\phi, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau$$

$$\leq (\phi, R_{\xi}) + \int_{t}^{T} B(\phi, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau + \int_{t}^{T} \left(\phi, \frac{\partial u}{\partial \tau}\right) d\tau$$

$$\leq ||\phi||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))}||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + C||\phi||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))}||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))}$$

$$+ C||\phi||_{L^{p}(\Theta)} \left(\left\|\frac{\partial u}{\partial t}\right\|_{L^{q}(\Theta)} + ||V_{0} - V^{*}||_{L^{q}(\Theta)}\right)$$

$$(4.4.42)$$

where p = 1 + k, and 1/p + 1/q = 1.

Since $u_{\xi} \in L^{p}(\Theta)$, and $\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} \in L^{1/k+1}(\Theta)$, it follows from (4.4.27) that

$$||\phi||_{L^{p}(\Theta)} \left(\left\| \frac{\partial u}{\partial t} \right\|_{L^{q}(\Theta)} + ||V_{0} - V^{*}||_{L^{q}(\Theta)} \right) \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/k}}$$

$$(4.4.43)$$

Using the coerciveness property of the operator B, we have

$$\frac{1}{2}(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}) + \int_{t}^{T} B(R_{\xi}, R_{\xi}; \tau) d\tau \ge \frac{1}{2} ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + C||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))}.$$
 (4.4.44)

Therefore, from (4.4.42) to (4.4.44), we have

$$\begin{split} & \left(||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \right)^{2} \\ & \leq C \left(\frac{1}{2} ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \right) \\ & \leq C \left[\left(||\phi||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + ||\phi||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \right) \cdot \left(||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \right) \right] \\ & + C\xi^{-1/k} \\ & \leq C \left[\xi^{-1/2k} \left(||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \right) + \xi^{-1/k} \right] \end{split}$$

Clearly, the above inequalities imply that

$$||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/2k}}$$

Using the triangle inequality and (4.4.27), also noting that $u - u_{\xi} = R_{\xi} - \varphi$, we finally have

$$\begin{aligned} ||u - u_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + ||u - u_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \\ &\leq \left(||R_{\xi}||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + ||R_{\xi}||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \right) + \left(||\phi||_{L^{\infty}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} + ||\phi||_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0,\varpi}(\Omega))} \right) \\ &\leq \frac{C}{\xi^{1/2k}}. \end{aligned}$$

4.5 Discretization Scheme – The Fitted Finite Volume Method

The penalty approach to the complementarity problem (4.1.8) yields a nonlinear parabolic partial differential equation (4.3.21). In this section, we will present the fitted finite

volume method for the Eq. (4.3.21). This method is originally proposed in [125] and has been successfully used for solving the single-asset option pricing problem (both European and American options).

Based on the idea of the fitted finite volume method applied to the single-asset American option pricing, we develop the two-dimensional version of this method. The numerical method and analysis presented in this chapter can be easily extended to general *n*-dimensional American options.

For brevity, we will omit the subscript ξ in the discussion given below. But bear in mind that we refer to V as the solution to the penalized problem rather than the original complementarity problem. In what follows, we will give a detailed statement of the fitted finite volume method of a two-asset American option pricing.

Since the fitted finite volume method for two-asset American options is much more complicated, it will be described in several parts. First, we transform the penalized equation (4.3.21) into a form with the original variable V. Then the discretization of the space is described in the second part. In the third part, the boundary conditions are considered. Finally, the fitted finite volume method is given for the two-asset model.

It is easy to show that the penalized equation (4.3.21) with its final and boundary conditions (4.3.22) is equivalent to the following equation.

$$-V_t - \nabla \cdot (\mathbf{D}\nabla V + \underline{b}V) + \overline{c}V - \xi \left[V^* - V\right]_+^k = 0, \quad (x, y, t) \in \Theta$$

$$(4.5.45)$$

with the boundary and final conditions

$$V(x, y, t)|_{\Gamma} = 0$$
 and $V(x, y, t = T) = V^*(x, y).$

In what follows, we will give the fitted finite volume method for (4.5.45).

4.5.1 Discretization

First, we define the meshes for (0, X). Let the interval $I_x := (0, X)$ be divided into N_x sub-intervals:

$$I_{x_i} := (x_i, x_{i+1}), \quad i = 0, \dots, N_x - 1$$

with $0 = x_0 < x_1 < \cdots < x_{N_x} = X$. For each $i = 0, 1, ..., N_x - 1$, we put $h_{x_i} = x_{i+1} - x_i$ and $h_x = \max_{0 \le i \le N_x - 1} h_{x_i}$. We also let

$$x_{i-1/2} = \frac{(x_{i-1} + x_i)}{2}$$
 and $x_{i+1/2} = \frac{(x_i + x_{i+1})}{2}$,

for each $i = 1, 2, ..., N_x - 1$. These mid-points form a second partition of (0, X) if we define $x_{-1/2} = x_0$ and $x_{N_x+1/2} = x_{N_x}$. Finally, we set $l_{x_i} := x_{i+1} - x_i$ for $i = 0, ..., N_x$.

Similarly, we define the meshes for (0, Y). Let the interval $I_y := (0, Y)$ be divided into N_y sub-intervals:

$$I_{y_j} := (y_j, y_{j+1}), \ j = 0, \dots, N_y - 1$$

with $0 = y_0 < y_1 < \cdots < y_{N_y} = Y$. For each $j = 0, 1, ..., N_y - 1$, we put $h_{y_j} = y_{j+1} - y_j$ and $h_y = \max_{0 \le j \le N_y - 1} h_{y_j}$. We also let

$$y_{j-1/2} = \frac{(y_{j-1} + y_j)}{2}$$
 and $y_{j+1/2} = \frac{(y_j + y_{j+1})}{2}$

for each $j = 1, 2, ..., N_y - 1$. These mid-points form a second partition of (0, Y) if we define $y_{-1/2} = Y_0$ and $y_{N_y+1/2} = Y_{N_y}$. Finally, we set $l_{y_j} := y_{j+1} - y_j$ for $j = 0, ..., N_y$.

The above two meshes define a whole mesh on $\Omega := I_x \times I_y$, where all the mesh lines are perpendicular to one of the axes. Also, these mid-points form a second partition of Ω , which is called *boxes*, denoted by $\Omega_{i,j} = [x_{i-1/2}, x_{i+1/2}] \times [y_{j-1/2}, y_{j+1/2}]$, for i = $0, 1, \ldots, N_x - 1$ and $j = 0, 1, \ldots, N_y - 1$. We call the boxes $\Omega_{i,j} = [x_{i-1/2}, x_{i+1/2}] \times [y_{j-1/2}, y_{j+1/2}]$ as the dual meshes of the original partition $[x_i, x_{i+1}] \times [y_j, y_{j+1}]$.

4.5.2 Boundary Conditions

Before going on to derive the fitted finite volume method for (4.5.45), we first show how to determine the boundary condition functions $g_1(y,t)$ and $g_2(x,t)$.

1. On the boundary x = 0, the function $g_1(y, t)$ is to be determined. In this case, the following equation should be satisfied by $V(y, t) = w_2 g_2(y, t)$:

$$\begin{cases} -\frac{\partial V(y,t)}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{2}\sigma_{2}^{2}y^{2}\frac{\partial^{2}V(y,t)}{\partial y^{2}} - ry\frac{\partial V(y,t)}{\partial y} + rV(y,t) - \xi \left[V^{*} - V\right]_{+}^{k} = 0, \\ V(0,t) = \frac{K}{w_{2}}, \quad V(Y,t) = 0, \\ V(y,T) = V^{*}(0,y) = \max(\frac{K}{w_{2}} - y, 0). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.5.46)$$

2. On the boundary y = 0, the function $g_2(x,t)$ is to be determined. In this case, the following equation should be satisfied by $V(x,t) = w_1g_1(x,t)$:

$$\begin{cases} -\frac{\partial V(x,t)}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{2}\sigma_1^2 x^2 \frac{\partial^2 V(x,t)}{\partial x^2} - rx \frac{\partial V(x,t)}{\partial x} + rV(x,t) - \xi \left[V^* - V\right]_+^k = 0, \\ V(0,t) = \frac{K}{w_1}, \quad V(X,t) = 0, \\ V(x,T) = V^*(x,0) = \max(\frac{K}{w_1} - x, 0). \end{cases}$$
(4.5.47)

All the above cases fall into the framework of the single-asset American option pricing problem with the discretization defined in Section 4.5.1. Thus, we can solve the equations (4.5.46) and (4.5.47) by the method for the single-asset American option problem.

4.5.3 The Fitted Finite Volume Method for Two-Asset Model

Now, we concentrate on deriving the fitted finite volume method for (4.5.45) based on the discretization defined in Section 4.5.1. Integrating (4.5.45) over the box $\Omega_{i,j} = [x_{i-1/2}, x_{i+1/2}] \times [y_{j-1/2}, y_{j+1/2}]$ and applying the mid-point quadrature rule to the first, third and last terms, we have $(N_x - 1) \times (N_y - 1)$ 'balance equations'

$$-\frac{\partial V_{i,j}}{\partial t}R_{i,j} - \int_{\Omega_{i,j}} \left(\nabla \cdot \left(\mathbf{D}\nabla V + \underline{b}V\right)\right) d\Omega_{ij} + \left[\overline{c}_{i,j}V_{i,j} - \xi\left[V_{i,j}^* - V_{i,j}\right]_+^{1/k}\right] R_{ij} = 0,$$
(4.5.48)

for $i = 1, ..., N_x - 1$ and $j = 1, ..., N_y - 1$, where $R_{i,j} = (x_{i+1/2} - x_{i-1/2}) \times (y_{j+1/2} - y_{j-1/2})$ is the area of the box $\Omega_{i,j}$, $V_{i,j} = V(x_i, y_j, t)$, $\underline{c}_{i,j} = \underline{c}(x_i, y_j)$ and $V_{i,j}^* = V^*(x_i, y_j)$.

Now, we consider the approximation of the second term in Eq.(4.5.48). By Gauss's theorem, we have

$$-\int_{\Omega_{i,j}} \left(\nabla \cdot \left(\mathbf{D} \nabla V + \underline{b} V \right) \right) d\Omega_{ij} = -\int_{\partial \Omega_{i,j}} \left(\mathbf{D} \nabla V + \underline{b} V \right) \cdot n ds,$$

where $\partial \Omega_{i,j}$ are the boundaries of the domain $\Omega_{i,j}$ and *n* denotes the unit outwardnormal vector to $\partial \Omega_{i,j}$. As the domain $\Omega_{i,j}$ is a rectangle, it is clear that $\partial \Omega_{i,j}$ is the four edges of the rectangle. Thus, we have

$$-\int_{\Omega_{i,j}} \left(\nabla \cdot \left(\mathbf{D}\nabla V + \underline{b}V\right)\right) d\Omega_{ij}$$

= $-\int_{\partial\Omega_{i,j}} \left(\mathbf{D}\nabla V + \underline{b}V\right) \cdot nds$
= $-\int_{(x_{i+1/2}, y_{j+1/2})}^{(x_{i+1/2}, y_{j+1/2})} (a_{11}V_x + a_{12}V_y + b_1V) dy + \int_{(x_{i-1/2}, y_{j-1/2})}^{(x_{i-1/2}, y_{j+1/2})} (a_{11}V_x + a_{12}V_y + b_1V) dy$
 $-\int_{(x_{i-1/2}, y_{j+1/2})}^{(x_{i+1/2}, y_{j+1/2})} (a_{21}V_x + a_{22}V_y + b_2V) dx + \int_{(x_{i-1/2}, y_{j-1/2})}^{(x_{i-1/2}, y_{j-1/2})} (a_{21}V_x + a_{22}V_y + b_2V) dx$
 $\triangleq -\mathbb{A} + \mathbb{B} - \mathbb{C} + \mathbb{D}$ (4.5.49)

We shall look at (4.5.49) term by term. First, for the term \mathbb{A} , we use the mid-point quadrature rule and (4.1.7). Then, we obtain

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathbb{A} &= h_{y_j} \left[a_{11} V_x + a_{12} V_y + b_1 V \right]_{(x_{i+1/2}, y_j)} \\
&= h_{y_j} \left[\frac{1}{2} \sigma_1^2 x^2 V_x + \frac{1}{2} \rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 x y V_y + \left(r x - \sigma_1^2 x - \frac{1}{2} \rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 x \right) V \right]_{(x_{i+1/2}, y_j)} \\
&= h_{y_j} x_{_{i+1/2}} \left[\frac{1}{2} \sigma_1^2 x V_x + \left(r - \sigma_1^2 - \frac{1}{2} \rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 \right) V \right]_{(x_{i+1/2}, y_j)} + \left[\frac{1}{2} \rho \sigma_1 \sigma_2 y V_y \right]_{(x_{i+1/2}, y_j)} \\
&\triangleq h_{y_j} x_{_{i+1/2}} \left[\mathbb{I} + \mathbb{II} \right].
\end{aligned}$$
(4.5.50)

We use the forward difference to approximate V_y , i.e.,

$$V_y = \frac{V_{i,j+1} - V_{i,j}}{h_{y_j}}.$$
(4.5.51)

Hence, by denoting $d = \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2 y$, the term II is rewritten as:

$$\left[\frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_{1}\sigma_{2}yV_{y}\right]_{(x_{i+1/2},y_{j})} \simeq d_{i,j}\frac{V_{i,j+1}-V_{i,j}}{h_{y_{j}}}.$$

where $d_{i,j} = d(x_i, y_j) = \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2 y_j$. For the term \mathbb{I} , we find that it is essentially the same as (2.4.42) with the coefficients $a = \frac{1}{2}\sigma_1^2$ and $b = (r - \sigma_1^2 - \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2)$. Therefore, following the discussion in Section 2.4.1, we have the following approximation to the term \mathbb{I}

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{2}\sigma_1^2 x V_x + \left(r - \sigma_1^2 - \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2\right)V \end{bmatrix}_{(x_{i+1/2},y_j)}$$

$$\simeq \begin{cases} b_{i+1/2,j} \frac{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,j}}V_{i+1,j} - x_i^{\alpha_{i,j}}V_{i,j}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,j}} - x_i^{\alpha_{i,j}}}, & i \neq 0, \\ \frac{1}{2} \left[\left(a_j + b_{1/2,j}V_{1,j}\right) - \left(a_j - b_{0,j}\right)V_{0,j} \right], & i = 0. \end{cases}$$

$$(4.5.52)$$

Here, $b_{i+1/2,j} = b(x_{i+1/2}, y_j)$ and $\alpha_{i,j} = b_{i+1/2,j}/a$.

Substituting (4.5.51) and (4.5.52) into (4.5.50), we finally obtain the approximation of the term A in (4.5.49), i.e.,

$$\mathbb{A} = \int_{(x_{i+1/2}, y_{j+1/2})}^{(x_{i+1/2}, y_{j+1/2})} (a_{11}V_x + a_{12}V_y + b_1V) \, dy$$

$$\simeq h_{y_j} x_{i+1/2} (b_{i+1/2,j} \frac{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,j}} V_{i+1,j} - x_i^{\alpha_{i,j}} V_{i,j}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,j}} - x_i^{\alpha_{i,j}}} + d_{i,j} \frac{V_{i,j+1} - V_{i,j}}{h_{y_j}}), \qquad i \neq 0, \qquad (4.5.53)$$

Similarly, the approximation of the terms \mathbb{B} , \mathbb{C} and \mathbb{D} in (4.5.49) can be achieved as follows.

$$\mathbb{B} = \int_{(x_{i-1/2}, y_{j+1/2})}^{(x_{i-1/2}, y_{j+1/2})} (a_{11}V_x + a_{12}V_y + b_1V) \, dy$$

$$\simeq \begin{cases} h_{y_j} x_{i-1/2} (b_{i-1/2, j} \frac{x_i^{\alpha_{i-1, j}} V_{i, j} - x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i-1, j}} V_{i-1, j}}{x_i^{\alpha_{i-1, j}} - x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i-1, j}}} + d_{i, j} \frac{V_{i, j+1} - V_{i, j}}{h_{y_j}}), \ i = 2, \dots N_x - 1, \\ h_{y_j} x_{1/2} (\frac{1}{2} [(a_j + b_{1/2, j}) V_{1, j} - (a_j - b_{0, j}) V_{0, j}] + d_{1, j} \frac{V_{1, j+1} - V_{1, j}}{h_{y_j}}), \ i = 1, \end{cases}$$

$$(4.5.54)$$

$$\mathbb{C} = \int_{(x_{i+1/2}, y_{j+1/2})}^{(x_{i+1/2}, y_{j+1/2})} (a_{21}V_x + a_{22}V_y + b_2V) dx$$

$$\simeq h_{x_i} y_{j+1/2} (\overline{b}_{i,j+1/2} \frac{y_{j+1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}} V_{i,j+1} - y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}} V_{i,j}}{y_{j+1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}} - y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}}} + \overline{d}_{i,j} \frac{V_{i+1,j} - V_{i,j}}{h_{x_i}}), \qquad j \neq 0, \qquad (4.5.55)$$

$$\mathbb{D} = \int_{(x_{i+1/2}, y_{j+1/2})}^{(x_{i+1/2}, y_{j+1/2})} (a_{11}V_x + a_{12}V_y + b_1V) \, dy$$

$$\simeq \begin{cases} h_{x_i}y_{j-1/2}(\overline{b}_{i,j-1/2}\frac{y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j-1}}V_{i,j} - y_{j-1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j-1}}}{y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j-1}} - y_{j-1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j-1}}} + \overline{d}_{i,j}\frac{V_{i+1,j} - V_{i,j}}{h_{x_i}}), \ j = 2, \dots N_y - 1, \\ h_{x_i}y_{1/2}(\frac{1}{2}[(\overline{a}_i + \overline{b}_{i,1/2})V_{i,1} - (\overline{a}_i - \overline{b}_{i,0})V_{i,0}] + \overline{d}_{i,1}\frac{V_{i+1,1} - V_{i,1}}{h_{x_i}}), \ j = 1, \end{cases}$$

$$(4.5.56)$$

where

$$b = r - \sigma_1^2 - \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2, \qquad a = \frac{1}{2}\sigma_1^2, \qquad d = \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2y,$$

$$b_{i,j+1/2} = b(x_i, y_{j+1/2}), \quad \alpha_{i,j} = b_{i,j+1/2}/a, \quad d_{i,j} = d(x_i, y_j),$$

and

$$\overline{b} = r - \sigma_2^2 - \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2, \qquad \overline{a} = \frac{1}{2}\sigma_2^2, \qquad \overline{d} = \frac{1}{2}\rho\sigma_1\sigma_2x,$$

$$\overline{b}_{i,j+1/2} = \overline{b}(x_i, y_{j+1/2}), \quad \overline{\alpha}_{i,j} = \overline{b}_{i,j+1/2}/\overline{a}, \quad \overline{d}_{i,j} = \overline{d}(x_i, y_j).$$

Using (4.5.53), (4.5.54), (4.5.55), (4.5.56) and (4.5.49), we obtain from (4.5.48) the following $(N_x - 1) \times (N_y - 1)$ equations.

$$-\frac{\partial V_{i,j}}{\partial t}R_{i,j} + e_{i-1,j}^{i,j}V_{i-1,j} + e_{i,j-1}^{i,j}V_{i,j-1} + e_{i,j}^{i,j}V_{i,j} + e_{i,j+1}^{i,j}V_{i,j+1} + e_{i+1,j}^{i,j}V_{i+1,j} - \xi \left[V_{i,j}^* - V_{i,j}\right]_+^{1/k}R_{ij} = 0$$

$$(4.5.57)$$

for $i = 1, ..., N_x - 1$ and $j = 1, ..., N_y - 1$. Here

$$\begin{cases} e_{0,1}^{1,1} = -h_{y_{1}} \frac{x_{1/2}(a_{1}-b_{0,1})}{2}, \\ e_{1,0}^{1,1} = -h_{x1} \frac{y_{1/2}(\overline{a}_{1}-\overline{b}_{1,1/2})}{2}, \\ e_{1,1}^{1,1} = h_{y_{1}} \left(\frac{\frac{b_{3/2,1}x_{3/2}x_{1}^{\alpha_{1,1}}}{x_{2}^{\alpha_{1,1}}-x_{1}^{\alpha_{1,1}}} + \frac{x_{1/2}(a_{1}+b_{1/2,1})}{2} + \overline{d}_{1,1}\right) + \\ e_{1,1}^{1,1} = h_{x_{1}} \left(\frac{\overline{b}_{1,3/2}y_{3/2}y_{1}}{y_{2}^{\alpha_{1,1}}-y_{1}^{\alpha_{1,1}}} + \frac{(\overline{a}_{1}+\overline{b}_{1,1/2})y_{1/2}}{2} + d_{1,1}\right) + \overline{c}_{1,1}R_{1,1}, \\ e_{1,2}^{1,1} = -h_{x_{1}} \left(\frac{\overline{b}_{1,3/2}y_{3/2}y_{2}}{y_{2}^{\alpha_{1,1}}-y_{1}^{\alpha_{1,1}}} + d_{1,1}\right), \\ e_{2,1}^{1,1} = -h_{y_{1}} \left(\frac{\frac{b_{3/2,1}x_{3/2}x_{2}}{x_{2}^{\alpha_{1,1}}-x_{1}^{\alpha_{1,1}}} + \overline{d}_{1,1}\right), \end{cases}$$

$$(4.5.58)$$

and

$$\begin{cases} e_{0,j}^{1,j} = -h_{y_{j}} \frac{x_{1/2}(a_{j}-b_{0,j})}{2}, \\ e_{1,j-1}^{1,j} = -h_{x_{1}} \frac{\overline{b}_{1,j-1/2}y_{j-1/2}y_{j-1}}{y_{j}^{\overline{\alpha}_{1,j}-1} - y_{j-1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{1,j}-1}}, \\ e_{1,j}^{1,j} = -h_{x_{1}} \frac{(\overline{b}_{3/2,j}x_{3/2}x_{1}^{\alpha})}{x_{2}^{\alpha_{1,j}} - x_{1}^{\alpha_{1,j}}} + \frac{x_{1/2}(a_{j}+b_{1/2,j})}{2} + \overline{d}_{1,j}) + \\ e_{1,j}^{1,j} = -h_{x_{1}} (\frac{\overline{b}_{1,j+1/2}y_{j+1/2}y_{j}^{\overline{\alpha}_{1,j}}}{y_{j+1}^{\alpha_{1,j}} - y_{j}^{\overline{\alpha}_{1,j}}} + \frac{\overline{b}_{1,j-1/2}y_{j-1/2}y_{j}^{\overline{\alpha}_{1,j-1}}}{y_{j}^{\overline{\alpha}_{1,j-1}} - y_{j-1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{1,j-1}}} + d_{1,j}) + \underline{c}_{1,j}R_{1,j}, \end{cases}$$

$$(4.5.59)$$

$$e_{1,j}^{1,j} = -h_{x_{1}} (\frac{\overline{b}_{1,j+1/2}y_{j+1/2}y_{j+1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{1,j}}}{y_{j+1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{1,j}} - y_{j-1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{1,j}}}) + d_{1,j}, \\ e_{1,j}^{1,j} = -h_{x_{1}} (\frac{\overline{b}_{3/2,j}x_{3/2}x_{2}}{x_{2}^{\alpha_{1,j}} - x_{1}^{\alpha_{1,j}}} + \overline{d}_{1,j}), \end{cases}$$

for $j = 2, ..., N_y - 1$,

$$\begin{cases} e_{i-1,1}^{i,1} = -h_{y_{1}} \frac{b_{i-1/2,1}x_{i-1/2}x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i-1,1}}}{x_{i}^{\alpha_{i-1,1}} - x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i-1,1}}}, \\ e_{i,0}^{i,1} = -h_{x_{i}} \frac{y_{1/2}(\overline{a}_{i} - \overline{b}_{i,1/2})}{2}, \\ h_{y_{1}}(\frac{b_{i+1/2,1}x_{i+1/2}x_{i}^{\alpha_{i,1}}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,1}} + \frac{b_{i-1/2,1}x_{i-1/2}x_{i}^{\alpha_{i-1,1}}}{x_{i}^{\alpha_{i-1,1}} - x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i-1,1}}} + \overline{d}_{i,1}) + \\ e_{i,1}^{i,1} = h_{x_{i}}(\frac{\overline{b}_{i,3/2}y_{3/2}y_{1}}{y_{2}^{\alpha_{i,1}} - y_{1}^{\alpha_{i,1}}} + \frac{(\overline{a}_{i} + \overline{b}_{i,1/2})y_{1/2}}{2} + d_{i,1}) + c_{i,1}R_{i,1}, \\ e_{i,2}^{i,1} = -h_{x_{i}}(\frac{\overline{b}_{i,3/2}y_{3/2}y_{2}^{\alpha_{i,1}}}{y_{2}^{\alpha_{i,1}} - y_{1}^{\alpha_{i,1}}} + d_{i,1}), \\ e_{i+1,1}^{i,1} = -h_{y_{1}}(\frac{b_{i+1/2,1}x_{i+1/2}x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,1}}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,1}} - x_{i}^{\alpha_{i,1}}} + \overline{d}_{i,1}). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.5.60)$$

for $i = 2, ..., N_x - 1$, and

$$\begin{aligned}
e_{i,j}^{i,j} &= -h_{y_j} \frac{b_{i-1/2,j} x_{i-1/2} x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i-1,j}}}{x_i^{\alpha_{i-1,j}} - x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i-1,j}}}, \\
e_{i,j-1}^{i,j} &= -h_{x_i} \frac{\overline{b_{i,j-1/2} y_{j-1/2} y_{j-1}}}{y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j} - 1} - y_{j-1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}}}, \\
e_{i,j}^{i,j} &= \frac{h_{y_j} (\frac{b_{i+1/2,j} x_{i+1/2} x_i}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,j}} - x_i^{\alpha_{i,j}}} + \frac{b_{i-1/2,j} x_{i-1/2} x_i^{\alpha_{i-1,j}}}{x_i^{\alpha_{i-1,j}} - x_{i-1}^{\alpha_{i-1,j}}} + \overline{d}_{i,j}) + \\
e_{i,j}^{i,j} &= \frac{h_{x_i} (\frac{\overline{b}_{i,j+1/2} y_{j+1/2} y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}}}{y_{j+1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}} - y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}}} + \frac{\overline{b}_{i,j-1/2} y_{j-1/2} y_{j}}{y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j-1}} - x_{i-1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j-1}}} + d_{i,j}) + \overline{c}_{i,j} R_{i,j}, \\
e_{i,j+1}^{i,j} &= -h_{x_i} (\frac{\overline{b}_{i,j+1/2} y_{j+1/2} y_{j+1/2}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}}}{y_{j+1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}} - y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}}} + d_{i,j}), \\
e_{i+1,j}^{i,j} &= -h_{y_j} (\frac{b_{i+1/2,j} x_{i+1/2} x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,j}}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,j}} - x_i^{\alpha_{i,j}}}} + \overline{d}_{i,j}).
\end{aligned}$$
(4.5.61)

for $i = 2, ..., N_x - 1$, $j = 2, ..., N_y - 1$ and $e_{m,n}^{i,j} = 0$ if $m \neq i - 1, i, i + 1$ and $n \neq j - 1, j, j + 1$.

By defining

$$E_{i,j} = \left(0, \cdots, 0, e_{i-1,j}^{i,j}, 0, \cdots, 0, e_{i,j-1}^{i,j}, e_{i,j}^{i,j}, e_{i,j+1}^{i,j}, 0, \cdots, 0, e_{i+1,j}^{i,j}, 0, \cdots, 0\right)$$

for $i = 2, \ldots, N_x - 1, j = 2, \ldots, N_y - 1$, and

$$\mathbf{V} = \left(V_{1,1}, \cdots, V_{1,N_y-1}, V_{2,1}, \cdots, V_{2,N_y-1}, \cdots, V_{N_x-1,1}, \cdots, V_{N_x-1,N_y-1}\right)^T$$

with $V_{i,0}$, $i = 1, ..., N_x$ and $V_{0,j}$, $j = 1, ..., N_y$ in (4.5.57) being equal to the given boundary conditions, we can rewrite (4.5.57) as:

$$-\frac{\partial V_{i,j}}{\partial t}R_{i,j} + E_{i,j}\mathbf{V} + p(V_{i,j}) = 0, \qquad (4.5.62)$$

where

$$p(V_{i,j}) = -\xi R_{i,j} [V_{i,j}^* - V_{i,j}]_+^{1/k}.$$
(4.5.63)

This is a system of $(N_x - 1)^2 \times (N_y - 1)^2$ linear equations with $(N_x - 1) \times (N_y - 1)$ unknown values.

Now, as we have done in the case of the single-asset American options, we discretize the time by letting t_i (i = 0, 1, ..., M) be a set of partition points in [0, T] satisfying $T = t_0 > t_1, ..., > t_M = 0$. Then, we apply the two-level implicit time-stepping method with a splitting parameter $\theta \in [0, 1/2]$ to (4.5.62), we get the final full discrete system

$$(\theta E^{m+1} + G^m) \mathbf{V}^{m+1} + \theta D(\mathbf{V}^{m+1}) = (G^m - (1-\theta) E^m) \mathbf{V}^m - (1-\theta) D(\mathbf{V}^m), \quad (4.5.64)$$

where

$$\mathbf{V}^{m} = (V_{1,1}^{m}, \cdots, V_{1,N_{y}-1}^{m}, V_{2,1}^{m}, \cdots, V_{2,N_{y}-1}^{m}, \cdots, V_{N_{x}-1,1}^{m}, \cdots, V_{N_{x}-1,N_{y}-1}^{m})^{T}, \\
E^{m} = (E_{1,1}^{m}, \cdots, E_{1,N_{y}-1}^{m}, E_{2,1}^{m}, \cdots, E_{2,N_{y}-1}^{m}, \cdots, E_{N_{x}-1,1}^{m}, \cdots, E_{N_{x}-1,N_{y}-1}^{m})^{T}, \\
G^{m} = diag \left(-R_{1,1}/\Delta t_{m}, \dots, -R_{N_{x}-1,N_{y}-1}/\Delta t_{m}\right), \\
D(V_{1,1}^{m}) = (p(V_{1,1}^{m}), \cdots, p(V_{N_{x}-1,N_{y}-1}^{m}))^{T}, \\$$
(4.5.65)

for $m = 0, 1, \ldots, m - 1$, where $\Delta t_m = t_{m+1} - t_m < 0$, \mathbf{V}^m denotes the approximation of \mathbf{V} at $t = t_m$ and $E_{i,j}^m = E_{i,j}(t_m)$.

4.5.4 Solution to Discrete System

After the lengthy description of the fitted finite volume method for the two-asset American option pricing, we finally obtain the nonlinear discrete system (4.5.64). In [125], the solution to the discrete system for the single-asset American options has been studied. In fact, system (4.5.64) has nearly the same structure but in a higher dimension. In the following, we will concentrate on the solution to system (4.5.64).

The Newton method will be applied to solving the nonlinear system (4.5.64). Note that when 0 < k < 1, it follows from (4.5.63) that $p'(V_{i,j}^m) \to \infty$ as $V_{i,j}^* - V_{i,j} \to 0^+$. We apply the smoothing technique in Appendix 7.2 to overcoming this difficulty.

Now, applying Newton's method to (4.5.64) gives

$$\left[\theta E^{m+1} + G^m + \theta J_D(\varpi^{l-1})\right] \delta \varpi^l = \left[G^m - (1-\theta) E^m\right] \mathbf{V}^m - (1-\theta) D(\mathbf{V}^m) - \left(\theta E^{m+1} + G^m\right) \varpi^l - \theta D(\varpi^{l-1}), \qquad (4.5.66) \varpi^l = \varpi^{l-1} + \zeta \cdot \delta \varpi^l$$

for l = 1, 2, ... with ϖ^0 being a given initial guess, where $J_D(\varpi)$ denotes the Jacobian of the column vector $D(\varpi)$ and $\zeta \in (0, 1]$ denotes a damping parameter. We then choose

$$\mathbf{V}^{m+1} = \lim_{l \to \infty} \varpi^l.$$

We will prove that the system matrix of (4.5.66) is an *M*-matrix.

Theorem 4.5.1 For any given m = 1, 2, ..., M - 1, if $|\Delta t_m|$ is sufficiently small and $\overline{c} \geq 0$, then the system matrix of (4.5.66) is an M-matrix.

Proof. From the definition of $D(\mathbf{V})$, it is easy to see that the Jacobian

$$J_D(\varpi^l) = diag(p'(V_{1,1}^m), \cdots, p'(V_{N_x - 1, N_y - 1}^m)),$$

i.e. it is a diagonal matrix. We also have $p'(V_{i,j}^m) \ge 0$ for all $i = 1, ..., N_x - 1$ and $j = 1, ..., N_y - 1$. Thus, to show that the system (4.5.66) is an *M*-matrix, it suffices to show that $\theta E^{m+1} + G^m$ is an *M*-matrix.

First, we note that $e_{m,n}^{i,j} \leq 0$ for all $m \neq i, n \neq j$ since

$$\frac{b_{i+1/2,j}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,j}} - x_i^{\alpha_{i,j}}} = \frac{a \ \alpha_{i,j}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_{i,j}} - x_i^{\alpha_{i,j}}} > 0, \ \frac{\overline{b}_{i,j+1/2}}{y_{j+1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}} - y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}}} = \frac{\overline{a} \ \overline{\alpha}_{i,j}}{y_{j+1}^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}} - y_j^{\overline{\alpha}_{i,j}}} > 0,$$
(4.5.67)

for all $i = 1, ..., N_x - 1, j = 1, ..., N_y - 1$ and all $b_{i+1/2,j} \neq 0, \overline{b}_{i,j+1/2} \neq 0$. (4.5.67) also holds when $b_{i+1/2,j} \to 0, \overline{b}_{i,j+1/2} \to 0$. Furthermore, from (4.5.61), it follows that when $c_{i,j} \ge 0$, for all $i = 2, ..., N_x - 1, j = 2, ..., N_y - 1$,

$$(e_{i,j}^{i,j})^{m+1} \ge \left| (e_{i-1,j}^{i,j})^{m+1} \right| + \left| (e_{i,j-1}^{i,j})^{m+1} \right| + \left| (e_{i,j+1}^{i,j})^{m+1} \right| + \left| (e_{i+1,j}^{i,j})^{m+1} \right| + c_{i,j}^{m+1} R_{i,j}$$

$$= \sum_{p=1}^{N_x - 1} \sum_{q=1}^{N_y - 1} \left| (e_{p,q}^{i,j})^{m+1} \right| + \underline{c}_{i,j}^{m+1} R_{i,j},$$

since d and \overline{d} are all non-negative. Therefore, E^{m+1} is diagonally dominant with respect to its columns. When i = 1 or j = 1 or i = j = 1, it follows from (4.5.58), (4.5.59) and (4.5.60) that

$$\begin{split} (e_{1,1}^{1,1})^{m+1} &\geq \sum_{p=1}^{N_x-1} \sum_{q=1}^{N_y-1} \left| (e_{p,q}^{1,1})^{m+1} \right|, \\ (e_{1,j}^{1,j})^{m+1} &\geq \sum_{p=1}^{N_x-1} \sum_{q=1}^{N_y-1} \left| (e_{p,q}^{1,j})^{m+1} \right|, \\ (e_{i,1}^{i,1})^{m+1} &\geq \sum_{p=1}^{N_x-1} \sum_{q=1}^{N_y-1} \left| (e_{p,q}^{i,1})^{m+1} \right|, \end{split}$$

if $c \ge 0$, $a_j^{m+1} + b_{1/2,j}^{m+1} \ge 0$ and $\overline{a}_i^{m+1} + \overline{b}_{i,1/2}^{m+1} \ge 0$. Hence, form the above analysis, we can see that for all i, j, E^{m+1} is diagonally dominant and satisfies that $e_{i,j}^{i,j} > 0$ and e < 0 for all $m \ne i, n \ne j$. This implies that E^{m+1} is an *M*-matrix.

For the second part, we first note that G^m of the system matrix (4.5.66) is a diagonal matrix with positive diagonal entries. When $|\Delta t_m|$ is sufficiently small, we also have

$$\theta \underline{c}_{i,j} + \frac{R_{i,j}}{-\triangle t_m} > 0$$
So, $\theta E^{m+1} + G^m$ is an *M*-matrix.

Theorem 4.5.1 implies that the fully discrete system (4.5.64) satisfies the discrete maximum principle and the discretization is monotone.

4.6 Numerical Experiments

In this section, we demonstrate the efficiency and usefulness of the above penalty and numerical method by solving the following test model problem with different values of the parameters k and ξ . Throughout this section, the following model parameters are used.

> r = 0.1, $\sigma_1 = 0.2, \ \sigma_2 = 0.3,$ $\omega_1 = 0.6, \ \omega_2 = 0.4,$ K = 1.0,T = 1.0.

The correlation parameter ρ is chosen equal to 0 and 0.5. In order to perform simulations, we must choose an upper limit for the solution domain, that is a domain where option values outside are regarded worthless. For our model, we choose X = Y = 4.

It should be noted that in the special case when k = 1 and 2, the resulting penalty functions are corresponding to linear and quadratic penalty functions, which have been introduced to valuating the American option pricing problem, see [44, 35, 45, 131]. In the case of k = 1/2, the lower order penalty function $l_{1/2}$ is obtained. In [125, 131], the lower order penalty method l_k is carefully studied, where k = 1/2 is chosen. In this chapter, we choose k = 2, 1 and 1/2 to implement the numerical tests. Some computational details are listed below.

1. When k = 2, the nonlinear system (4.5.64) is smooth. Therefore, the Newton's method is applied to solving (4.5.64).

- 2. When k = 1, the nonlinear system (4.5.64) is semismooth. We apply the semismooth Newton's method [104] to solving (4.5.64).
- 3. When k = 1/2, the nonlinear system (4.5.64) is nonsmooth. Hence, the smoothing technique in Appendix 7.2 is adapted so as to applying the Newton's method to solving (4.5.64). The choice of smoothing interval ε should be moderate. It should not be too large, otherwise the rate of convergence will be too low. On the other hand, ε should not be too small, otherwise the Jacobian will be highly singular. From experiments, in our numerical tests, ε is chosen moderately as 10^{-3} .
- 4. We choose the timestep splitting parameter $\theta = 1/2$ in (4.5.64) , i.e. the Crank-Nicolson scheme.
- 5. The choice of the penalty parameter should be moderate. It is well known that too large penalty parameter will lead to computational difficulty. In our numerical tests, the attainable maximum penalty parameters are reported. From experience, we choose $\xi = 100000$ when k = 2, $\xi = 1000$ when k = 1, $\xi = 10$ when k = 1/2, respectively.

All the implementations of our numerical method are conducted within the Matlab 7.0 framework. When $\rho = 0$, the option value and the value of the constraint $V - V^*$ at time to maturity are depicted in Figures 4.1-4.6. Figures 4.1 and 4.2 show the results computed by the quadratic penalty method with $k = 2, \xi = 100000$. Figures 4.3 and 4.4 show the results computed by the linear penalty method with $k = 1, \xi = 1000$. Figures 4.5 and 4.6 depict the results computed by the lower order penalty method (l_2) with $k = 1/2, \xi = 10$.

When $\rho = 0.5$, the option value and the value of the constraint $V - V^*$ at time to maturity are depicted in Figures 4.7-4.12. Figures 4.7 and 4.8 show the results computed by the quadratic penalty method with $k = 2, \xi = 100000$. Figures 4.9 and 4.10 depict the results computed by the linear penalty method with $k = 1, \xi = 1000$. Figures 4.11 and 4.12 show the results computed by the lower order penalty method (l_2) with $k = 1/2, \xi = 10$.

From our numerical tests, we can observe that the numerical results computed by the quadratic, l_1 and $l_{1/2}$ penalty methods are compatible. For quadratic penalty method,



Figure 4.1: V at time to maturity computed by the quadratic penalty method ($\rho = 0$)



Figure 4.2: $V - V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the quadratic penalty method $(\rho = 0)$

it needs the largest penalty parameter and is computationally most consuming. For $l_{1/2}$ penalty methods, it needs the smallest penalty parameters and the least computational time. These observations are consistent with our theoretical result (4.4.38).



Figure 4.3: V at time to maturity computed by the linear penalty method ($\rho = 0$)



Figure 4.4: $V-V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the linear penalty method $(\rho=0)$



Figure 4.5: V at time to maturity computed by the lower order penalty method ($\rho = 0$)



Figure 4.6: $V - V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the lower order penalty method $(\rho = 0)$



Figure 4.7: V at time to maturity computed by the quadratic penalty method ($\rho = 0.5$)



Figure 4.8: $V - V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the quadratic penalty method ($\rho = 0.5$)



Figure 4.9: V at time to maturity computed by the linear penalty method ($\rho = 0.5$)



Figure 4.10: $V - V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the linear penalty method $(\rho = 0.5)$



Figure 4.11: V at time to maturity computed by the lower order penalty method $(\rho = 0.5)$



Figure 4.12: $V - V^*$ at time to maturity computed by the lower order penalty method $(\rho = 0.5)$

4.7 Summary

In this chapter, we have presented the power penalty method for the two-asset American option pricing problem and developed the fitted volume method to solve the nonlinear penalized parabolic PDE. By the variational analysis, we derived the penalty approach to the complementarity problem which is resulted from the two-asset American option pricing problem. The rate of convergence of the power penalty method was obtained in some infinite dimensional spaces. To solve the penalized PDE, we have proposed the two-dimensional version of the fitted finite volume method. Numerical procedure was developed carefully. Numerical examples were implemented to verify the theoretical results. The numerical results showed that the method performed very well for the test problems.

Chapter 5

Augmented Lagrangian Method for American Option Pricing

In the previous chapters, we focus on studying the penalty methods for several kinds of American-style option pricing. As we mentioned before, the convergence rates of l_1 and l_2 penalty methods are fast and their accuracy is high for valuating American option. However, to achieve a desirable accuracy, the l_2 and l_1 penalty methods require large enough penalty parameters. It is well known that a large penalty parameter could cause numerical difficulty. As for the power penalty method (l_k , 0 < k < 1) for pricing American options, although a much smaller penalty parameter is required, the resulting nonlinear equation systems are nonsmooth and non-Lipschitz. Hence, much more computational time is required to solve the nonsmooth equation systems.

Lagrangian method for valuating American options was used in [122]. This method is to solve an equivalent quadratic programming problem. By using the Uzawa's duality method [53], an algorithm was developed in [122] for solving the American option pricing. For this method, the optimal exercise boundary can be easily obtained from Kuhn-Tucker multipliers by taking into account that exercise boundary vanishes only outside the active set. However, the unsatisfactory convergence rate and low accuracy are the two major disadvantages.

While Lagrangian method and penalty methods have been investigated to price American options, little attention is devoted to develop augmented Lagrangian method (ALM) to solve those problems. It is widely known that ALM has several advantages over Lagrangian method and penalty method, see [9, 40, 51] and the references therein. First, to achieve the desired accuracy, the augmented Lagrangian method needs much less iterations than the Lagrangian method. Hence, the rate of convergence of ALM is faster than that of Lagrangian method. Second, much larger penalty parameters can be attained by ALM such that a more accurate solution can be obtained. Third, with the same level of accuracy, the augmented Lagrangian method requires a much smaller penalty parameter than the penalty method.

In this chapter, we formulate the continuous models resulted from the American put option pricing problem, that is, a partial differential complementarity problem and a variational inequality problem. The fitted finite volume method [125] is employed for the discretization of the variational inequality formulation. This leads to a sequence of large scale finite dimensional variational inequality problems. We adapt the augmented Lagrangian method to solving these variational inequalities. We present the explicit augmented Lagrangian formulation and design the corresponding augmented Lagrangian algorithm to solve the American put option pricing problem. The existence of the Lagrangian multiplier is established. Due to the elimination of oscillation in the fitted finite volume discretization, these resulting variational inequalities can be effectively solved by the augmented Lagrangian method [57, 67, 68, 73]. A convergence rate of order $\mathcal{O}(1/\xi)$ of the augmented Lagrangian method with respect to the penalty parameter ξ is obtained. Moreover, for fixed penalty parameter ξ , a superlinear convergence rate for each discrete variational inequality problem is established. To explore the advantages of the augmented Lagrangian method over penalty methods and the Lagrangian method, empirical tests are carried out with two sets of problems. Furthermore, to compare the augmented Lagrangian method with the PSOR method, empirical experiments with different market parameters σ and r and different step sizes of space variable and time variable are implemented. For the augmented Lagrangian method, including robustness with respect to changes of market parameters, the advantages over the PSOR method are revealed.

5.1 Continuous Models of American Option Pricing

First, let us recall the Black-Scholes operator

$$LV: = -\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2 S^2 \frac{\partial^2 V}{\partial S^2} - rS\frac{\partial V}{\partial S} + rV.$$

Then, we transform the Black-Scholes operator into the following self-adjoint form:

$$\mathcal{L}V: = -\frac{\partial V}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial}{\partial S} \left[aS^2 \frac{\partial V}{\partial S} + bSV \right] + cV$$

with $a = \frac{1}{2}\sigma^2$, $b = r - \sigma^2$, $c = 2r - \sigma^2$, where V(S, t) is the value of American put option. For convenience, we replace the asset price S with x. Then, the partial differential complementarity form of the American put option pricing problem can be stated as:

Problem 5.1.1

$$(DCP) \begin{cases} \mathcal{L}V(x,t) \ge 0, \\ V(x,t) - \Lambda(x,t) \ge 0, \\ \mathcal{L}V(x,t) \cdot (V(x,t) - \Lambda(x,t) = 0, \\ a.e. \ \Omega = I \times (0,T), \end{cases}$$
(5.1.1)

where $I = (0, X) \subset \mathbb{R}$ is the variable range of the underlying asset price, and the deterministic variable X is chosen to be large enough so as to reflect the practical reality.

The final condition and boundary conditions are:

$$V(x,T) = \Lambda(x,T),$$

$$V(0,t) = K, \quad \lim_{x \to \infty} V(x,t) = 0,$$

where $\Lambda(x, t)$ is the *payoff function* defined by $\Lambda(x, t) = max\{K - x, 0\}$.

It is easy to prove that the following variational inequality problem is equivalent to the partial differential complementarity problem (5.1.1).

Problem 5.1.2 Find $V(t) \in \mathcal{K} = \{v \in H^1_{\varpi}(I) : v \ge \Lambda, V(0,t) = K, V(X,t) = 0\}$, such that, $\forall v \in \mathcal{K}$,

$$\left(-\frac{\partial V(t)}{\partial t}, v - V(t)\right) + A\left(V\left(t\right), v - V(t); t\right) \ge 0, \quad a.e. \text{ in } (0,T),$$
$$V(x,T) = \Lambda(x,T),$$

where

$$A(u, v; t) = (ax^{2}u' + bxu, v') + (cu, v)$$

is a bilinear form, $u' \triangleq \partial u/\partial x$, (\cdot, \cdot) denotes the inner product on $L^2(I)$, and $H^1_{\varpi}(I)$ is the weighted Sobolev space defined by $H^1_{\varpi}(I) = \{v(x) : v, x \partial v / \partial x \in L^2(I)\}.$

The unique solvability of Problem 5.1.2 lies on the coerciveness and continuity properties of the operator A(u, v; t). See Lemma 2.1.1 and its proof.

The partial differential complementarity problem (5.1.1) implies that there exist an optimal exercise boundary $x^*(t)$ and an optimal exercise time $\rho(t)$ defined by

$$x^{*}(t) = \sup \{ x : V(x,t) = \Lambda(x,t) \},\$$

$$\rho(t) = \inf \{ \tau \in [t,T] : V(x(\tau),\tau) = \Lambda(x(\tau),\tau) \},\$$

respectively. The domain of the value function can thus be separated into a continuous region C (inactive region), on which the option has the value greater than the payoff for early exercise, and a stopping region S (active region), where the value of the option equals the payoff, see [69, 81]. Hence,

$$C = \{ (x,t) \in R^+ \times (0,T] : V(x,t) > \Lambda(x,t) \},\$$

$$S = \{ (x,t) \in R^+ \times (0,T] : V(x,t) = \Lambda(x,t) \}.$$

In the next section, we propose a discrete form of system (5.1.1), which is based on the fitted finite volume method.

5.2 Fitted Finite Volume Discretization

We apply the finite difference method on time and the fitted finite volume method on space. Detailed formulation and analysis of the fitted finite volume method can be found in Section 2.4. In what follows, we give a brief account of the fitted finite volume discretization applied to (5.1.1).

Let the interval I = (0, X) be divided into N sub-intervals

$$I_i := (x_i, x_{i+1}), \quad i = 0, \dots, N-1,$$

with $0 = x_0 < x_1 < \cdots < x_N = X$. For each i = 0, 1, ..., N - 1, we put $h_i = x_{i+1} - x_i$ and $h = \max_{0 \le i \le N-1} h_i$. We also let $x_{i-1/2} = (x_{i-1} + x_i)/2$ and $x_{i+1/2} = (x_i + x_{i+1})/2$ for each i = 1, 2, ..., N - 1. These mid-points form a second partition of (0, X) if we define $x_{-1/2} = x_0$ and $x_{N+1/2} = x_N$.

For time discretization, let t_m , m = 0, 1, ..., M, be a set of partition points in [0, T] satisfying $T = t_0 > t_1 > \cdots > t_M = 0$. Then, we apply the two-level implicit time-stepping method with splitting parameter $\theta \in [1/2, 1]$.

Thus, by applying the fitted volume method to the variational problem 5.1.2, it leads to the following sequential finite dimensional variational inequality problems at times $t = t_m$ for m = M - 1, M - 2, ..., 2, 1, 0.

Problem 5.2.1 Find $\mathbf{V}^m \in \mathcal{K}^m = {\mathbf{V}^m \in \mathbb{R}^{N-1} : \mathbf{V}^m \ge \mathbf{\Lambda}^m}$, such that, for all $\mathbf{U}^m \in \mathcal{K}^m$,

$$\left(\mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V}^{m},\mathbf{U}^{m}-\mathbf{V}^{m}\right) \geq \left(\mathbf{q}^{m+1},\mathbf{U}^{m}-\mathbf{V}^{m}\right).$$
(5.2.2)

In Problem 5.2.1, $\mathbf{V}^m = (V_1^m, \cdots, V_{N-1}^m)^T$ is the (N-1)-vector of variables, $\mathbf{\Lambda}^m = (\Lambda_1^m, \cdots, \Lambda_{N-1}^m)^T$ and $\mathbf{q}^m = (q_1^m, \cdots, q_{N-1}^m)^T$ are two (N-1)-vectors of constants.

The boundary and final conditions for Problem 5.2.1 are:

$$\begin{cases} V_0^m = K, & V_N^m = 0, \ m = 0, 1, \dots, M \\ \mathbf{V}^0 = (\Lambda_1^0, \cdots, \Lambda_{N-1}^0)^T. \end{cases}$$

For the concise expression of the matrix \mathbf{M}_{fvm} , we define

$$\mathbf{G} = diag(-l_1/\Delta t_m, -l_2/\Delta t_m, \cdots, -l_{N-1}/\Delta t_m), \\
\mathbf{E}_i = (0, \cdots, 0, e_{ii-1}, e_{ii}, e_{ii+1}, 0, \cdots, 0), \\
\mathbf{E} = (\mathbf{E}_1, \mathbf{E}_2, \cdots, \mathbf{E}_{N-1})^T,$$

where, for i = 1,

$$\begin{cases} e_{10} = -\frac{x_1(a-b_{1/2})}{4}, \\ e_{11} = \frac{x_1(a-b_{1/2})}{4} + \frac{b_1 x_{1+1/2} x_1^{\alpha_1}}{x_2^{\alpha_1} - x_1^{\alpha_1}} + c_1 l_1, \\ e_{12} = \frac{b_{i+1/2} x_{i+1/2} x_{i+1}^{\alpha_i}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_i} - x_i^{\alpha_i}} \end{cases}$$

and, for i = 2, ..., N - 1,

$$\begin{cases} e_{i\,i-1} = -\frac{b_{i-1} x_{i-1/2} x_{i-1}^{\alpha_i - 1}}{x_i^{\alpha_i - 1} - x_{i-1}^{\alpha_i - 1}}, \\ e_{i\,i} = \frac{b_{i-1} x_{i-1/2} x_i^{\alpha_i - 1}}{x_i^{\alpha_i - 1} - x_{i-1}^{\alpha_i - 1}} + \frac{b_{i+1/2} x_{i+1/2} x_i^{\alpha_i}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_i} - x_i^{\alpha_i}} + c_i l_i, \\ e_{i\,i+1} = \frac{b_{i+1/2} x_{i+1/2} x_{i+1}^{\alpha_i}}{x_{i+1}^{\alpha_i} - x_i^{\alpha_i}}, \end{cases}$$

 $\Delta t_m = t_{m+1} - t_m$ is defined as the time-step. Here, $\alpha_i = b_{i+1/2}/a$, and $l_i = x_{i+1/2} - x_{i-1/2}$.

Now the matrix \mathbf{M}_{fvm} can be expressed as:

$$\mathbf{M}_{fvm} = \theta \mathbf{E} + \mathbf{G}.$$

By virtue of Theorem 5.2 in [125], we see that the matrix \mathbf{M}_{fvm} is an *M*-matrix.

The constant vector \mathbf{q}^{m+1} is defined by

$$\mathbf{q}^{m+1} = \left[\mathbf{G} - (1-\theta)\mathbf{E}\right]\mathbf{V}^{m+1} - \left[\begin{array}{c} e_{10}V_0^{m+1} \\ \vdots \\ e_{N-1\ N}V_N^{m+1} \end{array}\right]_{N-1},$$

 $m = 0, 1, \ldots, M$, where \mathbf{V}^{m+1} is computed from the previous time step.

Remark 5.2.1 A matrix **A** is said to be an *M*-matrix if it is monotone and if, furthermore, all of its off-diagonal elements are non-positive, see [20]. Another equivalent definition of *M*-matrix is that **A** is nonsingular and all of its off-diagonal elements are non-positive and $\mathbf{A}^{-1} \geq 0$, see [68].

For clarity and readability, we omit the superscript m and m+1 in the rest of this chapter.

5.3 Augmented Lagrangian Method for American Option Pricing

5.3.1 Augmented Lagrangian Algorithm

It is worth noting that with the number of the discrete points increases, the scale of Problem 5.2.1 gets larger. Thus, for solving this large scale problem, a fast and effective numerical optimization algorithm is in order. Consequently, we propose the augmented Lagrangian method for solving the variational inequality (5.2.2). As mentioned in Section 5.2, for time t, let t_m , $m = 0, 1, \ldots, M$, be a set of partition points in [0, T]satisfying $T = t_0 > t_1 > \cdots > t_M = 0$. This gives a sequence of variational inequalities (5.2.2). The augmented Lagrangian algorithm is applied to each discrete variational inequality (5.2.2).

First, we define a vector $\lambda \in R^{N-1}_+$ and a penalty parameter $\xi \in R^+$. Let V_i^k and λ_j^k be the k^{th} estimate for V_i and λ_j , where $\mathbf{V}^k = (V_1^k, \dots, V_{N-1}^k)^T$ and $\lambda^k = (\lambda_1^k, \dots, \lambda_{N-1}^k)^T$. Now, as in [57], we introduce the augmented Lagrangian formulation for Problem 5.2.1 as follows.

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{M}_{fvm} \mathbf{V}_q - \mathbf{q} - \lambda = \mathbf{0}, \\ \lambda = \max\left\{0, \lambda + \xi \left(\mathbf{\Lambda} - \mathbf{V}\right)\right\}, & \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^+. \end{cases}$$
(5.3.3)

From Remark 5.2.1, it is obvious that \mathbf{M}_{fvm} is monotone since it is an *M*-matrix. The max operator is also monotone. Thus, by virtue of the monotone operator theory, we see that (5.3.3) has a unique solution denoted by $(\mathbf{V}_{\xi}, \lambda_{\xi})$, see [68].

Based on (5.3.3), the augmented Lagrangian algorithm [68] for pricing American options is given below.

Algorithm 5.3.1 (ALM Algorithm) At each time level:

- 1. Let iteration step k = 0, and initialize $\xi > 0, \varepsilon > 0, \mathbf{V}^0 \ge \Lambda$;
- 2. Set the inactive and active sets by

$$I^{k+1} = \left\{ i \in \mathbb{N} \colon \lambda_i^k + \xi \left(\Lambda_i - V_i^k \right) \le 0 \right\},\$$
$$\mathcal{A}^{k+1} = \left\{ i \in \mathbb{N} \colon \lambda_i^k + \xi \left(\Lambda_i - V_i^k \right) > 0 \right\},\$$

where $\mathbb{N} = \{1, 2, \cdots, N-1\};$

3. Solve the following problem for \mathbf{V}^{k+1} :

$$\mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V}^{k+1} - \lambda^k = \mathbf{q};$$

4. Update λ_i^{k+1} ,

$$\lambda_i^{k+1} = \begin{cases} 0 & on \quad \mathbf{I}^{k+1} ,\\ \lambda_i^k + \xi(\Lambda_i - [V_i]^{k+1}) & on \quad \mathcal{A}^{k+1}; \end{cases}$$

5. If $\|\mathbf{V}^{k+1} - \mathbf{V}^k\| \leq \varepsilon$, Stop; else, let k = k + 1, and go to Step 2.

It is worth noting that ALM is ideal for solving American option pricing, since at each time step this method only solves a sequence of linear algebraic equation system with sparse matrices. In the next subsection, we point out that the limiting points of the sequences $\{[\mathbf{V}]^k\}$ and $\{\lambda^k\}$ are, respectively, the option values \mathbf{V} and the Lagrangian multiplier λ . Thus, by controlling the penalty parameter, we can obtain the result as accurately as required. Furthermore, by virtue of the Lagrangian multiplier λ , the optimal exercise boundary can be obtained directly. In fact, in this method, we can update Lagrangian multiplier λ automatically, which means that the optimal exercise boundary is obtained automatically, this is an additional major advantage over the penalty methods. On the other hand, in this method, the penalty parameter r is not required to take very large value.

Remark 5.3.1 If we set the penalty parameter $\xi = 0$ in (5.3.3), then the Lagrangian method is obtained, which has been studied in [122]. It is worth noting that the Lagrangian multiplier method is strongly problem-dependent and does not usually give rise to an accurate solution. Moreover, the convergence of the Lagrangian method when applied to American options is very slow. All these shortcomings can be clearly observed in the numerical examples to be presented in Section 5.4.

Remark 5.3.2 If we substitute the second relation in (5.3.3) into the first one and then set $\lambda = 0$, then the linear penalty method is obtained, which has been studied in [44, 125]. It is worth noting that the penalty parameter is required to be chosen large enough if accurate results are to be obtained, see [40]. Hence, computational difficulty may be encountered. Furthermore, by the penalty method, the results obtained for the American option pricing only satisfy the complementarity constraint conditions approximately, and the optimal exercise boundary cannot be obtained directly. These points can be seen in the numerical examples to be presented in Section 5.4.

5.3.2 Convergence Analysis of ALM

The convergence analysis of ALM applied to variational inequalities has been studied in [51, 53, 52, 68, 73]. In fact, due to the fact that the matrix \mathbf{M}_{fvm} obtained by the fitted finite volume discretization is an *M*-matrix, some convergence properties of our method can be deduced from the results presented in [51, 53, 52, 68, 73]. In this subsection, we give the convergence results of the ALM Algorithm applied to American option pricing. The detailed proofs of these results are omitted, as they can be found in the relevant references.

Before going to discuss the convergence properties of the augmented Lagrangian algorithm, we characterize the solution to Problem 5.2.1 by an equivalent linear complementarity problem.

Lemma 5.3.1 Problem 5.2.1 is characterized by the existence of $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}^{N-1}_+$, such that the following linear complementarity problem is satisfied

$$(LCP) \begin{cases} \mathbf{M}_{fvm} \mathbf{V} - \mathbf{q} - \lambda = \mathbf{0}, \\ \mathbf{V} - \mathbf{\Lambda} \ge \mathbf{0}, \ \lambda \ge \mathbf{0}, \ (\lambda, \mathbf{V} - \mathbf{\Lambda}) = \mathbf{0}. \end{cases}$$
(5.3.4)

Proof. Since we omit the superscript m and m + 1 in (5.2.2), Problem 5.2.1 can be rewritten as follows.

$$\begin{cases} \text{Find } \mathbf{V} \in \mathcal{K}^m = \{ \mathbf{V} \in R^{N-1} : \mathbf{V} \ge \mathbf{\Lambda} \}, \text{ such that} \\ (\mathbf{M}_{fvm} \mathbf{V}, \mathbf{U} - \mathbf{V}) \ge (\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{U} - \mathbf{V}), \text{ for all } \mathbf{U} \in \mathcal{K}^m. \end{cases}$$
(5.3.5)

1. (5.3.5) implies (5.3.4).

For any $\mathbf{W} \in \mathbb{R}^{N-1}_+$, we have

 $\mathbf{U}+\mathbf{W}\in \mathcal{K}^{m}.$

Taking $\mathbf{V} = \mathbf{U} + \mathbf{W}$ in (5.3.5), it follows that $\forall \mathbf{W} \in \mathbb{R}^{N-1}_+$

$$(\mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V} - \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{W}) \ge \mathbf{0},\tag{5.3.6}$$

and (5.3.6) clearly implies

$$\mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V} - \mathbf{q} \ge \mathbf{0}$$

Hence, there exists a vector $\lambda \in \! R_+^{N-1}$ such that

$$\lambda \triangleq \mathbf{M}_{fvm} \mathbf{V} - \mathbf{q} \ge \mathbf{0}. \tag{5.3.7}$$

Since $\mathbf{V} \in \mathcal{K}^m$, we have $\mathbf{V} \ge \mathbf{\Lambda}$, i.e., $\mathbf{V} - \mathbf{\Lambda} \ge \mathbf{0}$. From (5.3.7), we immediately obtain

$$(\mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V} - \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{V} - \mathbf{\Lambda}) \ge \mathbf{0}.$$
(5.3.8)

On the other hand, it is obvious that $\Lambda \in \mathcal{K}^m$. Hence, by taking $\mathbf{U} = \Lambda$ in (5.3.5), we have

$$\left(\mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V}-\mathbf{q},\mathbf{\Lambda}-\mathbf{V}\right)\geq0.$$
(5.3.9)

Thus, from (5.3.8), (5.3.9) and (5.3.7), we obtain

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{M}_{fvm} \mathbf{V} - \mathbf{q} - \lambda = \mathbf{0}, \\ \mathbf{V} - \mathbf{\Lambda} \ge \mathbf{0}, \, \lambda \ge \mathbf{0}, \, (\lambda, \mathbf{V} - \mathbf{\Lambda}) = \mathbf{0}. \end{cases}$$

2. (5.3.4) implies (5.3.5).

From (5.3.4), it is obvious that $\mathbf{V} \in \mathcal{K}$ and

$$(\mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V} - \mathbf{q}, \mathbf{V} - \mathbf{\Lambda}) = \mathbf{0}.$$
 (5.3.10)

Let $\mathbf{U} \in \mathcal{K}^m$. Then, $\mathbf{U} \ge \mathbf{\Lambda}$, i.e., $\mathbf{U} - \mathbf{\Lambda} \ge \mathbf{0}$. Since

$$\mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V}-\mathbf{q}=\lambda\geq\mathbf{0},$$

we obtain

$$(\mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V}-\mathbf{q},\mathbf{U}-\boldsymbol{\Lambda}) \ge \mathbf{0}.$$
 (5.3.11)

Subtracting (5.3.10) from (5.3.11), we have

$$(\mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V}-\mathbf{q},\mathbf{U}-\mathbf{V}) \ge \mathbf{0}, \ \forall \mathbf{U} \in \mathcal{K}^m.$$

Thus, (5.3.4) implies (5.3.5).

It is worth noting that, due to the fact that the matrix \mathbf{M}_{fvm} is an *M*-matrix, (5.3.4) has a unique solution, which is denoted by (\mathbf{V}, λ) , see [57].

Remark 5.3.3 From the optimization theory, we know that if \mathbf{M}_{fvm} in (5.3.4) and (5.3.3) is symmetric and positive definite, then (ALM) is the KKT condition of

$$(P) \quad \begin{cases} \min F(\mathbf{V}) = \frac{1}{2}(\mathbf{V}, \mathbf{M}_{fvm}\mathbf{V}) - (\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{V}) \\ s.t. \ \mathbf{V} - \mathbf{\Lambda} \ge \mathbf{0}. \end{cases}$$

For Problem 5.2.1, the matrix \mathbf{M}_{fvm} is not symmetric. Hence, we cannot find the corresponding form of (P). However, motivated by the relationship between (P) and (5.3.3) when \mathbf{M}_{fvm} is symmetric, we propose the augmented Lagrangian formulation (5.3.3) of the complementarity system (5.3.4).

The following lemma shows that the solution to (5.3.3) is convergent to that of (5.3.4), and hence, to that of Problem (5.2.1), when the penalty parameter tends to infinity.

Lemma 5.3.2 Let (\mathbf{V}, λ) and $(\mathbf{V}_{\xi}, \lambda_{\xi})$ be the solutions to (5.3.4) and (5.3.3), respectively. Then,

$$|\lambda_{\xi} - \lambda| = \mathcal{O}(1/\xi),$$
$$\|\mathbf{V}_{\xi} - \mathbf{V}\| = \mathcal{O}(1/\xi).$$

Lemma 5.3.2 presents a standard result on the ALM method applied to variational inequalities. Here, we omit the proof. For details, see Glowinsky's book [51], Chapter 2, Theorem 7.2. From this lemma, we can see that the error $\|\mathbf{V}_{\xi} - \mathbf{V}\|$ decreases linearly with the penalty parameter ξ . This result is verified by the numerical results in Section 5.4.

The convergence analysis of the augmented Lagrangian algorithm applied to (5.3.3) has been studied in [57, 67, 68, 73]. Due to the fact that the matrix \mathbf{M}_{fvm} obtained by the fitted finite volume discretization is an *M*-matrix, the following conclusion is a consequence of those presented in [57, 67, 68, 73].

Theorem 5.3.1 [57, Theorem 3.1] For a fixed $\xi > 0$, if $\|(\mathbf{V}^0_{\xi}, \lambda^0_{\xi}) - (\mathbf{V}_{\xi}, \lambda_{\xi})\|$ is sufficient small, then

$$(\mathbf{V}_{\xi}^{k}, \lambda_{\xi}^{k}) \to (\mathbf{V}_{\xi}, \lambda_{\xi})$$
 superlinearly.

5.4 Empirical Tests

In this section, we perform some numerical tests to illustrate the performance of the augmented Lagrangian algorithm. First, we give a detailed comparison of ALM, the Lagrangian method and the penalty method. Then, by empirical tests, ALM is compared with the PSOR method in terms of step sizes of space and time. Finally, we show that ALM is robust with respect to changes of the market parameters: interest rate and volatility. All the numerical results were computed in the double precision on a Pentium IV 2.8 GHz, 512M memory PC under the Visual C++.net environment.

5.4.1 Comparison of ALM, Lagrangian Method and Penalty Method

The test problem is an American Vanilla Put option with the following two sets of parameters

(i)
$$T = 0.25, K = 100, r = 0.10, \sigma = 0.2,$$

(ii) $T = 0.25, K = 100, r = 0.10, \sigma = 0.8.$

These test problems have been carefully studied in [44] and the numerical solutions are listed there. For financial derivatives markets, the model (i) is more realistic and standard. In order to show the strength of the ALM method, an unusually high volatility model (ii) is also considered. The security maximum price $S_{\text{max}} = 1000$, i.e., the asset pricing (S) space is taken as [0, 1000]. We uniformly divide it into 1000 sub-intervals and uniformly divide the time interval [0, 0.25] into 1000 sub-intervals. The values for time to maturity T, and S = K are computed and compared.

Table 5.1 to Table 5.4 exhibit the comparison of the results by linear penalty method, power penalty method, ALM and Lagrangian method, respectively. Here, we choose the power penalty method with the lower order (1/2). In Table 5.1 to Table 5.3, the column 'V' indicates the option value, 'CPU' denotes the computational time (minutes), $\{\xi_n\}$ denotes a sequence of penalty parameters, '*' represents 'not available'. For each ξ_n , a solution to Problem (ALM) is found, denoted by V_n . Let

$$\Delta V_n = V_n - V_{n-1}, \ R_n = \frac{\Delta V_{n-1}}{\Delta V_n}$$

be the difference of the solutions and the ratio of changes corresponding to the two successive penalty parameters, respectively. As the Lagrangian method does not possess penalty parameter, we only list the option value and computational time.

$\sigma = 0.2$					$\sigma = 0.8$				
ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	CPU	ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	CPU
5	2.89463			0.206	5	14.5069			0.183
10	2.93705	0.04242		0.205	10	14.5427	0.0358		0.183
20	2.98162	0.04457	0.9	0.197	20	14.5841	0.0414	0.9	0.185
40	3.01690	0.03528	1.3	0.196	40	14.6207	0.0366	1.1	0.183
80	3.03900	0.02210	1.6	0.204	80	14.6458	0.0251	1.5	0.182
160	3.05136	0.01236	1.8	0.195	160	14.6606	0.0148	1.7	0.180
320	3.05780	0.00644	1.9	0.200	320	14.6687	0.0081	1.8	0.178
640	3.06112	0.00332	1.9	0.198	640	14.6730	0.0043	1.9	0.175
1280	3.06281	0.00169	2.0	0.168	1280	14.6751	0.0210	2.0	0.161
2560	Failed	Failed	Failed	*	2560	Failed	Failed	Failed	*
Max Tolerance = 1.0×10^{-5}				Max Tolerance $= 1.0 \times 10^{-5}$					

Table 5.1: Results by l_1 penalty method

In view of the results obtained, we can draw the following conclusions.

- 1. From the column ' R_n ' of Table 5.3, the convergence rate of ALM to the penalty parameter is estimated. The rate is of order $\mathcal{O}(1/\xi)$, which is consistent with Lemma 5.3.2.
- 2. From the columns ' ξ_n ' and ' V_n ' of Tables 5.1 and 5.3, we observe that with the same level of accuracy, ALM is computationally more stable and cheaper than the linear penalty method. Moreover, ALM can attain much larger penalty parameters than the linear penalty method, and hence can achieve a better accuracy of the option values.
- 3. From the columns 'CPU' of Tables 5.2 and 5.3, we see that although a small penalty parameter is required and a much faster convergence rate is achieved by the power penalty method, the computational time is still greater than that of

$\sigma = 0.2$					$\sigma = 0.8$				
ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	CPU	ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	CPU
5	2.92437			0.296	10	14.5339			0.292
10	2.98262	0.05825		0.297	20	14.5861	0.0522		0.292
20	3.03255	0.04993	1.2	0.297	40	14.6375	0.0514	1.0	0.292
40	3.05548	0.02323	2.1	0.299	80	14.6653	0.0278	1.8	0.292
80	3.06206	0.00658	3.5	0.295	160	14.6741	0.0088	3.2	0.290
160	Failed	Failed	Failed	*	640	Failed	Faild	Failed	*
Max Tolerance $= 1.0 \times 10^{-5}$					Max Tolerance = 1.0×10^{-5}				

Table 5.2: Results by power penalty method

Table 5.3: Results by ALM

$\sigma = 0.2$					$\sigma = 0.8$				
ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	CPU	ξ_n	V_n	ΔV_n	R_n	CPU
5	3.06688			0.190	5	14.6799			0.184
10	3.06596	0.00092		0.190	10	14.6788	0.0011	1.7	0.188
20	3.06532	0.00064	1.4	0.190	20	14.6783	0.0005	2.2	0.190
40	3.06495	0.00037	1.8	0.190	40	14.6779	0.0004	1.3	0.190
80	3.06476	0.00019	1.9	0.193	80	14.6777	0.0002	2.0	0.190
160	3.06467	0.00009	2.1	0.185	160	14.6776	0.0001	2.0	0.190
320	3.06462	0.00005	1.8	0.184	320	14.6774	0.0001	*	0.190
640	3.06459	0.00003	1.7	0.180	640	14.6774	0.0000	*	0.183
1280	3.06457	0.00002	1.5	0.182	1280	14.6774	0.0000	*	0.180
2560	3.06457	0.00001	*	0.180	2560	14.6774	0.0000	*	0.170
5120	3.06457	0.00001	*	0.175	5120	14.6774	0.0000	*	0.171
7000	3.06457	0.00001	*	0.203	7000	14.6774	0.0000	*	0.184
Max Tolerance = 1.0×10^{-5}					Max Tolerance = 1.0×10^{-5}				

$\sigma =$	0.2	$\sigma = 0.8$				
V_n	CPU	V_n	CPU			
3.07869 0.447		14.7219	0.260			
Max Tolerance	$e = 1.0 \times 10^{-2}$	Max Tolerance $= 1.0 \times 10^{-2}$				

Table 5.4: Results by Lagrangian method

ALM. This is due to the non-smooth nature of the lower order penalty term. It requires more time to solve the nonlinear and non-smooth systems.

- 4. From the columns V_n and CPU of Tables 5.3 and 5.4, we find that, compared with the Lagrangian method, ALM is more accurate and faster. This indicates that ALM possesses a faster rate of convergence than the Lagrangian method.
- 5. By using ALM, the early exercising boundary is automatically obtained according to the Lagrangian multiplier, during the process of computing the option value. However, the penalty method does not possess this advantage. This is another advantage of ALM over penalty methods.

Thus, we can conclude that ALM is the most effective method among all the four methods. It is especially fitted to solve the American option pricing problem.

By applying ALM, the option values for the two different volatility values are depicted in Figure 5.1. Also, the optimal exercise boundaries are revealed explicitly from Kuhn-Tucker multipliers obtained from the augmented Lagrangian method, which can be seen in Figure 5.2.

5.4.2 Comparison of ALM and PSOR

The PSOR method [62, 127] is a commonly used method both in practice and in research. To show that ALM is comparable with the PSOR method, we first compare ALM with the PSOR method in computational times under different space and time



Figure 5.1: Option values at t = 0



Figure 5.2: Optimal exercise boundaries



Figure 5.3: Solution times of ALM and PSOR with different space steps (r = 0.10)



Figure 5.4: Solution times of ALM and PSOR with different time steps (r = 0.10)

discretizations. Then, the comparison of computational times of these two methods under different market parameters is investigated.

Figure 5.3 shows the computational times of ALM and PSOR under different space steps N_s and the same time steps N_t .

Figure 5.4 shows the computational times of ALM and PSOR under different time steps N_t and the same space steps N_s . Figure 4 gives the corresponding plots of computational times for these two methods as a function of time steps N_t .



Figure 5.5: Solution times of PSOR method with different market parameters (time steps = 1000, space steps = 4000)



Figure 5.6: Solution times of ALM with different market parameters (time steps = 1000, space steps = 4000)

Figure 5.5 and Figure 5.6 show the computational times of ALM and PSOR under different market parameters: interest rate r and volatility σ . Figures 5.5 and 5.6 give the corresponding plots of solution times for these two methods as a function of r and σ .

In view of the comparison results, we can draw the following conclusions.

1. ALM gives almost linear computational time as a function of space steps N_s . However, PSOR exhibits exponential solution time behavior as the number, N_s , of the space steps increases. As the space steps increase, the effect of the time reserving of ALM becomes more significant.

- 2. The computational times of ALM and PSOR depend linearly on the number, N_t , of time steps. The computational time of PSOR is a little bit greater than that of ALM.
- 3. ALM is much more stable and robust when compared with PSOR. That is, the computational time of ALM appears to be independent of the market parameters σ and r.
- 4. For small r and large σ , PSOR is faster than ALM. In contrast, ALM is much faster when r is large and σ is small.

From the numerical comparisons and empirical tests of the above two subsections, we conclude that ALM has several notable advantages over the penalty methods, Lagrangian method and the PSOR method: (i) it is computationally more stable and cheaper; (ii) it is much more stable and robust when compared with PSOR; (iii) ALM is robust with respect to the changes of market parameters; and (iv) early exercising boundary is automatically obtained during the process of computing the option value.

5.5 Summary

In this chapter, we proposed an augmented Lagrangian method in combination with the fitted finite volume discretization scheme for the solution to the variational inequality problem. This problem is an equivalent formulation of a stochastic optimal stopping problem arising in the study of the American option valuation. After the discretization, an equivalent linear complementarity problem was obtained. For the resulting LCP, the augmented Lagrangian method and the corresponding algorithm were proposed. Empirical tests were implemented. The numerical results obtained showed that the augmented Lagrangian method works very well for the American option valuation, and it is comparable with the PSOR method.

Chapter 6

Conclusions and Suggestions For Future Research

6.1 Conclusions

In this thesis, we have developed robust numerical methods for pricing American options under various generalizations, including American options with jump diffusion processes and two-asset American options. Each of these methods was developed for solving a penalized problem obtained by applying a penalty approach to a complementarity problem arising from the American option pricing. Effective algorithms for solving these penalized problems were presented and numerical tests were implemented. Some advantages of penalty methods over the PSOR method have been observed from empirical numerical experiments. In addition, we have also considered the augmented Lagrangian method for American option pricing.

Because of its early exercise feature, the pricing of an American option is a free boundary problem for which the holder can make a decision whether to exercise or hold it at any time during the lifetime of the option. This feature is naturally captured in the corresponding complementarity problem, which is subsequently transformed into a variational inequality problem. On this basis, we applied penalty approaches to the complementarity problem or the variational inequality problem. Based on the theories of variational inequalities, convergence properties of penalty approaches have been obtained in some appropriate infinite dimensional spaces. For some special penalty methods, e.g. the power penalty method, rates of convergence have been established.

Black-Scholes operators are parabolic partial differential ones. They are convectiondiffusion operators, which can produce numerical oscillations if general numerical methods are to be used. Therefore, some effective numerical methods, including the fitted finite volume method and finite element method, have been proposed to solve the penalized nonlinear problems. These methods have overcome the difficulty of numerical oscillations. For the fitted finite volume method, a detailed description of the computational procedure was presented. For the penalized nonlinear problems, solution methods have been developed.

From numerical experiments, we also revealed some advantages of penalty methods over the PSOR method. We observed that penalty methods are much more stable and robust than the PSOR method. Penalty methods are computationally much less expensive than the PSOR method when the number of space steps increases. Moreover, penalty methods are more robust than the PSOR method with respect to the changes of the market parameters, such as interest rate and volatility.

We finally proposed the augmented Lagrangian method for American option pricing problem and developed the corresponding algorithm. In addition to having all the advantages of penalty method for American option pricing, the augmented Lagrangian method possesses another two major advantages: (i) rather than a nonlinear equation system obtained by penalty methods, a linear equation system is to be solved for the augmented Lagrangian method; and (ii) early exercising boundary is automatically obtained during the process of computing the option value.

We believe that the general penalty approach (including augmented Lagrangian method) can be successfully applied to pricing other more exotic options with the early exercise feature. As mentioned in the introduction, the study of the penalty methods and their application to option pricing are still very much in its infancy. Several further directions are discussed in the next section.

6.2 Future Research Directions

Several further research directions are listed in the following.

- To develop penalty approaches to a broader class of models, such as options with stochastic volatilities and transaction costs. It is of particular interest to develop penalty approaches to uncertain volatility models [5], where an optimization problem is involved in the penalized problem. Existing numerical procedures are computationally extremely expensive. There is thus an urgent need to develop efficient techniques for solving this problem effectively.
- In finance, a lot of problems can be formulated to optimal control problems under the Hamilton-Jacobi-Bellman framework [42]. Hence, to apply the penalty approach to the numerical solution of the optimal control model is both interesting and important.
- It is of importance to study the convergence rates of our methods with respect to both the penalty parameters (ξ) and discretization parameters (h). All the existing results on the convergence rate are either to the penalty parameters (ξ) or to the discretization parameters (h), see [4].
- To find the local volatility function implied by the American options via the theory of mathematical programming with equilibrium constraints. This is another important research area. It is an inverse problem where optimization methods are to be used to deal with the estimation and adjustment of implied volatilities for pricing American options on the Black-Scholes framework and its generalization. Applying penalty methods to solving the resulting mathematical programming with equilibrium constraints would appear to be of the right direction.

Chapter 7

Appendix

7.1 The Projected SOR Method

The Successive Over Relaxation (SOR) is a method frequently used to solve a certain class of matrix equations. The projected SOR method is discussed in detail in [38].

Consider a general linear complementarity problem (LCP):

$$Ax \ge b$$
, $x \ge c$, $(x - c) \cdot (Ax - b) = 0$.

We assume only that the matrix **A** is invertible and positive definite (i.e. $\mathbf{x} \cdot (\mathbf{A}\mathbf{x}) > 0$ for any $\mathbf{x} \neq \mathbf{0}$). Then, it can be shown that there is a unique solution vector \mathbf{x} for this LCP (see [38] for a proof).

The algorithm for finding the solution is an iterative procedure. Start with an initial guess $\mathbf{x}^0 \geq \mathbf{c}$ (the algorithm may not converge if $\mathbf{x}^0 < \mathbf{c}$). During each iteration, we form a new vector

$$\mathbf{x}^{k+1} = (x_1^{k+1}, x_2^{k+1}, \dots, x_n^{k+1})$$

from the current vector

$$\mathbf{x}^k = \left(x_1^k, x_2^k, \dots, x_n^k\right),\,$$

by the following two-step process:

1. For each i = 1, 2, ..., n, we sequentially form the intermediate quantity y_i^{k+1} ,

given by

$$y_i^{k+1} = \frac{1}{A_{ii}} \left(b_i - \sum_{j=1}^{i-1} A_{i,j} x_j^{k+1} - \sum_{j=i-1}^n A_{i,j} x_j^k \right).$$

2. Form \mathbf{x}^{k+1} by

$$x_i^{k+1} = \max(c_i, x_i^k + \varpi(y_i^{k+1} - x_i^k)).$$

Note that it is important to perform these two steps in sequence. We need the new value of x_{i-1}^{k+1} in order to find x_i^{k+1} . The only difference between this method and the classical SOR method is the test to make sure that $x_i^{k+1} \ge c_i$. The constant ϖ is called a relaxation parameter. Provided that $\mathbf{x}^0 \ge \mathbf{c}$ and $0 < \varpi < 2$, the method converges. It can be shown that the convergence can be optimized by choosing a particular value of $\varpi \in (1, 2)$, which depends on the matrix \mathbf{A} .

Each iteration defines a new vector $\mathbf{x}^{k+1} \geq \mathbf{c}$ such that as $k \to \infty$, $\mathbf{x}^{k+1} \to \mathbf{x}$, the solution of the problem. In practice, we stop the iteration once the following condition is satisfied

$$\left|\mathbf{x}^{k+1} - \mathbf{x}^k\right| < \varepsilon$$

where ε is some pre-chosen small tolerance. We then take \mathbf{x}^{k+1} as the solution.

7.2 Smoothing Techniques

The penalty approach to American option pricing problem usually leads to a nonlinear system. In this thesis, we apply the classical Newton method to this system. When the lower order penalty method $(l_k, 0 < k < 1)$ is used, a nonsmooth system is obtained, which should be smoothed out by some techniques. For example, for the term

$$d(u) = [u]_+^k,$$

we see that $d'(u) \to \infty$ as $u \to 0^+$. To overcome this difficulty, we smooth out d(u) in the neighborhood of $[u]_+ = 0$ as follows:

$$d(u) = \begin{cases} u^k, & u \ge \varepsilon, \\ W([u]_+), & u < \varepsilon \end{cases}$$

for 0 < k < 1, where $1 >> \varepsilon > 0$ is a transition parameter and W(z) is a function which smoothes out the original d(z) around z = 0. We choose

$$W(z) = c_1 + c_2 z + \dots + c_n z^{n-1} + c_{n+1} z^n$$

for $n \geq 3$. To ensure that d(z) is smooth, it is required that

$$W(0) = W'(0) = 0, \quad W(\varepsilon) = \varepsilon^k, \quad W'(\varepsilon) = \frac{1}{k}\varepsilon^{k-1}.$$

Using these four conditions and setting $c_3 = \cdots = c_{n-1} = 0$, we can easily find that

$$c_1 = c_2 = 0$$
, $c_n = \varepsilon^{k-n+1} (n-k)$, $c_{n+1} = \varepsilon^{k-n} (k-n+1)$.

Thus,

$$d(u) = \begin{cases} u^k, & u \ge \varepsilon, \\ \varepsilon^{k-n+1} (n-k) [u]_+^{n-1} + \varepsilon^{k-n} (k-n+1) [u]_+^n, & u < \varepsilon. \end{cases}$$

The intuition of this choice of d is as follows. When $u \ge \varepsilon$, a given tolerance, u^k offers a convergence rate of order $\frac{1}{2k}$. When $u < \varepsilon$, we choose $d(u) = W([u]_+)$ to slow down the convergence. It has been proved by Wang [125] that the function $W([u]_+)$ is strictly increasing on $[0, \varepsilon]$ if $1/k \ge n$ for $n \ge 3$. Moreover, the nonlinear function d(u) is smooth and increasing on $(-\infty, \infty)$ when $1/k \ge n$ for any integer $n \ge 3$.

Bibliography

- W. Allegretto, Y. Lin, and H. Yang. Finite element error estimate for a nonlocal problem in American option valuation. SIAM J. Numer. Anal., 39:834–857, 2001.
- [2] W. Allegretto, Y. Lin, and H. Yang. A novel approach to the evaluation of American options. *Global Finance Journal*, 13:17–28, 2002.
- [3] A. Anderson and J. Andresen. Jump diffusion process: Volatility smile fitting and numerical methods for option pricing. *Rev. of Derivatives Res*, 4:231–262, 2000.
- [4] L. Angermann and S. Wang. Convergence of a fitted finite volume method for European and American option Valuation. *Preprint*, 2005.
- [5] M. Avellaneda, A. Levy, and A Paras. Pricing and hedging derivative securities in markets with uncertain volatilities. *Appl. Math. Fin.*, 2:73–88, 1995.
- [6] J. Barraquand. Numerical valuation of high dimensional multivariate European securities. *Management Sci.*, 41:1882–1891, 1995.
- [7] A. Bensoussan. On the theory of option pricing. Acta Appl. Math., 2:139–158, 1984.
- [8] A. Bensoussan and J.L. Lions. Applications of Variational Inequalities in Stochastic Control. North-Holland, Amsterdam-New York-Oxford, 1982.
- [9] D.P. Bertsekas. Constrained Optimization and Lagrangian Multiplier Methods. Academic Press, New York, 1982.
- [10] F. Black and M. Scholes. The pricing of options and corporate liabilities. J. Political Economy, 81:637–659, 1973.

- [11] A. Borici and H.J. Luthi. Fast solutions of complementarity formulations in American put pricing. J. Comp. Fin., 9:63–81, 2005.
- [12] P.P. Boyle, M. Broadie, and P. Glasserman. Monte Carlo methods for security pricing. J. Econom. Dynam. Control, 21:8–9, 1997.
- [13] M. Brennan and E. Schwartz. The valuation of American put options. J. Finance, 32:449–462, 1977.
- [14] M. Brennan and E. Schwartz. Finite difference methods and jump processes arising in the pricing of contingent claims: A synthesis. J. Financial Quant. Anal., 13:461–474, 1978.
- [15] M. Broadie and J. Detemple. American option valuation: New bounds, approximations, and a comparison of existing methods. *Rev. Financial Stud.*, 9:1211– 1250, 1996.
- [16] M. Broadie and J. Detemple. The valuation of American options on multiple assets. *Math. Fin.*, 7:241–286, 1997.
- [17] M. Broadie and J. Detemple. Option pricing: Valuation models and applications. Management Sci., 50:1145–1177, 2004.
- [18] M. Broadie and P. Glasserman. Pricing American-style securities using simulation. J. Econom. Dynam. Control, 21:1323–1352, 1997.
- [19] R. Buff. Uncertain volatility models : theory and applications. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2002.
- [20] P.G. Ciarlet. Introduction to numerical linear algebra and optimisation. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1989.
- [21] N. Clark and K. Parrot. The multigrid solution of two factor American options. *Appl. Math. Fin.*, 6:177–195, 1999.
- [22] T.F. Coleman, Y.Li, and A. Verma. A Newton method for American option pricing. Technical Report, Cornell Theory Center, 1999.
- [23] R. Cont and P. Tankov. Financial Modelling with Jump Processes. Chapman and Hall/CRC, Boca Raton, FL, 2004.

- [24] R.W. Cottle, J.-S. Pang, and R.E. Stone. The Linear Complementarity Problem. Kluwer, New York, 1992.
- [25] J. C. Cox, S.A. Ross, and M. Rubinstein. Option pricing: A simplified approach. J. Financial Econom., 7:229–263, 1979.
- [26] J.C. Cox and S. Ross. The valuation of options for alternative stochastic processes.
 J. Financial Econom., 3:145–166, 1976.
- [27] C.W. Cryer. The solution of a quadratic programming problem using symmetric overrelaxation. SIAM J. Control, 9:385–392, 1971.
- [28] G. Dauvaut and J. L. Lions. Inequalities in Mechanics and Physics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg-New York, 1976.
- [29] D.N. de G. Allen and R.V. Southwell. Relaxation methods applied to determine the motion, in two dimensions, of a viscous fluid past a fixed cylinder. *Quart. J. Mech. Appl. Math.*, 8:129–145, 1955.
- [30] K. Deckelnick and K. Siebert. w¹_∞ convergence of the discrete free boundary for obstacle problems. *IMA J. Num. Anal.*, 20:481–489, 2000.
- [31] M.A.H. Dempster and J.P. Hutton. Pricing American stock options by linear programmings. *Math. Finance*, 9:1229–254, 1999.
- [32] M.A.H. Dempster, J.P. Hutton, and D.G. Richards. LP valuation of exotic American options exploiting structure. J. Comp. Fin., 2:61–84, 1998.
- [33] J. Detemple, S. Feng and W. Tian. The valuation of American call options on the minimum of two dividend-paying assets. Ann. Appl. Probab., 13:953–983, 2003.
- [34] B. Dupire. Pricing with a smile. *Risk*, 7:18–20, 2002.
- [35] Y. d'Halluin, P.A. Forsyth, and G. Labahn. A penalty method for American options with jump diffusion processes. *Numer. Math.*, 97:321 – 352, 2004.
- [36] Y. d'Halluin, P.A. Forsyth, and K. Vetzal. Managing telecommunication networks under uncertainty. *IEEE Trans. Networks*, 10:579–588, 2002.

- [37] Y. d'Halluin, P. A. Forsyth, and K. R. Vetzal. Robust numerical methods for contingent claims under jump diffusion processes. *IMA J. Numer. Anal.*, 25:87– 112, 2005.
- [38] E.M. Elliot and J.R. Ockendon. Weak and Variational Methods for Moving Boundary Problems. Pitman, 1982.
- [39] A. Fisher and C. Kanzow. On the finite termination of an iterative method for linear complementarity problems. *Math. Prog.*, 74:279–292, 1996.
- [40] R. Fletcher. *Practical Methods of Optimization*. Wiley and Sons, New York, 1987.
- [41] P.A. Forsyth, Y. d'Halluin and G. Labahn. A semi-Lagrangian approach for American Asian options under jump diffusion. SIAM J. Sci. Comput., 27:315 – 345, 2005.
- [42] P.A. Forsyth and G. Labahn. Numerical methods for controlled Hamilton-Jacobi-Bellman PDEs in finance. working paper of University of Waterloo, 2006.
- [43] P.A. Forsyth D.M. Pooley and K.R. Vetzal. Numerical convergence properties of option pricing PDES with uncertain volatility. *IMA J. Numer. Anal.*, 23:241–267, 2003.
- [44] P.A. Forsyth and K.R. Vetzal. Quadratic convergence for valuing American options using a penalty method. SIAM J. on Sci. Comput., 23:2095–2122, 2002.
- [45] P.A. Forsyth, K.R. Vetzal, and R. Zvan. A finite element approach to the pricing of discrete lookbacks with stochastic volatility. *Appl. Math. Finance*, 6:87–106, 1999.
- [46] P.A. Forsyth, K. Vetzal, and R. Zvan. Convergence of lattice and PDE methods for valuing path-dependent options using interpolation. *Rev. Derivatives Res.*, 5:273–314, 2002.
- [47] J.P. Fouque, G. Papanicolaou, and R. Sircar. Derivatives in Financial Markets with Stochastic Volatility. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, U.K., 2000.
- [48] A. Friedman. Variational Principles and Free-Boundary Problems. Robert E. Krieger, 1988.
- [49] H. Gerber and E. Shiu. Martingle approach of pricing perpetual American options on two stocks. *Math. Fin.*, 6:87–106, 1996.
- [50] P. Glasserman. Monte Carlo Methods in Financial Engineering. Springer-Verlag, New York, 2004.
- [51] R. Glowinski. Numerical Methods for Nonlinear Variational Problems. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1984.
- [52] R. Glowinski and P.T. Ler. Augmented Lagrangian and Operator-Splitting Methods in Nonlinear Mechanics. SIAM, Philadelphia, 1989.
- [53] R. Glowinski, R. Trémoliéres and J.L. Lions. Numerical Analysis of Variational Inequalities. North-Holland, Amsterdam-New York, 1981.
- [54] J. Haslinger, M. Miettinen, and D.P.Panagiotopoulos. Finite Element Method for Hemivariational Inequalities. Theory, Methods and Applications. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 1999.
- [55] M. Haugh and L. Kogan. Approximating pricing and exercising of highdimensional American options: A duality approach. Oper. Res., 52:258–270, 2004.
- [56] S.L. Heston. A closed-form solution for options with stochastic volatility with applications to bond and currency options. *Rev. Financial Stud.*, 6:327–343, 1993.
- [57] M. Hintermüller, K. Ito, and K. Kunisch. The primal-dual active set strategy as a semismooth Newton method. SIAM J. Optim., 13:184–186, 2002.
- [58] A. Hirsa and D. Madan. Pricing American options under Variance Gamma. J. Comput. Finance, 7:63–80, 2004.
- [59] Y.C. Hon. A quasi-radial basis functions method for American options pricing. Comput. Math. Appl., 43:513–524, 2002.
- [60] Y.C. Hon and X.Z. Mao. A radial basis function method for solving options pricing model. J. Financial Engineering, 8:1–24, 1999.

- [61] C.-S. Huang, C.-H. Hung, and S. Wang. A fitted finite volume method for the valuation of options on assets with stochastic volatilities. submitted to *Computing*, 2006.
- [62] J. Huang and J.-S. Pang. Option pricing and linear complementarity. J. Comp. Fin., 2:31–60, 1998.
- [63] J. Huang and J.-S. Pang. A mathematical programming with equilibrium constraints approach to the implied volatility surface of American options. J. Comp. Fin., 4:21–56, 2000.
- [64] J. Hull. Options, Futures, and Other Derivatives. Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs, 2005.
- [65] J. Hull and A. White. The pricing of options on assets with stochastic volatilities. J. Finance, 42:281–300, 1987.
- [66] J.Hull and A. White. Numerical procedures for implementing term structure models I: Single factor models. J. Derivatives, 2:7–16, 1994.
- [67] K. Ito and K. Kunisch. Augmented Lagrangian methods for nonsmooth, convex optimization in Hilbert spaces. Nonlinear Anal. TMA, 41:343–364, 2000.
- [68] K. Ito and K. Kunisch. Semi-smooth Newton methods for variational inequalities of the first kind. M2AN Math. Model. Numer. Anal., 41:591–616, 2003.
- [69] S.D. Jacka. Optimal stopping and the American put. *Math. Finance*, 1:1–14, 1991.
- [70] P. Jaillet, D. Lamberton, and B. Lapeyre. Variational inequalities and the pricing of American options. Acta Appl. Math., 21:263–289, 1990.
- [71] L.S. Jiang. Analysis of pricing American options on the maximum (minimum) of two risky assets. *Interfaces Free Bound.*, 4:27–46, 2002.
- [72] H. Jiang and L. Qi. A new nonsmooth equations approach to nonlinear complementarity problems. SIAM J. Control Optim., 35:178–193, 1997.
- [73] T. Käekkäinen, K. Kunisch, and P. Tarvainen. Augmented Lagrangian active set methods for obstacle problems. J. Optim. Theory Appl., 119:499–533, 2003.

- [74] C. Kanzow. Some noninterior continuation methods for linear complementarity problems. SIAM J. Matrix Anal. Appl., 17:851–868, 1996.
- [75] C. Kanzow and H. Pieper. Jacobian smoothing methods for nonlinear complementarity problems. SIAM J. Optim., 9:342–373, 1999.
- [76] I. Karatzas and S.E. Shreve. Methods of Mathematical Finance. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1998.
- [77] D. Kinderlehrer and G. Glowinsky. An Introduction to Variational Inequalities and Their Applications. Academic Press, New York, 1980.
- [78] M. Kocvara and J. Zowe. An iterative two step algorithm for linear complementarity problems. Num. Math., 68:95–106, 1994.
- [79] M. Kojima, N. Megiddo, T. Noma, and A. Yoshise. Unified Approach to Interior Point Algorithms for Linear Complementarity Problems:Lecture Notes in Computer Science 528. Springer Verlag, New York, 1991.
- [80] S.G. Kou. A jump-diffusion model for option pricing. Management Sci., 48:1086– 1101, 2002.
- [81] R. Kuske and J. Keller. Optimal exercise boundary for an American put option. Appl. Math. Fin., 5:107–116, 1998.
- [82] Y.K. Kwok. Mathematical Models of Financial Derivatives. Springer, New York, 1998.
- [83] H. Leland. Option pricing and replication with transaction costs. J. Finance, 40:1283–1301, 1985.
- [84] A. Lewis. Option Valuation under Stochastic Volatility. Finance Press, Newport Beach, CA, 2000.
- [85] A.W. Lo and A.C. MacKinlay. A Non-Random Walk Down Wall Street. Princeton University Press, Princeton, 1999.
- [86] Z.Q. Luo and J.-S. Pang. Error bounds in mathematical programming: in Math. Programming Ser. B. Cambridge University Press, 2000.

- [87] Z.Q. Luo, J.-S. Pang, and D. Ralph. Mathematical Programs with Equilibrium Constraints. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, England, 1996.
- [88] A.-M. Matache, C. Schwab, and T. P. Wihler. Wavelet Galerkin Pricing of American Options on Lévy Driven Assets. SAM, Reseach report, 2003.
- [89] A.-M. Matache, C. Schwab, and T. P. Wihler. Fast Numerical Solution of Parabolic Integro-differential Equations with Applications in Finance. IMA University of Minnesota, Reseach report, 2004.
- [90] A.-M. Matache, T. von Petersdorff, and C. Schwab. Fast deterministic pricing of options on Lévy driven assets. *Math. Model. Numer. Anal.*, 38:37–72, 2004.
- [91] H.P. McKean. Appendix: A free boundary problem for the heat equation, arising from a problem in mathematical economics. *Indust. Manage. Rev.*, 6:32–39, 1965.
- [92] R.C. Merton. Theory of rational option pricing. Bell J. Econom. Management Rev., 4:141–183, 1973.
- [93] R.C. Merton. Option pricing when underlying stock return are discontinuous. J. Financial Econ., 3:125–144, 1976.
- [94] R.C. Merton. Continuous Time Finance. Blackwell Publishing, U.K., 1992.
- [95] H. Niederreiter. Random Number Generation and Quasi-Monte Carlo Methods. Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics, Philadelphia PA., 1992.
- [96] B. Nielsen, O. Skavhaug, and A. Tveito. Penalty methods for the numerical solution of American multi-asset option problems. Technical report, Department of Informatics, University of Oslo, In preparation, 2000.
- [97] B. Nielsen, O. Skavhaug, and A. Tveito. A penalty scheme for solving American option problems. In: Progress in Industrial Mathematics at ECMI 2000. Springer-Verlag, New York, 2002.
- [98] B. F. Nielsen, O. Skavhaug, and A. Tveito. Penalty and front-fixing methods for the numerical solution of American option problems. J. Comp. Fin., 5:69–97, 2002.

- [99] R. Nochetto. Sharp l[∞] error estimates for semilinear problems with free boundaries. Num. Math., 54:243–255, 1988.
- [100] J. Outrata, M. Kocvara, and J. Zowe. Nonsmooth Approach to Optimization Problems with Equilibrium Constraints. Kluwer, New York, 1998.
- [101] J.-S. Pang. Error bounds in mathematical programming. Math. Programming Ser. B, 79:299–332, 1997.
- [102] J.-S. Pang and F. Facchinei. Finite-Dimensional Variational Inequalities and Complementarity Problems. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1998.
- [103] J.-S. Pang and J. Huang. Pricing American Options with Transaction Costs by Complementarity Methods: In Quantitative Analysis in Financial Markets. World Scientific, NJ, 1999.
- [104] J.-S. Pang and L. Qi. Nonsmooth equations: motivation and algorithms. SIAM J. Optim., 3:443–465, 1993.
- [105] M. Parkinson. Option pricing: The American put. J. Bus, 50:21–36, 1977.
- [106] D. Pascali and S. Sburlan. Nonlinear Mappings of Monotonic Type. Springer-Verlag, Sijthoff & Noordhoff International Publishers, 1978.
- [107] S. Paskov and J. Traub. Faster valuation of financial derivatives. J. Portfolio Management, 22:113–120, 1995.
- [108] R. Rannacher. Finite element solution of diffusion problems with irregular data. Num. Math., 43:309–327, 1984.
- [109] L.C.G. Rogers. Monte Carlo valuation of American options. Mathematical Finance, 12:271–286, 2002.
- [110] A.M. Rubinov and X. Q. Yang. Lagrange-type functions in constrained non-convex optimization. Kluwer Academic, Boston, 2003.
- [111] A.M. Rubinov, X.Q. Yang., and A.M. Bagirov. Penalty functions with a small penalty parameter. *Optim. Methods Softw*, 17:931–964, 2002.
- [112] I. Rupf, J. Dewynne, S. Howison, and P. Wilmott. Some mathematical results in the pricing of American options. *Euro. J. Appl. Math.*, 4:381–398, 1993.

- [113] P.A. Samuelson. Rational theory of warrant pricing. Indust. Management Rev., 6:13–31, 1996.
- [114] R. Scholz. Numerical solution of the obstacle problem by a penalty method: Part ii, time dependent problems. Num. Math., 49:255–268, 1986.
- [115] R. Seydel. Tools for computational finance. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2004.
- [116] O. Skavhaug, B.F. Nielsen, and A. Tveito. Mathematical Models of Financial Models: Advance Topics in Computational Partial Differential Equations: Numerical Methods and Diffpack Programming. Springer, New York, 2003.
- [117] E. M. Stein and J. C. Stein. Stock price distributions with stochastic volatility: An analytical approaches. *Rev. Financial Stud.*, 4:727–752, 1991.
- [118] D. Tavella and C. Randall. Pricing Financial Instruments: The Finite Difference Method. John Wiley and Sons, New York, 2000.
- [119] H.M. Taylor. Evaluating a call option and optimal timing strategy in the stock market. *Management Sci.*, 14:111–120, 1967.
- [120] J.A. Tilley. Valuing American options in a path simulation model. Transactions of the Society of Actuaries, 45:93–104, 1993.
- [121] J. Topper. Financial Engineering with Finite Elements. John Wiley and Sons, NJ, 2005.
- [122] C. Vázquez. An upwind numerical approach for an American and European option pricing model. Appl. Math. Comput, 97:273–286, 1998.
- [123] S. Villaneuve. Exercise regions of American options on several assets. Finance Stochastics, 3:295–322, 1999.
- [124] S. Wang. A novel fitted finite volume method for the Black-Scholes equation governing option pricing. IMA J. Numer. Anal., 24:699–720, 2004.
- [125] S. Wang, X.Q. Yang, and K.L. Teo. A power penalty method for a linear complementarity problem arising from American option valuation. J. Optim. Theory Appl., to appear.

- [126] P. Wilmott. *Derivatives*. Wiley, New York, 1998.
- [127] P. Wilmott, J. Dewynne, and S. Howison. Option Pricing: Mathematical models and computation. Oxford Financial Press, Oxford, 1993.
- [128] H. Windcliff, P.A. Forsyth, K. Vetzal, A. Verma, and T. Coleman. An object oriented framework for valuing shout options on high performance computer architectures. J. Econ. Dyn. Con, 27:1133–1161, 2003.
- [129] Z.Y. Wu, F.S. Bai, X.Q. Yang, and L.S. Zhang. An exact lower order penalty function and its smoothing in nonlinear programming. *Optim.*, 53:51–68, 2004.
- [130] X.Q. Yang and X.X. Huang. A nonlinear Lagrangian approach to constrained optimization problems. SIAM J. Optim., 14:1119–1144, 2001.
- [131] K. Zhang, X.Q. Yang, and K.L. Teo. A monotonic penalty method for American option pricing. Preprint, 2005.
- [132] K. Zhang, X.Q. Yang, and K.L. Teo. A power penalty method for pricing American option with jump diffusion processes. Submitted for publication, 2006.
- [133] K. Zhang, X.Q. Yang, and K.L. Teo. Augmented Lagrangian method applied to American option pricing. *Automatica*, 42, 2006.
- [134] K. Zhang, X.Q. Yang, S. Wang and K.L. Teo. A Power Penalty Approach to Numerical Solutions of Two-Asset American Options. Submitted for publication, 2006.
- [135] X.L. Zhang. Numerical analysis of American option pricing in a jump diffusion model. Math. Oper. Res., 22:668–690, 1997.
- [136] Y.Y. Zhou and X.Q. Yang. Some results about duality and exact penalization. J. Global Optim., 29:497–509, 2004.
- [137] R. Zvan, P.A. Forsyth, and K.R. Vetzal. Penalty methods for American options with stochastic volatility. J. Comput. Appl. Math., 91:199–218, 1998.